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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will please
come to order. Members, we have a, we should have a very interesting morning this
morning. We have Mr. Wes Machida from the Employee Retirement System and
Mr. Kalbert Young from, who is the Budget Chief for the State of Hawaii and he'll be here
going over the EUTF or Health Fund. So with that we'll move through the introductions.
And this morning I'd like to welcome Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: And Council Chair Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Member Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Guzman will be joining us shortly. And we've got our trusty Staff here,
Jordan Molina, Chancy Hopper, and Michele Yoshimura, our analysts. And busily working
on the documents over there is Yvette Bouthillier. So with that, Members, we'll move into
public testimony, and we have two here and we will then go to the District Offices. And the
first testifier here in the Chambers is Dawn Hall.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. HALL: Good morning. Can you hear me?
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Yes, but please speak closely to the mic.
MS. HALL: Okay. Good morning, Council. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak
with you today. My name is Dawn Hall, I'm the executive director and cofounder of Hawaii
Animal Rescue Foundation, also known as HARF. To begin, please know that HARF
supports splitting the animal management contract into two contracts which will clarify the
duties of the County's sheltering obligations versus law enforcement public safety duties.
We feel that clearly defining and focusing on law enforcement duties will assure greater
safety in the community. My main focus today is to explain why these two contracts should
actually be administered by the Department of Finance as it once was rather than the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. I will back this statement up with one
example of an existing operation being conducted by the Maui Humane Society which is
draining County funding from its contractual assignments. MHS is using County-paid
employees including the animal control officers plus County gas, County vehicles, and
County facilities to conduct a for-profit business that generates over $100,000 annually. Part
of the written testimony distributed to you today is the actual letter sent by MHS to
veterinary offices announcing a raise in fees charged by MHS to pick up deceased pets, drive
them to the shelter, and cremate them and then accept payment for such from pet owners.
Please keep in mind that the Maui County has no mandate or obligation to provide pet
cremation services, and if they did it would be you the Council who would set the fee amount
and determine which County fund and fees were deposited into. County-paid animal control
officers and office staff are doing this work on a daily basis with County vehicles, gas,
shelter overhead, and County-paid compensation, in addition to taking time away from
contractually assigned County duties. This business is also likely to be a contributing factor
to MHS cutbacks in animal control services. Unlike other contracts managed by DHHC, the
Maui Humane Society is required to fulfill specific duties required by the County by Hawaii
Revised Statutes. The organization is granted County funding, receives outside grant and
donation monies, operates several for-profit ventures earning over $400,000 annually, and
spends County funding with no specific controls or accountability. While the Maui Humane
Society has the right to operate a lucrative for-profit pet cremation business, they should pay
their own privately funded employees to run it and pay all of the required State and Federal
taxes or have it run by volunteers to avoid a tax debt. You the County Budget and Finance
Committee wear the badge to correct this impropriety. Please also find in today's handout a
table that shows the three separate functions of the Maui Humane Society. This includes
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their private animal welfare and business activities, the contracted County sheltering
obligation, and the County mandated public safety law enforcement duties. Please also
consider that dog licensing is also performed -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Three minutes.
MS. HALL: --by the DMV which is within the Department of Finance, yet another reason for the
Department of Finance to be managing the contract. This table should be helpful in seeing
the benefits of separating animal management into two contracts in order to increase control
over MHS use of County funding. Please separate the two contracts, one for animal
sheltering and one for law enforcement, and allow the Department of Finance to administrate
them as a more appropriate and legitimate than by the DHHC. Just on a side note, a good
example of a lack of proper law enforcement, this is a recent dog bite, a victim photo from
March. These dogs were reported numerous times to MHS and the dogs are still loose, and
this woman almost died, so this is in your packet. Thank you so much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Just for clarification. The, you
mentioned that, well you provided us a copy of the letter -MS. HALL: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --from the Maui Humane Society, and this was addressed to a veterinary practice?
MS. HALL: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: And it reflects a very, well on one side it says group cremations and the prices go
from 90 up to $240, and then under private cremations it goes from $140 up to $200 and, I
can't quite read it, but it looks like 290.
MS. HALL: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: And then it also states the cost per pickup is, per pickup and per animal is $35. Is
that, so what they're doing is the, if I understood what you were saying is that the animal
control officers in County vehicles with County gasoline are actually going around while on
duty and picking up these animals at the veterinary clinics?
MS. HALL: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That brings up all kinds of questions. Now it was our understanding, you
shared with us this picture.
MS. HALL: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: It's our understanding that two of the dogs have been picked up.
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MS. HALL: That's what I've heard, actually that two of the dogs were surrendered to the Human
Society by the owner, so they actually were to my understanding not picked up. There were
four dogs altogether involved in the numerous attacks out in Haiku. The members of the
community told me that there were all together nine attacks, and as of two weeks ago the
neighbor said that the dogs were still loose even though they had been told they had to be
properly contained. They were still running around the neighborhood.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what you're recommending is that we need to provide for an accounting
of what actually is done through the animal control operation?
MS. HALL: Yes. I testified in, at the Paia Community Center a couple weeks ago and I gave you
folks a graph at that time and it showed about approximately a nine-year history of the
County portion of the finds that go to MHS and where they were allocated. In 2005 you
could see about a 49 percent of the total budget was towards animal control and the
remaining 51 percent was towards animal sheltering, and if you look at that same scenario
today based on today's budget for MHS you see almost the exact amount of dollars allocated
towards animal control has not grown with the need in the community; however, the animal
sheltering side has almost doubled. And if this were the law, the Police Department, the
Maui County Police Department was being run this way the public outcry I know would just
be horrific to see these things happen.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well this is in my district and I'm not very happy about the attacks and the
way it was handled so.
MS. HALL: It's in where I live as well. Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch, followed by Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Ms. Hall, thank you for coming, by the
way. On your, on the front page of your handout here -MS. HALL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --you have different colored stuff but I don't see what the colors
mean. For instance in the middle table you have sterilization of all adopted dogs and cats and
it's double asterisk and it's red, so what is that, why is there a distinction there?
MS. HALL: Let me find mine here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pink, sorry. It's not red, it's pink. I'm just trying to figure out how
to read the table.
MS. HALL: You're looking at the middle column, correct?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MS. HALL: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, there doesn't seem to be a -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There's no -CHAIR WHITE: --notation -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --legend.
CHAIR WHITE: --as to what the double asterisk...
MS. HALL: You know and I think it might just be a typo, I apologize.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And the double asterisk?
MS. HALL: That's the double asterisk that I think is a -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MS. HALL: --is the typo.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I'm not sure what the different colors means or is it just...
MS. HALL: I think it was just for clarity purposes -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, all right.
MS. HALL: --for reading.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just wanted to make sure. Thank you.
MS. HALL: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you so much for being here this
morning. I'm reading your testimony and you mention in it that for-profit, they're
conducting a for-profit business that generates over $100,000 annually.
MS. HALL: I believe it's actually quite higher but we were being conservative with figures.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you just estimated this? You don't have any kind of
background -MS. HALL: No, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --that you can share?
MS. HALL: I actually have their annual budget but I didn't bring it with me, which actually breaks
down all of these different items and it does clearly specify that it is at least that if not more.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. This does bring up like the Chair says a whole bunch of
questions; however, you do know that it's not unusual for a nonprofit to earn business
income.
MS. HALL: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The question is whether it's related business income or not related
income, whether it's taxable, and of course the big question is, is the funder or the grantee
aware, you know, that this is, did they get permission to do this is what I'm talking about.
MS. HALL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So it does raise a lot of questions. It's not unusual that a nonprofit
does this kind of thing, but I think we might want to look into it to see if it's correct.
MS. HALL: Well I know from our own nonprofit you definitely can run for-profit aspects which
most nonprofits do to help support their work. Our concern is that County-paid animal
control officers are not out in the field doing what they're being paid to do, they are out in the
field picking up these animals which is for their for-profit business, they should paying their
own -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Should be separate.
MS. HALL: --privately funded employees or volunteers to be doing the service, not, animal control
needs to be out enforcing the law. And that's where there's an issue with that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You see the comingling and that's the issue.
MS. HALL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, very good. Well thank you for bringing this information, I'm
sure we'll look into it.
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MS. HALL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you very much, Ms. Hall.
Our next testifier is Pualani Enos.
MS. ENOS: Good morning, Council members, Council Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. ENOS: Thank you for having me. On behalf of Hui Malama Learning Center I respectfully
request an increase of $75,000 for Fiscal Year 2015. We did not make this request initially
because we believed we had a good chance of receiving this funding from existing and new
funders. We increased our Fiscal Year 2015 budget to reflect the expansion of our highly
successful mentor and work preparedness pilot programs, and to be able to address an
increasing number of enrollment requests. Hui Malama receives at its doors students with
very unique and extremely complex needs who have nowhere else to go and we are fortunate
to not have to turn anyone away. If we do not receive this increase we will not be able to
maintain and grow these outstanding programs. Students think that teachers and principals
are paid to care about them, that's our job, that's our duty, but when our students see other
adults like the individuals involved in our mentor and work preparedness programs become
truly invested in them, it is an incredible motivator, inspiration, and esteem builder. Hui
Malama' s personal investment in each student lends that extra set of eyes and ears that help
put them on a healthy path. Hui Malama is the only agency that provides this holistic,
intensive, individualized mix of academic, work preparedness, and caregiver support to
prevent dropout, joblessness, homelessness, commission of status offenses such as truancy,
runaway, underage drinking, and curfew violations. We have developed curriculum that
serves as a workplace one-on-one, how to listen, how to observe and follow directions, how
to dress and arrive at work prepared and willing to do whatever is necessary, how to exhibit
initiative, discipline, and the ability to deal with conflict and manage disappointment while
never giving up. We prepare our students with the basic skills needed to be successful at an
entry level in any industry on Maui. Our mission is to develop students that will ensure a
vibrant Maui resident workforce. We do this by leveraging the expertise of our local
employers and community experts to engage our students at school and during non-school
hours by providing a mix of hands-on learning in and out of our classroom with highly
productive adults who are passionate about their work and their community. Our students
are exposed to actual work situations to see what the job truly entails. These half-day, oneday or weekly hour-long experiences are transformative for our students who begin
disillusioned with school and learning, resistant and resentful about participating in any
academic, health, or career activities. They challenge every aspect of school and any group
activity, dress, how, what they eat, completing homework, and they come away from this
experience with a newfound initiative and new insights and opinions about pressing issues
facing Maui County that they never knew existed before. Over the past 16 months I with my
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board and staff have worked diligently to secure funding. We've applied for over $900,000
in grants and we've done additional private donor solicitation. However, the...
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. ENOS: Okay. However, the focus of some of these funding agencies... is it okay if I continue?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MS. ENOS: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: You've got another minute to conclude.
MS. ENOS: Okay. However, the focus of some funding agencies upon whom we have relied for
many years has changed from youth to other areas, and we have received word that more
than half of what we've submitted will not be granted. Of our remaining pending requests
we are advised that there have been cuts in available monies and that requests were doubled
what was expected. We are caught in a difficult place amidst this decrease in available
funds. While the work we do fits in the categories of workforce preparedness, resource
management, cultural preservation, and economic development, because we are a school we
are categorized first as education and are often taken out of the running because of this
designation. We have worked to develop collaborations with the Department of Education,
Family Court, Maui Police Department, as well as other services, and we support families
and students to stay connected with other resources that you folks fund from beginning to
end.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. HALL: We ask for this increase because without it we will not be able to continue to offer
these programs that keep kids in school and get them prepared for work. It will basically,
we, it costs about $1,200 for the students that we're serving and we would have to turn away
between 50 and 75 next year if we aren't able to come up with this funding. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you much, Chair. Ms. Enos, you must be the fastest talker I
ever knew, you can get a lot in here. But, you know, I'm very familiar with the work that's
being done at Hui Malama and we've had the opportunity to meet a lot of your students. I
appreciate you bringing them around to meet us, and they always make such a beautiful
presence at our testimony, they're all dressed up and, you know, looks so appropriate, it's
impressive. But you said you need about $75,000?
MS. ENOS: Uh-huh.
IRE
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: How many students will that help you serve?
MS. ENOS: That would, it's equivalent, about 50, given.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: About...
MS. ENOS: Fifty students -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: About 50 students.
MS. ENOS: --that we won't have to turn away. So we...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And specifically you're gonna want to use this money for this
workplace training or this experience or internship or whatever you're going to call it. Do
you have a name for it?
MS. ENOS: Workforce preparedness, yeah. Employer mentoring is what we've been calling it but
it really is preparing the kids for any workplace, and what we do is we use that as the carrot
to have them stay in school. So this has helped us to support students to stay at Maui High,
Baldwin, up at King K. They come with us, they get their act together, we use being with
people out in the community as the carrot. We're able to fill their non-school hour time so
they're not doing things like drinking, having sex, playing video games, watching TV all day
long, they're out in the community doing wonderful things, and that, and research shows us
that it's the most dangerous time for them to be out and that's what keeps them from going to
school the next day. So we've really worked hard with DOE and while we haven't yet but I
do believe that the time will come, we took money out of this, we have shown incredible
strides with keeping kids from dropping out when they're just a few credits shy, and they're
able to walk the line with their class and apply for programs that they weren't able to
otherwise.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you. It sounds like, you know, a really impressive
program. And you know I was laughing when you were talking about the curriculum and
you teach people to show up and do what they're told to do, kind of basic, yeah, but it could
be, this course might be useful in a lot of places. Thank you.
MS. ENOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know if the others caught you inference but I did. Members, any other
questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much for coming this morning.
MS. ENOS: Thank you very much for all that you do. Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actually I do have.
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CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUINCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, I do.
CHAIR WHITE: Pualani.
COJJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not pau, you're not off the hook.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COTJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Enos, for being here. The other funding, was any
of that involved with the State? So essentially the State said we're not going to fund you this
time?
MS. ENOS: Well what happened was there was thought to be an abundance of money and then it
was learned that there wasn't that extra money, so we got e-mails asking each of us if we
would be able to reduce our amounts. But we're a small organization, there were
240 applicants, many of them have, I don't know, I just haven't gotten indication, we're very
hopeful, but the other money that we applied for that we didn't get was actually private
foundation money that we have gotten for six years in a row and it is because they changed
their core to sustainability and economic development. And because we're a school we just
weren't scored as high.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well fortunately we have Mr. Young here about the lack of
money. I believe there was a TV commercial saying that they had a $800 million surplus, so
I don't know what the lack of money is. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: The operative word is "had".
COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: It went all the way down to zero?
CHAIR WHITE: No, but you can ask him that question later. Any further questions, Members?
Seeing none, thank you very much, Ms. Enos.
MS. ENOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there anyone else in the Chambers who would like to testify this morning?
Seeing none, we'll move to our District Offices, and we'll first go to the Hana District
Office. And, Dawn, do you have any testifiers this morning?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there's no one
waiting to testify.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And we'll go next to Lanai. Denise, do you have any
testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at Lanai and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Ella on Molokai, do you have any testifiers this morning?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Without objections, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Public testimony is closed.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, we'll be taking a two-minute recess to reset the room for a
presentation. The first will be a presentation on the Employment Retirement System by Wes
Machida, and the second will be a presentation on the Employer Union Trust Fund and the
Unfunded Liability Update by Kalbert Young. So with that we are in recess. . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:27 a.m.
9:30 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: ... (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene
to start with the review of the Employee Retirement System presented by Wes Machida, so
please proceed.
MR. MACHIDA: Good morning, Chair. Thank you very much, Members, for having me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Not on. You're not on.
MR. MACHIDA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: There you go.
MR. MACHIDA: Thank you. Members of the Committee, thank you very much. I'm Wes
Machida, the Executive Director for the Employees' Retirement System, and it's a pleasure
for me to be here to report and to update all of you on what's going on with the Employees'
Retirement, your Employees' Retirement System. First of all, I just wanted to go through
- 12 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

really quickly in terms of the items that we're going to cover today. You know, we're going
to give you an update on the membership, it has been growing. We're also going to give you
information on the benefits, how much we pay out and so forth. The dollars that all of you as
the County of Maui contribute to the System. The assets that we have as of June 30, 2013.
You know although it's being reported as of 2013 June 30th we do have some updates for
you, so I'd like to present that to you as well. Talk a little bit about the investments.
Something that you would be interested in is our funded status and as well as the unfunded
liability. We also wanted to give you an idea as to what is projected, you know, what is our
liabilities and benefit payments projected over the next ten years or so. And then you might
have heard or not about our legislative proposals, we wanted to give you an update on that as
the session is winding down. And then if you have any questions at the end I'll be happy to
answer them. In terms of the membership, as you can see we have over 115,000 that we
service today, that are made up of 66,000-plus active employees that are working for the
State and County governments. And then we have 41,000-plus retirees and beneficiaries that
we pay out benefits to on a semi-monthly and monthly basis. We also have inactive
members. These are the individuals that have gotten the necessary years of service but have
left State and County government and they're just waiting to become age eligible before they
collect a lifetime pension benefit from us. Here you can see graphically the increase in our
total membership, and it has been increasing steadily over time, over the last 13-14 years or
so, and you can see that 2013 we have now over 115,000 that we service. Retirees as well,
too. I know you haven't noticed but we are a very mature system. If you look at the growth
of the retirees and beneficiaries over the last 13 years, 2001 it was about 28-29,000 or so,
now we have over 41,000. We are almost getting to the point of having one active employee
for one retiree and/or beneficiary which makes us a very mature system. Look at the
retirements over the last five years or so, although they've been holding steadily between
1,600 and 2,500, there are as will be shown later in another slide, there are over 14,000
individuals that can retire today if they wanted to. These are the active member breakouts,
and as you can see for Maui County of the 66,000 or so members, active members, Maui
County has 23-plus, 2,300-plus of the 66,000. What about retirees? Of the 41,000-plus
retirees, Maui has about 1,100 of them. And this shows the breakout between, we also have
disability retirement, so if you look at the middle column there's over 1,500 individuals that
have, are receiving disability retirement benefits from us. What's interesting about this slide
is the benefit payouts. In fiscal year, last fiscal year 2013 if you look at the second bullet we
paid out over a billion dollars in 2013 of pension payments. It's estimated that it'll increase,
and I have another slide that shows the yearly projected increase over the next ten years. But
over the next 30 years, it's projected to increase over $3.5 billion. Our average pension that
we pay out is over $24,000 a year. Now it's, that could be misleading about that is that we
have a number of people that have been retired for over 40 years, so in other words they've
been retired longer than they probably had worked. I might have reported this last year but at
one point within the last year or two, we had over 40 retirees that were at least 100 years or
older that was collecting a benefit from us, and remember again, this is a lifetime pension
benefit. And as I stated earlier we have over 14,000 active employees that can retire today.
Unfortunately or fortunately I'm in the category. Let's look at the dollars that were
contributed to the plan for 2013. The State contributed over 430 million, the counties
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150 million, then there's the employees that contributed 186 million, so we have a total of
767 million or so that we received last fiscal year from either the employers or employees.
Now since as I reported earlier, since we paid out over a billion dollars, that excess or that
difference of 300 million or so needs to come from someplace, and that's what's, it comes
from the investments. We liquidate investments to enable us to pay out all those pension
benefit payments. Now in terms of the funding the employers contribute to us, it's
22 percent last fiscal year for police and fire. Actually for this fiscal year it's 23 percent. It
increases steadily over time until eventually it gets to 25 percent for police and fire and 17
percent for all other employees. So this year, 2014 fiscal year it's 23 percent for police and
fire and 16 percent for all other employees. Now what's interesting too is that the employer
contributions are expected to increase to about $2 billion in the next 30 years. So last year it,
again, 581 million that we collected or we received from the employers, it's expected to
increase to 2 billion in 30 years. So the question becomes will the employers be able to make
those kinds of payments to the System, and this is just one program. What about our assets
as of June 30, 2013? If you look at the market value of our assets we started out at 12.3
billion. I'm happy to say that as of December we were 13 V2 billion so we increased over a 6
month period $1.2 billion. If you notice within the last month or so the market's been
somewhat volatile, it's been decreasing and increasing as well, but we've been holding pretty
steady at the 13'/2 or a little bit over 13'/2 billion. Investments. Wanted to give you just a
general high-level perspective on what we invest in from a high-level perspective and the
percentages that we invest in. So as you can see, most of it is in stocks, whether that be
domestic or international at 63 percent. This is something that I know all of you are
interested in in terms of what is the funded status of the Retirement System, and I might have
stated this before but there's really two significant elements of what determines the viability
of a retirement system or a public fund. Number one is the funded ratio or funded status.
Number two is the ability of the employers to make their required contributions. So this is
one of those elements. In terms of the funded status, what's interesting is that if you look at
the third line, the unfunded actuarial accrued liability it's at $8.5 billion. Now what's also
interesting is that in order for us, if every assumption that we use were to hold true we would,
which includes the employers being able to pay us the required contributions, we could
actually pay off that unfunded liability within a 28-year period. Last year I believe it was 30
years, this year or this past reporting period it was 28, so it's going down. But that doesn't
necessarily mean that we're not out of the, we're out of the woods. So the funded ratio, one
of those elements, if you look at the second bullet we're at 60 percent. Last year we were at
59 percent. This chart shows how well or not well we've been doing between one valuation
one period and another period. When you look at the solid line, that represents last year's
valuation, the 2013 valuation. Look at the, where it gets to 100 percent. When the line gets
to 100 percent that means that we would be fully funded at that point, so this is a projection.
If you look at that line for 2013 it's around 2040 or so, 2039-40 or so. When you look at last
year's valuation, that dotted line, it was at 2041 or so, so what had happened really was that
because things had turned out more positively over the last year for the System we were able
to reduce the time period to pay off the unfunded liability by about a year to two years. So
that's one positive thing. Now this just shows the definition of what an unfunded liability is,
and also to reiterate the fact that the investment return rate assumption. So the board
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determines that investment return rate. That return rate is a long-term return rate, and if you
look at some of the periodicals that have been issued recently for public funds, that
investment return rate really covers a 30-to-50-year period. Our current rate, investment
return rate as set by the board is 73/4 percent. Now the board reviews that annually to
determine if it needs to be changed or not, and at an upcoming meeting they'll probably take
a look at it again as well. Look at our unfunded liability over the last 12 years. It has grown
from 1.8 billion to 8.4 billion over that period of time. Now the question is why has it grown
so much? Obviously the markets haven't.. .had an influence on it, investment markets. Also,
the fact that people are living longer. I think I might have reported this at one of the previous
Committee meetings but on average our members live to about 83-84 years of age with the
teachers as a group, female teachers, their median age is 90. Here is an, what the County
may be interested in because there's going to be an upcoming pronouncement that must be
reported for the counties' financial statements which will break out or will require each and
every employer to break out their portion of the unfunded liability of the Retirement System,
and so if you look at Maui County's unfunded liability or portion, it represents 4 percent of
the total or .34 billion or 340 million of the 8 billion or so unfunded liability. Now here is an
interesting projection of what the contributions, the benefit payouts, and the total pension
liabilities will be if everything holds true over the next 10 to 11 years, and it shows and
reflects not only the dollars but the percentage increases over the next 11 years. So just with
the Retirement System alone, if you look at what's required in the way of contributions over
the next 10 years, it'll almost double from 581 to 900 or so million. Look at the benefit
payouts from slightly over a billion dollars a year to almost 1.9 billion over the next 10 years.
And the liabilities, the pension, total pension liabilities from 21 billion to almost 30 billion.
Now what's been helpful and that's not reflected in here is your support in a lot of the
reforms that have been done over the last two to three years. I'm not sure if you remember
but in 2011 there were across-the-board reforms for new hires. Every single employee group
was changed or modified to enable the System in the long term to be more sustainable, and
thank you very much for your support. In addition, last year or 2012 I should say, excuse
me, there was the pension spiking legislation that passed which enables the Retirement
System to get the unfunded portion of anyone found to be in that category from the employer
sooner rather than later. Normally it would be paid off over time but we would get it in the
next fiscal year, the unfunded portion, so that helps to fund the System in a better way. Now
what's happening with the Legislature and next week Thursday obviously is the end of the
legislative session but let me talk about three bills that are still active. In fact in this
particular legislation it's on the Governor's desk to be reviewed for approval. This bill
allows the retirement System for properties required, acquired by the System through
foreclosure to be able to not have to go to the Governor's Office or the Governor for
approval. Every five years we had to go to the Governor's Office to get approval to hold that
property; otherwise, we would have to sell it or dispose of it. This enables the System's
Board to find the best way possible to maximize returns on these types of properties without
having to get the approval through the Governor, and so if the Governor does sign this it
would be enacted within the next probably two or three months. This is a bill, although it
was not originally initiated by the System, it's been supported by the System. Now this
Senate Bill 1038, what it does is if there are any ERS member that is convicted of a felony
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that's related to their employment, so in other words if any employee State and/or County
government employee is convicted of a felony and that felony is related to the member's
employment, the courts or the judiciary will be able to send an order to the Retirement
System so that their benefits will not accrue further or they could adjust it. Now they have
still have Constitutional protection though, so everything up until the point of that felony
conviction could still be gotten by the member, anything thereafter though may be altered by
the courts. This particular bill is in committee hearing today as we speak or excuse me, in
about 45 minutes from now at 10:30. It went through Conference Committee and they'll be
taking this measure up. So it hasn't passed through the Legislature yet and I'm not sure if it
will, but this bill again is to help with hopefully stemming off some of those felony
convictions by deterring it from even occurring if possible or preventing it. Now the third
bill, Senate Bill 2916, we require all employers to provide us with information to get our
business done. What this bill does is it mandates the employers to give us what's necessary
so that we can calculate the pension benefits for all of the members and retirees, and if the
employers are not able to give it to us within the format and the time that we need it then we
would require the employer contributions that we get. . .we get employer contributions every
month, instead of giving it to us monthly the employers who were not compliant would have
to give it to us at the beginning of the fiscal year. That's how it originally was worded.
There is a proposal though instead of at the beginning of the fiscal year to have it given to the
System at the middle of the fiscal year so December 31 instead of July 1. And not only that
but there's also a proposal that allows the employers to be compliant within two years. We
understand that it takes a while if you need to upgrade your systems, and so the proposal is is
to allow employers to make whatever corrective actions are needed within a two-year period.
This one been has deferred and is in the Conference Committee and will be heard tomorrow
at 10:30. And so we're not even, we're not sure if this one will pass or not yet, but we'll find
out maybe tomorrow. I think there's a deadline tomorrow or so at midnight. That's it for the
Retirement System. In closing I just want to say again thank you for your support, and if
there's anything that we can do to help all of us make the System more sustainable, you
know, please call me or my office, I'd be happy to entertain any suggestions. And with that,
I'd like to open it up for questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll go through the next presentation and then we'll reset the room before
we go through questions, Members, so we'll just move into the next presentation regarding
the EUTF. So, Mr. Young, whenever you're ready.
MR. YOUNG: Okay, I'll pull up the presentation now for everyone. I believe you folks also have
hard copies as well. Okay. So you folks can treat this presentation as more of an update
from our discussion last year, and I'll show you why. Right now I'll reference two
documents that are both available on the Employer Union Trust Fund website. They are the
Valuation Report, but the Valuation Report is as of June 30, 2012, that's the most current
Valuation Report, and it sets the 2011 valuation. The caveat there is that an Updated
Valuation Report for 2013 is imminently set to be released by the Board Of Trustees for the
EUTF probably sometime in May. The Annual Report for the EUTF for 2013 has also been
released at the end of last calendar year, and that is also available on the website. Now just
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to recap, the Employer Union Trust Fund is the trust fund that provides medical insurance
plans for all governmental employees in the State of Hawaii, county and State, as well as
dental, vision, prescription, drug, and life insurance coverage for active employees, and it
also provides the plan benefits for retirees as well. This slide is the same as the slide I
presented to you last year. It's from the most recent valuation report, but again this is from
2011. The unfunded liability of the system is somewhere between 11 and $18 billion
depending on a particular employer's funding intention. It happens to also be the total
liability of the system because the Employer's Union Trust Fund has very little corpus to
speak of, meaning prefunding. A number of employers have already begun prefunding to the
EUTF but as you'll see later and as we already know the largest employer in the EUTF
system which is the State of Hawaii has yet to begin prefunding. So this slide as I'll explain
it shows the difference between prefunding and pay-as-you-go system. So the top box shows
the total liability at about 18 billion, that's the 18,232 on July 1, 2011. That's with a funding
intention of basically a pay-as-you-go system meaning you're not going to prefund. If you
don't prefund you're going to have a 4 percent discount rate, that's the 4 percent at the top
there, and when you have that discount rate accrued over 30 years the total liability of the
system is about 18.2 billion. If you had a prefunding calculation rate of just slightly higher,
another percentage point to make it 5 percent you see that the actuarial liability actually
reduces to about 15.4 billion. The implication here is that simply small changes in the pre or
in the discount rate can make significant reductions in the total liability on an accrual basis,
in an actuarial accrued basis to the total system. And when you go to the bottom box if
everyone in the system was on a prefunded basis the available discount rate actually is
increased to 7 percent, and at a prefunded discount rate the unfunded or the total liability of
the system actually is calculated to be about 11.3 billion. So the difference between about 11
billion to 18 billion is rather significant but it has largely to do with the actuarial and accrued
liability calculation based on the discount rate. The assumptions for the total, for the accrual
basis of the total liability is set under Government Accounting Standard Board's Statement
No. 45 which required beginning in 2007 that governmental employers must report on their
financial statements that portion of their liability which is not met for OPEB, O-P-E-B or
Other Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions, and in the State of Hawaii it's limited
to the Employer's Union Trust Fund liability. The actuarial evaluations make certain
assumptions on the projection, so it, this does take into account, like in the Employer
Retirement System it does take into account expectations of life duration, potential payroll
growth, funding commitments of each of the employers, an assumption for premium costs,
and the growth of premiums across the 30-year amortization. So that's how the liability is
calculated. The next set of slides I'll go through rather quick and this is an eye test even for
the large screen, but this is the same appendix schedules that were presented last year. The,
okay, you can see that I'll use the arrow. This is the column for the State of Hawaii, and the
State of Hawaii's total ARC, A-R-C, Annual Required Contribution for the EUTF is on this
which is reported of the 2011 valuation report is $994.9 million a year, of which a portion of
that is the premium costs for active and retired government employees. For the County of
Maui, that's the fourth column over, the annual required contributions is $47.1 million per
year, but again that also includes what the County contributes for active employees'
premiums as well as County retirees. On a prefunded basis though where employers are able
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to avail themselves of a 7 percent discount rate over 30 years, the County of. . . (accidentally
changes slide)... I'm sorry, the County of Maui's ARC or A-R-C is actually 30.5 million.
So this relates to if you're on a prefunded course what the calculated liability is that would be
reflected on your balance statement for your annual financial report. It's 30.5 million of
which a portion of that is attributable to the unfunded annual or Actuarially Accrued
Liability, the AAL. This chart recaps whereas of 2011 what is the intended funding status for
each of the employers, and every employer to the right of the first column here are all the
non-State employers: The City and County of Honolulu, Honolulu Area Rapid Transit, the
County of Hawaii, the County of Maui, County of Kauai, the Kauai Department of Water
Supply, the Honolulu Board of Water Supply, the Hawaii County Board of Water Supply.
Every single one of those employers are on a prefunded funding course meaning they all get
to avail themselves of the 7 percent discount rate. Only the State of Hawaii as of 2011 here
is at a 4 percent discount rate because the State of Hawaii up until 2011 had no intention or
stated intention of prefunding, so the State of Hawaii's ARC is $994.9 million a year. The
County of Maui's ARC is $30.5 million a year. The County of Maui's ARC is actually less
than it would be if it were on a pay-as-you-go method, because the County of Maui is on a
stated prefunding course. This slide just shows you the difference between the current
calculation for, on the County of Maui, the calculation as a prefunding course of 30.5
million, but of that roughly about 32 point, it's actually 32.9 million and you're receiving
some benefits because the County of Maui has previously submitted contributions to prefund.
So those contributions are earning interest which further get contributed to the overall
account of the County of Maui, if you will, and that further reduces the total ARC
contribution requirements going forward. So you can think of it as a, I think I've made this
analogy in the past, as a mortgage. You pay the same amount every year but each year that
you're paying in the later years a greater portion of your payment is actually attributable to
principle than to interest, and the same thing is true here when you're paying and
contributing towards the OPEB is that greater portions of your contribution are being
contributed to the accrued liability versus the what's called the normal cost. And the normal
cost is basically the incremental increase of each individual year of active employees
accruing benefits towards the future liability. So clearly it is better to be funding earlier and
sustained across the 30 years. Okay, so the recent developments, my apologies for the
formatting gaff here. So recent developments, under the current, as of June 30, 2013, as far
as medical plan enrollments go just for the County of Maui, in the EUTF there are about a
hundred, I'm sorry, 1,990 active employees that are participants in the EUTF and about
1,186 retirees in the EUTF. As far as the actives goes that is a trend of the past two years
that are slightly declining numbers of enrollees in the EUTF for the County of Maui. In 2011
it was more than 2015, 2012 it, small drop to 2010 active employees, and now it's down to
1,990. Conversely, for retirees it's actually been increasing, so that's probably a trend of
more County of Maui employees retiring and deciding to continue their participation in the
EUTF for retiree health benefits. There are two significant legislative measures or acts that
were passed over the last two years that I wanted to talk about because they do have
implications for all governmental employers beginning this fiscal year. The first is Act 304
which was passed by the Legislature in 2012, and I'll talk a little bit about that on the very
next slide. But I'm going to eventually want to get to talk to you more thoroughly and you
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should have a thorough discussion about this with your Budget and Finance Committee
discussions going forward and that is with Act 268 which was passed by the Legislature last
year. There are funding implications for every governmental employer including the State of
Hawaii. Act 268 just really quickly and I will cover it more in detail requires all Hawaii
government employers including the County of Maui and the State of Hawaii to be on a
prefunding course for OPEB beginning in Fiscal Year '15. It creates a graduated schedule
where the contributions of the ARC from all government employers will have to be no less
than 20 percent starting in Fiscal Year '15, and will increase to 100 percent contributions as
early as Fiscal Year '19. There is a funding requirement of all employers and a prescribed
penalty measure for not funding. There's also a taskforce that will be created and a report
that will be delivered to look at the investment and funding strategies for the EUTF, and as
well as a report that could involve examination of investment and funding opportunities in
collaboration between the EUTF and the ERS. And most recently the EUTF has completed
its RFP and selection for plan providers to begin in July 1, 2014 for active employees, and as
well as creating a new, beginning in July 1st a new Medicare Advantage option for retirees.
So the Medicare Advantage option is actually quite interesting because when I was looking at
it, it actually will provide retirees with increased opportunity of services for medical
coverage without any increase in additional cost. So it's a voluntary or selective option but it
will be a new feature offered to EUTF retirees. So first, Act 304. Act 304 passed back in
2012 officially and formally created the OPEB, O-P-E-B Trust in the EUTF, and although
it's rather technical the points that you need to realize is that this formally creates a
mechanism for the EUTF and for the individual government employers to record specific
prefunding contributions for OPEB in a dedicated trust that can be accounted for and
earmarked for the individual employers. This has, this was in effect and practical already in
place going back to 2008 but it makes more formal so that it is reported on the financial
statements beginning in Fiscal Year '13. So all of the contributions that government
employers like the County of Maui where you have contributed on a prefunding basis since
2008 are now being recorded and reported in the OPEB Trust on the EUTF's financial
statements, and this is a shot from the EUTF's annual report for Fiscal Year '13 that shows
that collectively the corpus, if you will, the corpus of the EUTF OPEB Trust is
$314.7 million, and that represents the entire aggregated contributions from all the
governmental employers thus far. Now Act 268 passed by the Legislature last year as 1
mentioned already provides for a required prefunding contribution levels for all
governmental employers in the State of Hawaii beginning in Fiscal Year '15. Now this
probably will not have as significant an impact on the County of Maui in terms of funding
because the County of Maui has actually been prefunding as much as 100 percent of the ARC
since 2008. So assuming that the County of Maui stays On that course this shouldn't have a
dramatic effect, but what is an effect is that there is now a requirement to prefund. So as
soon as Fiscal Year '19 rolls around assuming the legislation and statute is still in place, the
County of Maui like all other government employers will not have the option of prefunding
anything less than 100 percent of the ARC. But beginning in Fiscal Year '15 the requirement
is 20 percent of the ARC. It moves up to 40 percent for FY '16, 60 percent in FY '17,
80 percent in FY '18, until it's 100 percent in FY '19. Now referencing back to Appendix A,
Slide 4 which was on this slide deck No. 8, that's the last bullet here. The estimated ARC,
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total ARC for the County of Maui is about 30.5 million and this is taking the 2011 valuation
if you remember. So if you do the quick math 20 percent of 30.5 million is approximately
$6.1 million. That means that the County of Maui beginning in FY '15 is expected to
contribute no less than what I will approximate as about $6.1 million in FY '15 to
satisfaction of its ARC. Now historically the County has contributed closer to the 100
percent mark but for FY '15 you will have no option but to contribute no less than this
calculation and I estimate it to be about 6.1 million. And that concludes the presentation.
And I think with that slide I'm sure you folks will have a lot of questions related to that
contribution. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Young. And, Members, we will recess for two minutes to reset
the room and then we'll, actually we'll recess for ten minutes and take our morning break,
and then we'll get into the questions. And thank you to both Mr. Machida and Mr. Young,
very interesting information and we'll have lots of questions as you suggested. We're in
recess until 10:20. . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:12a.m.
10:24 am.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene, and we'll open up
for questions. I believe we should start with the first presentation, the Employers'
Retirement System, and, Members, we'll just go down the line and we'll take whatever
questions you've got. And we'll start with the Vice-Chair, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. And, gentlemen, thank you for making the time
to be here. I really appreciate the annual status updates, and I'm sure our taxpayers
appreciate being informed and educated of the requirements of governance. One of the
things on the retirement system I just wanted to check, is the County current, our County
current on all contributions and payments to the system currently?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, Vice-Chair, the County of Maui is current in all payments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Mr. Baz, we're not holding anything in a temporary trust
agency account, we've transferred all our previous appropriations for the purpose, these
purposes to the State accounts?
MR. BAZ: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we are getting the benefit of your good portfolio on
investment interest then, Mr. Machida?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, and we hope to continue it.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. You know and I understand the State's fiscal situation
compared to, well I can speak for our, with, about our County. Has the, one of the funding
options been a type of like benefit pension bond or something as one way to address paying
off the unfunded liabilities or is there a requirement that this only has to be from General
Fund cash? And I just bring it up, 15 years ago, you know, at that point in time, Finance
Director Wes Lo and I approached the Legislature and some of the members in the House
Finance were open to consider allowing counties to float a pension bond to get fully funded,
and then we would be able to know exactly every year how to budget to pay off the bond.
And so I just was wondering if that is a financing tool the State has considered again because
of its financial situation and whether or not that's another good financing tool for the
counties to consider if the rates were right.
MR. MACHIDA: I can't, Vice-Chair, I can't speak to what the State will do but I can speak to
whether there's restrictions on the ability to do so. There are no restrictions to allow for, I
guess to issue a pension obligation bond to help fund the system, but I'll let Director Young
speak to the State's issues.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Thank you.
MR. YOUNG: Currently right now the way the pension system is structured and situated in the
State of Hawaii, individual employers, the County of Maui or the State, even the State of
Hawaii cannot sell pension obligation bonds to offshore, the individual employers' pension
liability. The pension system could sell pension bonds to address the unfunded liability but
that would be different than saying addressing the individual pension liability of a specific
employer. Now that's the current state. There is a, there's a Government Accounting
Standards Board, GASB requirement that will be coming into effect for all governmental
employers in 2015 that, again, this is a lot of accounting technicalities, but basically every
individual employer is going to have to report on their financial statements the portion of the
pension liability on your financial statements. Currently none of the employers report
pension liabilities, that will change in 2015. So the next step after that would be the obvious
question can individual employers in the ERS like in the EUTF individually prefund or pay
or address their own specific liabilities differently? That's a question that I think will have to
require more evolution with GASB over the next several years, but right now as it stands
there is no plans for any individual employers and no means for any individual employer to
prefund on the pension side in any contribution schedule that is different from the statutory
schedule which is purely a basis and percentage of payroll.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that good enough for the counties and the State?
MR. YOUNG: Well I think as Mr. Machida's presentation demonstrates and illustrates that the
reform measures passed as only as recently as two years ago have already started to put the
pension system on a track and a path that is showing good results. We think that that is the
means and measures to get the pension system on a path that could prefund it to or get it
funded to 100 percent well short of the 30-year amortization. The chart that Mr. Machida
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showed on the funding duration at 28 years, you have to remember in one year we picked up
two years of advance on the duration which means the combination of reform measures plus
investment performance of the ERS as well as contribution rates have accelerated in a very
short time at least one year, picked up an additional year in the funding duration. If that
could be a more stable course you may actually see a pension system that could get totally
funded well short of the 30 years. It's like a mortgage, again, you know, any advance you
make to prefund early on has a significant ripple effect in the later years, so although it's only
been two years since the reforms and maybe only one year we're on this progress, I relay it to
like rolling a ball 30 feet. The ball is only one foot out of our hands right now but it looks
like it's on course and it's moving in the direction. If we stay the course and everything goes
as planned we think it's going to hit the target, and that's where we are. It's a little bit early
to tell but there's already good indications that are showing that there are positive results. So
as far as the pension system goes I'm much more confident and comfortable that for all the
governmental employers we're looking at a pension system that is definitely on an improving
track.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Well, you know, for me just forecasting this County's
needs over the next 5-10 years, you know, I rather deal with this 340 million requirement
sooner than later. So I can, you know, for us then we can forecast where we, you know, for
of this County, our needs of facilities and services to our
our cash, our CIP, the
communities, you know, would help people like me forecast better the taxation program that
we're going to need to make it work. So I'm just finding ways of how to pay the bill better
and faster since we seem to have some capacity and the willingness to, I mean we all adverse
to paying more interest than necessary, gentlemen. So I hope you can appreciate our unique
situation for Maui County. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, gentlemen, for being here.
It's always interesting to hear what you have to say. Wanted to find out, Wes, is the ratio of
3:2 employees to retirees, is that A, a normal ration, and B, is it healthy to maintain that
ratio? And you mention that we may come to 1:1 here pretty soon.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, Councilman. In terms of the ratio itself it's a reflection of our aging
workforce, and so just as a reminder we get our contributions based on the payroll. So if the
workforce decreases or if the payroll dollars decrease we get less contributions coming to the
system, and we rely heavily on those contributions from the employers/employees to help
fund the system. And so if there are less employees, less payroll, less monies coming to the
system, obviously that could be one component that could jeopardize the viability of the
system going forward unless it were to increase somehow.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That pretty much, that kind of answers but that's okay. You
also mentioned that we're looking at a 7V2 percent return rate, you know, that's what we're
aiming for over a long term, and it went from 8 to 7'/2 percent.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Three-quarters.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Seven and three-quarters or seven...
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, 73/4•
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Seven and three-quarters, okay. What is our actual return rate in
the, I don't know if you've been keeping, how long back you've been keeping it. What has it
been for the last 10 or 15 years? Are we getting close to the 7'/2 percent? Because I know
several years ago it was down to I and 2 percent, but sometimes before that it was higher.
MR. MACHIDA: And within the last ten years or so it's been about
last 50 years it's been closer to 9 percent.

7¼

to

71/4

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So we're, it's a reasonable target to say
then?

percent. Over the

7¼

or 73/4 percent

MR. MACHIDA: Yes, 'cause the duration of time that you look at in terms of setting that rate is
about 30 to 50 years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: And so in that long term if there's, obviously if there's things that are going to
change that projects the 30 to 50-year rate to be lower then the board would strongly consider
lowering the rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, cool. And in one of your last slides you mentioned that, you
know, in Fiscal Year 2015, I think it was your presentation, it says the employers are going to
be required to give you all the information you need and in the format you need or they will
be penalized. Was that your slide or was that Kalbert?
MR. MACHIDA: It was. It's a proposal, it's a legislative proposal -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, okay.
MR. MACHIDA: --that may or may not get through the Legislature.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just curious--thank you--how many employers don't give you
the required information you need and is Maui County one of those employers?
MR. MACHIDA: Maui County is not one of them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, good.
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MR. MACHIDA: And there are other employers though. There's a -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: --handful of them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Sounds like it's good information, better, I mean better
information than we've had before. I mean the information's always accurate and well
received but it's good news I guess you could say now. And the question that Mr. Hokama
asked you is that we're fully funded and everything we've put aside, that's just for the ERS
side, right?
MR. MACHIDA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That 140 million that we set aside for OPEB is a different answer to
that, I believe, and that's when we get to Kalbert. I guess we're working on ERS alone right
now, right, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So I'll wait for when we get to talk to Kalbert on it. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, gentlemen, for being here,
always a pleasure to have you folks visit and give us the updates. But I think overall I'm
always very proud to hear our numbers and how we're pretty, we're a good role model for
others, so thank you for portraying that in a clear way. My question may be kind of
elementary but what exactly, can you elaborate on the inactive members?
MR. MACHIDA: Sure. The inactive members, we have three different plans and there are years of
service requirement to be eligible to get a pension, so as an example the hybrid plan members
they either have to work, if they started before July 1, 2012 they would have to attain five
years before they became eligible for a pension. So what happens is let's say someone is in a
hybrid plan, they work for five years and then they leave the counties and they work for the
private sector. So when they become 62 years of age down the line and they still continue to
work for the private sector, they can file for retirement with the retirement system when they
turn 62 and get a lifetime pension after working for 5 years with the County. So the inactive
vested members are those that have the required years of service to get a pension, they leave
State or county government service, and then they're just waiting to become age eligible
before they get a pension.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I see the number 7,312, is there a breakdown on
how many we have in County of Maui? Or is that -MR. MACHIDA: We can get...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in the next slide?
MR. MACHIDA: No, we can get, there's no breakdown of the inactive vesteds but we could get
that for you and then -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: --provide it to this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean I'm just kind of curious at what that number is. Thank
you.
MR. MACHIDA: I'm sorry. I was going to say my guess would be in the several hundred.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That's good. And also let's see I wanted to jump over
to, and then the term beneficiary exactly is who? A beneficiary, not the retire, I guess you
have retiree and also their, so that'd be the wife of the person but deceased or how does that
work?
MR. MACHIDA: So the beneficiary is, there's, in the hybrid plan for example there's 13 different
retirement options to choose from, so when someone is eligible to retire they will have to,
and they file for retirement under the hybrid plan, they can choose one of 13 different
retirement options. We have joint and survivor options in which if the retiree collects a
pension from us if something should happen to the retiree while they're retired and they
named one beneficiary, that beneficiary can get a lifetime benefit. So what happens is the
beneficiary is someone who is named by the member or retiree to get a continuing benefit or
to get what's remaining from the retiree's account, so to speak. And so for anybody that's
retiring from the retirement system when they fill out that retirement application they can
name anyone as their beneficiary. It could be a friend, a family member or a spouse, and
depending on whether they name one or multiple beneficiaries would determine what that
beneficiary or beneficiaries could get should something happen to the retiree. So that's what
a beneficiary is, it's a named individual. It could also be a trust for example as well, but
there's limitations into what that trust could get further down the road. But it's a named
individual by the retiree member that could get a continuing benefit or to get some benefit
should the retiree pass.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And you said a trust, that's like a family trust, not so
much like Weinberg Foundation or, you know.
-25-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

MR. MACHIDA: It could actually be to any trust, but primarily what you do see is you do see some
individual retirees having their own trust that's set up to receive whatever residuals coming
from their retirement account.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. I just assumed it'd be like, you know, a
spouse. And then I think. . . sorry, Chair, if I may? The, towards the back of your slides, the
act, which act is this, or S.B. 1038, the benefit forfeiture.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this is in relation, the person gets convicted of a felony while
being an employee?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes. While being an employee of the State or County and that conviction or that
felony conviction is related to their employment. So as an example if you have someone in
the school system that's, that embezzled monies for example and gets convicted of that
crime, that person then going forward after that conviction would not accrue any more
benefits or could not accrue any more benefits from the system if the court so decided.
COIJNCJLMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so this wouldn't be someone who is, well it
wouldn't be related to job if they're already retired I guess. You know if it was after the fact
they're collecting and now they've, I don't know, what the example would be but.
MR. MACHIDA: That is correct. If they retired already and unless your, I guess maybe if they
volunteered or they came back to work for the County or the State then they may be
subjected to this, if it does pass. Again, you know, it's still working its way through the
Conference Committee so we're not sure whether this proposal would pass. Even in the form
that is stated in this presentation, it could change as well too -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MACHIDA: --for that matter.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Yeah, I understand how that goes. But then that could
also be someone who volunteers on a board or commission which is not a paid position?
MR. MACHIDA: Well the person if it's a volunteer individual on a board or commission would not
be getting any benefits from the retirement system. I mean they wouldn't be eligible for
membership unless they, I think I know of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs that that's a paid
board, they are eligible for membership within the retirement system. But for the other board
members, for example for the retirement system board members, they serve voluntarily and
do not accrue any benefits from the system.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Again, thank you, Wes and Kalbert, for
coming over and giving us updates. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, gentlemen, for being here today
to, what you call that, brain overload, for me anyway. You mentioned that to sustain I guess,
to have less employees, you need more employees or, no, say like Maui County, you know, if
I look at adjusting the budget I'm going to look at the number of employees and where the
funding coming from. But am Ito understand what you're saying is the more employees the
employer has the healthier it is to sustain the funding?
MR. MACHIDA: Councilwoman, it would depend on the situation, because even though let's say if
you had more employees to help fund the system better, at the same time you're having more
liabilities as well too because eventually if they do accrue a sufficient time they'll get a
lifetime pension benefit. So a lot depends on how high the salaries are, what kind of benefit
they'll get down, you know, down when they become eligible to retire. So we would have to
take a look at the specific numbers to determine whether it's a cost versus a benefit, but just
looking at it from a funding standpoint, yes, the more, either the more employees or the more
payroll dollars that come in, we would then get more contributions which would help to
better fund the system just from that standpoint only.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, that's interesting. On the, Mr. Kalbert, your presentation,
you list from 2013 active, medical plan enrollments.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Wait.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm sorry?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We're not on that yet. He said ERS only.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I always never listen to you, yeah? Gosh.
CHAIR WHITE: But, you know, I have kids like that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So you understand hopefully.
CHAIR WHITE: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
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COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thought I was the only one.
CHAIR WHITE: And I accept. Any other questions on the ERS?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Would you consider or would, this is just off the wall kind of
thing though, but, you know, when you look at, well for me I come from the private sector
and this is, you know, when I look at the percentage of retirees and they actually stay here,
they don't move away. So let's say 90-something percent of our employees live in Hawaii.
So, you know, and you come in and you look at this, you go wow how much, you know,
liabilities, but at the same time do you see retirees also being a significant economic driver?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes. From the system standpoint, yes, because 90 percent of our retirees stay in
Hawaii, and when we pay out that $1.1 billion or so annually, obviously they're going to
spend their monies here, too. And so it does help overall, especially given the.. .whatever
they don't spend in Vegas as Director Young said.
COLTNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. So, you know, that kind of, maybe that sort of
explanation or the increase or like you say the employees, it's a long-term economic driver
for our State anyway. Just a thought. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COTJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. You know that's a different perspective that
I hadn't thought of that we do put that money right back in. I should know, my husband is
one of the retirees and he certainly spends all of it here, and we're not those who go to Vegas
and spend it there, we spend here. So anyway, I am sorry that I had to leave for a while but
I'm trying to do two things, I'm trying to be here and trying to be at the Legislature, so it's a
little difficult. But I hope you didn't discuss this earlier but if you did you mentioned that
you had made some reforms and we're seeing some results, and would you please refresh my
memory. What did you do in regard to new hires? I'm clear on the spiking but not on the
new hires.
MR. MACHIDA: For the new hires, back in the 2011 Legislative Session anybody that's hired on
July 1, 2012 and after, they will, for all employee groups, so it just isn't limited to just
specific employee groups, for everybody. They will get a change in their benefit calculation
and eligibility. So as an example, for the hybrid plan members originally they needed five
years of service to become eligible for a pension, with those new hires it's ten years, and
their calculation is normally 2 percent times the years of service times their 3 highest annual
salaries. The new hires would be instead of 2 percent would be l/4 percent times years of
services times their five highest annual salaries. So it lowers the compensation that's being
used, decreases the multiplier, so overall unfortunately for the new hires though they get
lesser benefit for the existing members. And then that's across the board for all employee
groups.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. And I can see that's a significant move, but
to follow up, you know, knowing what we're looking at and the viability of the system and
all the things we're hearing about and all of us living too long. I wish I had been a teacher
then I would have a better life expectancy. But what do you see coming down the road? Is it
likely that these benefits will have to be decreased even more in order for us to be viable?
MR. MACHIDA: Well we're looking, I think the board is looking at that in terms of what's needed
to sustain the system. There's so many different assumptions that come into play in order for
us to achieve full funding, and if any of those assumptions don't hold true then the system
could be in a difficult situation. And that's why the board has taken a look every year to see
what else can be done. As an example, this legislative session although you don't see it in
the three bills that are remaining there was a proposal from the board to reduce the amount of
sick leave that's accumulated for the benefit calculation. Instead of, ordinarily members get
all of their sick leave included as years of service in the calculation of their benefit. It is
100 percent funded by the employer, the employee doesn't have to fund any of it. What was
thought was that why not include just the employer's, 50 percent of it and for new hires only,
because the employees are essentially getting, without contribution getting a benefit, and so
that proposal would have saved the system over the next 10 to 15 years about 600 million to
$1.5 billion. That, unfortunately, that proposal did not make its way through the legislative
process for this year, but again you can see that the board is considering other things, not
only sitting on the reforms that were passed in 2011. But because they're looking at the
long-term viability of the system they're still thinking of other ways to make sure that it
happens.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much for that. You know it helps because we're not
wizards at this and you folks really know the intimacies of the system, so I think we have to
look long term because it doesn't seem that it's going to be feasible at some point.
MR. MACHIDA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. Thank you so much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: You're welcome. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And to follow along the same line of questioning
'cause when you get towards the end like this most of the questions have been asked, so
that's good, that's very good. Any other changes that have been mandated to the retirement
system that ensures that, well I know there's no rating, no longer you can touch the funds
even if it goes over the percentage, but was there anything else as far as the benefit package
for which our employees, vacation, sick leave, all of this stuff, you know, the accumulation?
Was anything else done? I know you said no to the first one but was anything else done as
far as changes mandated towards this employee retirement fund?
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MR. MACHIDA: Councilmen, there have been no other changes other than the ones that I've
discussed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: And in addition to, what I wanted to mention too was in addition to the, you
know, the changes for new hires, not only did it change the percentage for the calculation of
the benefit but also when they retire normally they get a 2½ percent post retirement increase
off their base pension. For the new hires it gets reduced from 2½ percent to 1, 1 V2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One percent.
MR. MACHIDA: Yeah. And so that's actually a significant change in this way. Our actuary has
told us that that's one component that has a significant change to the cost to the system, the
post retirement increase.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. Very good. The other question I had was in
Page 10, you know, when you're talking the contributions, both the State, the Federal... I
mean State, Federal.. .State, County, and employees, and it's about $767 million. If the State
was to fund their portion how drastic would that change, I mean what they should be funding,
not what they decide to fund?
MR. MACHIDA: Actually the State has been making all of their contributions -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, so they are.
MR. MACHIDA: --they're required--yes--by law. Actually by law every single employer have
been making what was required of them by law.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. But by law, that's all you will go by?
MR. MACHIDA: Into the pension system.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, pension system, not Mr. Kalbert's. Kalbert's we'll talk
about later 'cause we heard him loud and clear. But as far as your side -MR. MACHIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORIINO: --this would be the max we could get as far as everybody
complying with the law as it stands now?
MR. MACHIDA: That's correct. For this particular year -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MR. MACHIDA: --that would have been what was required of them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Is there anything that will change that will increase or
decrease this as far as the law is concerned?
MR. MACHIDA: Actually the contribution rates do increase.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: So on one of the slides, the next slide in fact, Slide 11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: Even though it's reported for 2013 at 22 percent for the police officers and 15V2
for all other employees, the actual rate for this Fiscal Year '14 is 23 percent, so it increased
by 1 percent for police and fire, and a half a percent for all of the employees. So it's at 16
instead of 15'/2. And then the following year it'll be 24 percent, so in 2015 Fiscal Year it'll
be 24 percent for police and fire, and 16Y2 percent for other employees. And then in 2016
it'll be 25 percent, it increases another percent, 25 percent for police and fire, and 17 percent
for all other employees. And then there's also the pension spiking legislation that was passed
a year ago or so, and so we get more contributions through that. I believe the appropriation
for that in the, this past fiscal year was 16, I mean $6 million.
MR. YOUNG: So for the County of Maui should be very clear about this because there are budget
implications for...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before you go on, just so the public to understand, you know,
sometimes people listen before or maybe they didn't listen the last time you guys went
through this pension and the pension spike. Could you explain what pension spiking means
so that the public understands what we're referring to at this time, if you don't mind, please?
Either one, I don't care which one.
MR. MACHIDA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry, Kal, I didn't mean to cut you off. Yeah, please.
MR. MACHIDA: In any members' last ten years of employment with the State or County
government, we will look to see, we the retirement system will determine to see if there is a
significant increase in the salary or compensation levels which includes overtime, which
includes, you know, other things besides just the base salary. If there's a significant
difference in the last ten years of someone's working career then they could possibly be in
the category of pension spiking, and about 120 percent or more is the threshold that's used.
And so if they are then what would happen is that the employer would have to pay for the
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unfunded portion attributable to this significant increase in the compensation, they'll have to
pay for it a year, within the next fiscal year after the individual's retirement. So instead of,
normally what happens is the employers pay for the unfunded portion over a, as we saw in
this presentation 28-year period. Instead of 28 years they would have to pay for it upfront.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So would be the very next year?
MR. MACHIDA: So we get the monies.., yes, we get the monies earlier rather than over time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, Kalbert, you wanted to add something, I
apologize.
MR. YOUNG: And the budget implication of that is that the, that was put into practice beginning in
this current fiscal year, so I believe that the Employee Retirement System has already sent
albeit bills to all of the employers including the County of Maui for those employees who
retired before June 30, 2013 who have been determined by calculation that they spiked their
pension benefit. And that means that the governmental employers have to submit those
retirees' portion of the unfunded liability at one time to the Employee Retirement System.
And I think County of Maui should have received that bill 'cause I know the State of Hawaii
received that bill for State of Hawaii so which means you will have to budget for that cost
plus the anticipated cost of any retirees for the next fiscal year that potentially would spike
their pension for contribution.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR[NO: I guess since this is the first year it's really hard to determine.
I mean you're, this is the first wave of whatever may be coming, but...
MR. YOUNG: The greatest exposure -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: --because pension spiking is largely attributable to overtime use in the last ten years,
and there's not very many governmental employees that have, that can avail themselves of
significant overtime opportunity to create the 120 percent threshold that Mr. Machida
mentioned. But you can in certain areas and that's largely in the 24/7 areas, so for the State
prison guards have a big exposure for potential pension spiking for us as well as ambulance
services. In the counties police and fire obviously have a big opportunity for pension
spiking, so those are the risk areas that when you look at it as a governmental employer in
terms of the risk potential. Because police and fire make up a significant portion of overall
payroll for every single county including the City, there's a greater risk factor there, so in
terms of estimating how much is the potential risk to budget for, you need to take that into
consideration.
MR. MACHIDA: And as an example, if I could mention, that, and this is just an example and it's
not, by no means a regular case, but you could have a situation and we did have a situation in
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which an individual, just one, just based on individual, the unfunded portion attributable to
that pension spiking was over $1 million for one individual.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I hope Mr. Baz you have the answers to that question
'cause we're going be asking that if hasn't been asked by now. You know and that's
something that I would like to know, Mr. Chair, what our portion this year and what we
foresee in the future. You know if you got the answer that's fine, if you don't, don't worry
about it, I'm just going to ask the question later.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I already sent an e-mail to our Finance Department staff to check for those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I anticipated that question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're reading my mind, that's dangerous. That's dangerous.
Well thank you, gentlemen, I'll let the others ask more questions. If some of the other
questions I have in my mind don't come up then I'll come back to you. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Machida, do you happen to recall what Maui's bill was?
MR. MACHIDA: I'm sorry, I don't, but I know it was significantly less than the State's and I think
the State was about 790,000. Although I have to say this, because it was the first time there
was a limited amount of people included in that calculation. We are planning though to send
another bill in June or July of this year, so that definitely will have a larger amount.
CHAIR WHITE: So of that, for the person who has a million dollar unfunded liability, what would
the bill to the employer be based on?
MR. MACHIDA: It would, on the unfunded portion would be the million dollars.
CHAIR WHITE: It would be the entire amount?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes, whatever is not funded on the unfunded portion.
CHAIR WHITE: Holy cow. Well that brings up an interesting situation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, everybody getting nervous. . . (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Well the reason, you know, now I'm a little even more concerned. I don't know if
you're familiar with the new fire arbitration award that includes a Rank-for-Rank Recall
provision in which and this is all premium and the premium or overtime amount is going to
equate to or could equate to up to 12 24-hour shifts per year and it could be higher than that.
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As we move from 2014 where there is no Rank-for-Rank into the ensuing years, there's
going to be that Rank-for-Rank Recall increase in overtime and premium pay. Does that
alone expose us to this, we could be hitting that 20 percent threshold.
MR. MACHIDA: Chair, also I wanted to mention though too that one of the reforms that was
passed a few sessions ago included for new hires that no overtime would be included in the
calculation of their benefit, so going forward for those new hires that overtime or the, any
premium increases will not be considered for the calculation of their benefit, although we
still have to address the existing hires.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. YOUNG: And, Chair, for your...
CHAIR WHITE: So we're still going to be dealing with the budgets where it's going to hit us.
MR. YOUNG: Chair, for your -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Young.
MR. YOUNG: --question the answer is in the short term there is potential exposure because in the
short term meaning within the next five years, because for those employees who can avail
themselves of the higher overtime rate and do happen to retire within the next five to ten
years, they will have a calculation, and if it is determined they have a greater opportunity or a
greater potential to hit that 20 percent threshold for spiking. So there is a greater potential
there. But what you should think about in terms of the calculation, sustained overtime across
your career is not spiking -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --it's only if there's a significant difference in the last ten years. So a lot of
government workers that have overtime opportunities do overtime throughout their career -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --that does not create a spiking event. It's only when you have a significant increase
in the very, very end of your career -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: --that it would create the event.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you for that clarification. I know we all understand that at least from
a police perspective I believe they stated that 27 percent of their overtime is structural --34-
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MR.

YOUNG: Yes.

CHAIR WHITE: --through scheduling. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I just, very interesting subject matter,
this pension spiking. On the, in terms of the systematic I guess review of it, are you going by
department for each county or how do you systematically go through it in order to find these
pension spiking anomalies?
MR. MACHIDA: It goes by each individual employee member. So out of all of the 66,000 or so
members . . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, it's looked at individually. We get specific
information for every single employee, and then there's a calculation that's done for every
single employee to determine if they meet the criteria or not. When we send the bill out as
well too, we do have that information in that billing on the employee and I believe which
payroll they come from, and so the department or the employer is able to then see where that
individual employee, which department and/or agency he or she is working for.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Is that done manually or?
MR. YOUNG: Councilor, the examination can only be done and is only done on employees who
choose to retire -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay, okay.
MR. YOUNG: --who are retiring. It's not done for every employee in the system while they're
working, because pension spiking, you cannot determine pension spiking while the person is
employed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right, right.
MR. YOUNG: It's you can only look backwards and see that it has occurred, 'cause you will not
know if it occurred until they decide to retire. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And in that.. . (clears throat)... excuse me, I'm sorry, in that
target group that you're, that do eventually retire annually, what does the numbers look like?
I mean is there, how many are you working with in terms of a pool?
MR. MACHIDA: We have about 2,000 retirements a year over the last 5 years or so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: So we're looking at a pool of about 2,000 or so per year.
- 35 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Two thousand. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama, followed by Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. And we're aware of, I'm aware of the time so
I'll be real quick. I know I asked you guys this last year 'cause for me one of the big issues
on the calculations and everything is comp time and how does the actuary actually calculate
comp time because until it's taken 10, 20 years, you know, 1 month later we don't know
what the payout is going to be. So is that a big concern and should we have legislation to
correct the concern of comp time for people like me? 'Cause I don't know how to calculate,
you know, if we say you gotta take it within two fiscal years of earning it, you know, that's
something that I think that's reasonable or even the fiscal year that it's earned. But, you
know, if you take it 20 years later how do I budget for that kind of unknowns? And how
does the actuary then tell the County what it actually owes the system?
MR. MACHIDA: In terms of the actuary they, if it's paid out, so I guess there's a difference. I'm
not sure how the County works, the compensatory time that's accumulated.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's not one issue since the State has the most employees that more
than likely has the most comp time accumulations?
MR. MACHIDA: So I couldn't speak for the entire State but I can speak for our agency because we
require our employees to use the compensatory time within a year after they've accrued it or
earned it, and in fact we don't have very many employees that have compensatory time
anymore. And so but what happens is that it's like a I guess vacation, they just use it and
they get paid for it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MACHIDA: And so it's the salary, they'll get the salary, and so usually there's no change in
their benefit calculation because they're just getting the salary.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: However, if they get paid out after they finish their employment, that's a different
story then, 'cause that might be included in the compensation that we never expected to get
in our calculation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I don't want to miss this opportunity, so if you can give us a
quick comment or summary of how you folks deal with your investment portfolio. Because
there may be things we can learn how we review our County's short-term portfolio. So does
the trustees do the review or is the staff within your agency does the review of the short-term
portfolio, your investment portfolio?
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MR. MACHIDA: Our staff as well as our consultants do the review, do the initial review and
monitoring of our investments. We have 35-plus investment managers that invest on behalf
of the retirement system. We have a staff that monitors the activity of those investment
managers, as well as consultants that monitor as well. And...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How often is the trustees briefed on how the fund is working and factors
are changing?
MR. MACHIDA: All trustees are apprised at least monthly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Monthly?
MR. MACHIDA: Yes. At least monthly, when I say at least monthly because of the board
meetings, there are committee meetings as well that take place even more frequently than the
board meetings, and if need be information is passed on to the trustees even sooner than
monthly. In fact it could be weekly or daily, depending. The difficulty would be in terms of,
you know, the Sunshine Laws, the ability of the trustees to have any discussion or
deliberation on the matter, so it provided for information...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you could miss that investment opportunity window, because of the
Sunshine Law you cannot make a decision?
MR. MACHIDA: I would say that at times that's why we call special board meetings, and so
although there's a requirement to file within a week before the actual meeting takes place we
have done so in those cases where the board needed to take up a decision in a timely manner
so as to maximize returns for the portfolio.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean I understand since you gotta liquidate portions of it to pay off
benefits I can appreciate that. Okay. Well thank you for that. Anything else you can share
with us on how you folks take, you know, review and make the appropriate adjustments on
your portfolio, I would appreciate it. And the last thing I would just ask is would be great if
you could list all the trustees, what sectors they represent, and the terms of service that have
the responsibility of the funds.
MR. MACHIDA: Sure. If you don't mind I can briefly go over it really quickly right now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair, that's up to you, Chair.
MR. MACHIDA: With the Chair's...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we're running on -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I know, yeah.
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CHAIR WHITE: --we're a little short on time so if you can send that to us -MR. MACHIDA: Sure, I'll send it to you.
CHAIR WHITE: --the Committee will distribute it to the Members.
MR. MACHIDA: And also I just want to remind the Council members that we do have it on our
website.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. MACHIDA: We have a listing of all of the trustees, their term appointments, their six-year
appointments with the exception of Trustee Young here who is an ex-officio.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The parameters of investment, that is not on the website though
right? That is within your folks' own...
MR. MACHIDA: It's on the website as well. It is looking at the asset allocation mix, the targeted
allocation as well too that's set by the board. So we do have...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have your general parameters, you know, up to to this percent
only in this kind of fund, the risk factor, and so much and guaranteed is the, you have all that
set up?
MR. MACHIDA: We have a certain percentage, yes, and we also have I think, I believe we have
part of our investment guidelines as well, too, if not all of them up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: And if not, be happy to send it to you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Machida. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. There we go again with the Sunshine Law.
So it's, is there any kind of and I know, is there any kind of legislation that we can support to
help you guys get around that situation? Because obviously it's costing us money because of
the Sunshine Law. Is there, have you worked at some sort of exemptions or some
workarounds that we can get through the Legislature? Not that we'd get a good response
from the Legislature but...
MR. MACHIDA: We haven't thought about any law changes but I'll tell you that the board has
given some discretion to staff to within certain parameters to be able to execute or effectuate
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certain transactions within the guidelines of the board of trustees though, within the policies
and guidelines of the board of trustees given to staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So it cuts down potential losses then?
MR. MACHIDA: In that respect, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. The other question, back to the spiking, it seems like that we
the employer are responsible for paying for the actions of an employee, is that correct?
MR. MACHIDA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Why has it not been put on the employee for if they're doing this,
why aren't they being made to pay?
MR. YOUNG: Councilor, the original bill as proposed by the administration and board back in 2012
actually split the responsibility between the employee and employer to mirror that of the
actual in service contribution requirements. It was the Legislature actually that amended the
bill to make it solely on the responsibility of the employer financially because the intent of
the, the stated intent of the Legislature at the time was that the employer should -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Should know better.
MR. YOUNG: --take more active involvement in curtailing overtime abuse since it is a management
responsibility. So for that reason and on that philosophy the bill that passed into statute is
only on the financial responsibility of the employer. So that's why for each governmental
employer over the last year it's been more incumbent upon each employer to make sure that
where the risk of overtime is prevalent that you manage it to prevent the spiking opportunity.
You can't eliminate it totally, understood, but the, each employer is going to feel the pain
financially in the budget process if you do not manage overtime opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah and I would just add that when this issue has come up in the past it has been
stated that one of the unwritten rules in some areas of government is the people who are
closest to retirement get the first shot at all the overtime, and therefore that's where
management comes in and needs to come up with policies that spread the overtime out in a
more evenhanded fashion to avoid the spiking. So that's I'm guessing why the onus was put
on the employer, because overtime has to be authorized, it can't just happen.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That makes a little more sense, it's just so basically we have
to work on our midlevel managers to be well aware of that.
CHAIR WHITE: And we can ask Mr. Baz to provide us some information as to whether they're
doing any reviews of --39-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --those kinds of practices or, you know, I understand Mr. Young's statement that
you can't really review it until they retire but there's got to be some reviews going on within
our own departments.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. But the other part of my question is going to be is there any
way we can do something that would eliminate, I mean just eliminate the possibilities of that
happening? Is there any kind of laws we can do just saying look, if you do this it doesn't
count towards your...
MR. YOUNG: Well for all employees hired after July 1, 2012, those employees no longer can count
non-base pay toward the calculation of their pension, so -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: --over time this pension spiking issue will be eliminated because, as far as unfunded
liability issues, because the contribution as the pension system gets closer to 100 percent
funded, there are less and less employees that can avail themselves of pension spiking
opportunities, and the number of employees in the current workforce that have that
opportunity decrease. This issue will be eliminated for government employers over time.
And but over time meaning 20-30 years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Just to keep us from getting any more frustrated I'm going to move off of
spiking. Mr. Machida, the payout or the liquidation necessary to fund the current level of
payout is, the 300 million represents about 2.5 percent of the overall holdings. How does
that compare to other systems that you're aware of? Is that on the higher side as a percentage
of the holdings or is it on the lower side?
MR. MACHIDA: Right now it's probably in the middle somewhere.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then as far as the, you mentioned that the employers' contributions are
going from 22 to 23, 24, and 25 for fire and police, and from 15'/2 to 16 and all the way up to
17. I'm assuming that those numbers are going to continue to increase in future years? Is
that correct? If it's increasing by half a percent each year how long do you foresee that
continuing?
MR. MACHIDA: It's, actually if we meet all the assumptions they, those percentages will remain
stable at that 25 and 17 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then what is the increase in contribution or what are the contribution
rates for the employees? And are they increasing at the same rate?
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MR. MACHIDA: The contribution rates for employees have increased with the reforms, so as an
example for the hybrid, general employee for hybrid it's instead of contributing 6 percent of
their pay they contribute 8 percent. For the police and fire instead of contributing
12.2 percent of their pay they contribute 14.2 percent of their pay, so for the new hires or for
the new employees their contribution, employee contribution rates have increased as well
too.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And will their contribution rates increase similarly to the way the
employers' contribution rates are increasing over the next three or four years?
MR. MACHIDA: No, they remain at that 14.2 percent and 8 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: And 8 percent. Okay, thank you. And then you mentioned that on Page 15 that
we're at the bottom quartile among public pension plans. Do you know what our rank is
between the 50 states?
MR. MACHIDA: We are probably I would say around 40.
CHAIR WHITE: Forty.
MR. MACHIDA: Forty or so out of the 50 states. So in other words unfortunately we probably
either have the 40th or we're in the bottom maybe 10 -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: --of the 50 states.
CHAIR WHITE: Well I believe that's up from where we used to be.
MR. MACHIDA: There's been various reports because they're reporting on different things within
the retirement system, so in some respects I know that it showed that we were in the bottom
six or five for some things or another. But for the funded ratio itself I would say we're about
around 8 or 10 from the bottom so 40, 41-42 or so.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then on Page 16, well actually it's 16 on the page and 18 on the, in the
side bar, the graph that shows the growth in the unfunded liability. Do you know what the
funding level was in 2002? The unfunded liability back then was 1.8 billion.
MR. MACHIDA: So you mean the employer contributions?
CHAIR WHITE: No, what was the, of the 1.8 billion what did that represent as a ratio of the total
fund?
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MR. MACHIDA: Oh, I see. That was about 80-plus percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so we're now down to -MR. MACHIDA: Sixty percent.
CHAIR WHITE: --60 percent.
MR. MACHIDA: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: And then...
MR. MACHIDA: Atone point.. . I'm sorry, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And then the growth from 1.8 billion up to currently the 8.4 billion, to what
degree is that driven or has it been driven by the increase in the number of employees? I
know you mentioned that part of the growth is people living longer, but to what degree is it
driven by additional employees or increases in employee cost that's driven by increases?
MR. MACHIDA: I would say that it's a smaller percentage than the individuals living longer. So
what's driving the difference from 2002 to 2013 is primarily attributable significantly to two
things, one is the investment markets and two is the mortality tables that are being used,
people are living longer.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MACHIDA: And I'm sorry, the third would be the payroll growth.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have any idea what the balance of those amounts is?
MR. MACHIDA: In terms of the percentage breakout between all of the three, those three items that
I mentioned -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. MACHIDA: --I could get them for you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that would be helpful. It's just a little concerning to look at the growth and
it looks like we're plateauing, but if that's due to the fact that the investment market is good
now, you know, it could also go south again. So and my last question.. .1 guess you've
answered that question with my previous one, so I think that's all I had. Any other questions,
Members? I'd like to move into the EUTF, and if you have additional questions for
Mr. Machida please feel free to contact him directly or you can send it to the Committee and
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we'll forward it on to Mr. Machida. So with that, Members, we'll move into Mr. Young's
presentation, and we will start with Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Young, for your
presentation. You know you said that our, we have about 30 million, 30.5 million is our
ARC, our annual required contribution, is that right?
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of that.. .this may actually be for Mr. Baz but I'm not sure. Of that
how much are we paying in the fringe side versus how much are we paying in the OPEB?
We have two different pukas on our budget, one of 'em is OPEB where we've put 18 million
or 15 million last year, I guess.
MR. YOUNG: So actually you should take a look at the difference between, on the appendixes
between roman numeral I versus roman numeral II, and then specifically look at the appendix
which is roman numeral -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which appendix would those be?
MR.

YOUNG: --IV. So I'm sorry, if you're looking at the slide numbers it's 5, Slides 5-6 versus
Slide 8, and you're looking at the 30.5 number is on Slide 8.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. YOUNG: So the 30.5 number basically is the number that is attributable to the amount, what's
called the AAL or the actuarially accrued liability, so the total amount of the unfunded
portion of liability amortized over 30 years. Plus there's an amount that is related to what's
called the normal cost, and the normal cost is the incremental increase in the liability for
every person that earns an increase in the liability, so i.e. they've worked one additional year
towards that benefit or they are actuarially determined that they're going to live longer to
accrue that benefit. So there's that normal cost which is a very small component but there's
also the bigger portion is the 30-year amortization. Neither of those include the amount that
you are paying for the premium expense for insurance on any given year, 'cause that's just
the pay-go amount, if you will, the amount to pay for the premium for the current month or
for the current year. That's not included in the calculation. Okay. So you are paying that
amount and if you go back to Slide 5, if you didn't pay anything towards the prefunding
that's where you see the 47 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The 47.1.
MR. YOUNG: --.1 million. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. YOUNG: So but the County is paying, you're paying on a pay-go method for the current
premiums and you're also meeting some of the requirements for or you have been anyway,
you have been meeting some of the requirements for the amortization of the liability, so the
unfunded portion, the 30-year amortization portion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So we'll ask Mr. Baz maybe when we get back from lunch
if he can get those numbers, how much in each section. The other question is we've been
putting, we've, I think we've socked away about 140 million waiting for this trust fund to be
set up. Now we haven't paid you that yet, right?
MR. YOUNG: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Not that I know of I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If we pay you that, I mean right now I think we're getting 2 or
3 percent -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Less.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --interest on that or less. If we pay you that we're essentially
saying we're going to get 7 percent, 73/4 percent interest on that?
MR. YOUNG: For accounting purposes, yeah, you avail yourself of the 7 percent discount rate
which lowers the total liability, but in contributing it to the EUTF like the ERS, you have
greater potential to earn greater investment returns...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Further down the line.
MR. YOUNG: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it's to our advantage then to pay that or is, are we...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Member Couch, I did work with the State's actuarial consultant and
provided the information to him. We currently have $115 million in our...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Hundred and fifteen.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. As of Fiscal Year '14. For Fiscal Year '15 we proposed another 18 million so
that -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MR. BAZ: --would be $133 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So should we pay in and I gave him a scenario of quarterly payments over the next fiscal
year, the $115 million, the amount of the unfunded actuarial accrued liability would be
reduced from an estimated 21 million that's in the book there to an estimated 14 million, so
that would be about a $7 million annual savings as far as the 30-year ARC payment would
go. Should we put in the $133 million that, you know, if the Council approves the extra
$18 million, that savings, that annual savings would go down to about $8 million. But again
so that's recalculating the 30-year amortization versus us just paying it off sooner and, yeah,
if we paid out the full amount then the amount of, and we continue to pay that 21 million or
so that would be part of the, you know, the larger portion, unfunded portion, then our, we
would pay it off sooner than the 30 year. But if we continue to use that 30-year ARC our
annual payments would be reduced by 7 or $8 million.
MR. YOUNG: So if you look at Slide 6, so this is the slide when you're on a prefunding course the
middle grayed out line shows you the total liability for the County of Maui on a prefunded
course is about $369.8 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. YOUNG: So if you made a $100 million payment, if you will, contribution, you're effectively
lowering that, that's all, consider that principle, if you will. (inaudible).
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, so we're lowering the principle down to 260.
MR. YOUNG: You're lowering the principle. But if you, that also significantly reduces the
amount, if you amortize what's left over 30 years it would significantly reduce the amount
that you would be "required to pay". And keeping in mind Act 268 which sets a mandatory
prefunding requirement relative to the ARC, that will lower in future years the amount that
you will have to pay. If you have the ability to pay above the required amount, like a
mortgage that will mean you will amortize your mortgage or your principle much faster and
at a faster rate. So the total amount, if you had $369.8 million sitting in the bank right now
and gave it over to the EUTF, you would effectively eliminate your unfunded liability totally.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood; however, I think we asked last year that if we paid off
ours that still doesn't even, you know, put a drop into the bucket of what is owed by the
whole system so it isn't going to help the system at all.
MR. YOUNG: Well the County of Maui's contribution in and of itself may not help the larger
system but with Act 268 in play beginning in FY '15, the EUTF will get more than $1 billion
in contributions from the State alone in the next 5 years. So that is a significant corpus for
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the EUTF, and the State's going to be on a prefunding course on the schedule. So the County
of Maui and when you look at the EUTF as a system, the system itself is like the ERS I
believe on a path of significant strengthening over the next five to ten years largely derived
from Act 268. So employers like the County of Maui and all the counties have set up
postemployment obligation funds separate out of the EUTF holding in reserves if you will a
contribution. The combination and creation of the OPEB trust in the EUTF and the
reporting, and now the ability to report and allocate the contributions of individual employers
will provide greater strength not only for the EUTF but also for the individual county
governments reporting on their financial statements.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, and that brings up another point. Yes, we have 115, did you
say in the bank right now?
MR. BAZ: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But there's also about 25 that we've already contributed, right?
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
MR. YOUNG: And that's included in the OPEB trust statement that I showed you that there's -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. YOUNG: --$300-plus million in the OPEB trust from a combination of employers that have
already contributed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So in your calculations, Mr. Baz, that didn't include, I mean
the 25 million was already kind of, we've already paid it so.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, correct. So if you look at our total $369 million liability, the 25 million or
$24-something million is already considered a plan asset -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. BAZ: --when you look at that, so it's already included in our ARC structure. So once we make
this additional payment then that would include, our ARC structure would change again, and
the payment...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And any reason not to pay it all at once as opposed to you
mentioned quarterly?
MR. BAZ: Partly it's because of the investment structure we have with the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: --funds that are invested currently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No worries. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My only concern, gentlemen, is or I should say my frustration is that we
were told by our auditors like regarding our Water Department that the contributions was
based on an incorrect pay schedule. So my question to you is when we will know whether
we unfunded, overfunded, we're in good shape, as is since obviously our department screwed
up or departments screwed up.
MR. YOUNG: Are you talking about for the pension system?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. That's another reason why I'm not a big fan of our damn payroll
system either.
MR. MACHIDA: So, Vice-Chair, I would say it depends too on how many employees are involved
in these underpayments. For example if it's a significant portion then yes it could have an
impact on our ability to get what's required.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When would, would it be our responsibility to go find the corrections
and adjustments and report to you, or is that something you're going to report to us and then
we have to comply?
MR. MACHIDA: Yeah, would be something that the employers would need to report to us because
we rely on the employers to provide us with the correct and accurate information that we use
to calculate. The other thing may be when the employees retire they might ask for
information regarding what was used in the calculation of their benefit, and if they find that
they were underreporting salaries for example, then they would try to get a correction from
the employers, pass it on to us, and then we would include that adjustment within the
calculation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a time concern that we have to report or make the appropriate
adjustments within a certain timeframe?
MR. MACHIDA: We would like to get...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ninety days or 60 days or something?
MR. MACHIDA: We would like to get that information as soon as possible, and a lot depends on
also when the person retires because it impacts them primarily for our purposes when they
retire. When they retire we have to pay them, we usually pay them within 30 days or a
-47-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

month of their retirement date, and if we don't get that information in within that time period
then we're not able to pay them the accurate amount that they should be getting. We would
have to go back later on when we get that information, open up the calculation again, and
then provide them with a retroactive payment to when they first retired. So it makes it,
administratively, operationally it makes it really difficult when it happens after they retire.
Ideally we would like to get that maybe at least three months before they retire, two or three
months before they retire.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well thank you for that, Mr. Machida, Mr. Young. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman? Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I listened well, intently and I think most of the questions I
would have asked have been asked already, Mr. Chair. And I want to thank these gentlemen.
I mean the one thing I'll say, Kalbert, we're moving in the right direction, maybe not as
quick as a business entity would want to move but, you know, we're moving in the right
direction. There is some frustration yet out there 'cause the State hasn't committed to paying
what they should be paying, and I hope soon that that will change. You know I think we're
willing and I think all the counties are willing, so all we need to do is work together. Just
like with everything else out there, it's not my constituents, it's our constituents and they're
looking at this and asking why. You know and our employees, our retirees, and future
to look like
retirees do deserve, you know, a solid base to depend on. We don't want
Detroit and have nothing to do and be broke. I don't think none of us would want that to
happen. Or Orange County and some others that we know in the history, right? So but thank
you, Kalbert. You know you do a great job and I think you bring the honesty that we need to
hear from. So thank you, Kalbert. Thank you, Chair.
MR. YOUNG: Yeah, actually the State is going to start prefunding one year earlier than the Act 268
requirement, so this current fiscal year the State will be contributing $100 million of its ARC
into the EUTF as well. It represents close to 20 percent of the ARC for the State, and that's
one year ahead of schedule for requirement under Act 268.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Young. I mean I think that's great for the
public to hear that, you know, they, the effort is being made. And so thank you again, you
know, that's even better news in the overall picture. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you, gentlemen, for being here
today, and thank you for the good information. Of course being a kupuna myself I latched
onto the idea about the Medicare Advantage option, and did I hear you say that was no
additional cost?
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MR. YOUNG: Yeah, so right now, well starting in July 1st our retirees could avail themselves of
selecting Medicare Advantage, and most retirees don't pay anything -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
MR.

(inaudible)...

YOUNG: --for their premiums anyway and that would still be the case. But for those that do
it's actually a cheaper option and there's greater coverage under the Medicare Advantage
plan for certain services that are not currently available under the other plans.

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So actually more benefits will be available?
MR. YOUNG: So, yeah, so I would encourage retirees, they should consult with the EUTF and their
plan advisors to examine whether the Medicare Advantage option is a better choice for them
'cause it, there's certain medical services that are more heavily covered under the Medicare
Advantage plan that is not covered under some of the other plans.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much. We'll remember that when open
enrollment comes around. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So going back to the Medicare, does the plan
reimburse the retiree's account for Medicare? And how much would that be about annually?
MR. YOUNG: Yeah so it depends on the individual retiree in terms of how much years of service
and how much their. . . so basically what happens is you pay for Medicare out of, when you
receive your social security check, that is reimbursed to all of the members by the EUTF. I
believe it's quarterly based on what your earned benefit is, so if it's 100 percent coverage
then 100 percent of it is reimbursed. If you only have 75 percent coverage then 75 percent of
it is reimbursed.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So on the average can, do you have like on the top of your head
how much you spend to reimburse annually?
MR. YOUNG: For the entire State it's about 45 to $50 million a year. The thing that you have to
remember about how Medicare works is Medicare is a Federal program -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --that's income based, so the more income you have or earned the higher the
Medicare premium is.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
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MR. YOUNG: But because it's reimbursed by the EUTF so the more your premium is the more
you're basically getting reimbursed.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Reimbursed.
MR. YOUNG: The average retirant though out of the EUTF system receives only the base Medicare
reimbursement rate which I think currently is somewhere in the neighborhood of $90 a
month or something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I also notice that the medical plan enrollments that we have
here, 2013 the actives went down, but are these fully insured funds or are they self-insured?
MR. YOUNG: Currently starting in July of 2013, I believe, all of the funds are fully insured, so
prior to that the EUTF funds were self-insured. But now they are all fully insured.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the difference when, with the self-insured employers
contributed 60 percent of the cost, and what is the difference or about, they contributed, right,
a percentage of the cost? So if it's now fully insured is...
MR. YOUNG: Okay, the difference between fully insured and self-insured really has to do more
with the insurance plans themselves and the EUTF, it has nothing to do with the beneficiaries
or the covered persons. So under the self-insured arrangement prior to 2013 when you have
say HMSA, for example -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --you may be covered for certain levels of costs under the HMSA plan, but if you
use more medical services than the EUTF has purchased under the self-insured plan then the
EUTF is basically going to cover for what HMSA doesn't out of the actual expenditures,
medical expenditures. But to the plan participant it's still, you know, whatever you pay on a
month for your premium that is what it, that's your full exposure. Under the current
arrangement where it is fully insured, the EUTF has basically off shored all of that risk to say
HMSA. Now whatever the medical bill is, when the EUTF pays the premium that's all we're
paying. If the medical bill for a participant happens to be 10,000-$20,000 a year, HMSA is
going to cover that. There's no expenditure risk for the EUTF. That's the difference
between self-insured and -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR.

YOUNG: --fully insured.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
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MR.

YOUNG: But to the plan participant there really, there is no difference in terms of how much
they pay. Currently most employees are contributing 40 percent of their, of the cost of the
premium towards the, out of their pay towards the premium expense and employers --

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The employers -MR. YOUNG: --are paying out 60 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --contribute to the EUTF.
MR. YOUNG: And the employers are contributing roughly about 60 percent -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Sixty, yeah.
MR. YOUNG: --for every premium cost.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, okay. May I ask another, couple other questions?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So is the system that we have for this, is it
pay-as-you-go system or do we set aside funds for future costs?
MR. YOUNG: So under, let's use the County of Maui as an example. The County of Maui is
actually, they're paying the pay-as-you-go amount which is the amount for premiums for
active employees and retirees, but in addition to that the County of Maui is purportedly on a
prefunding so you're actually contributing or you will be contributing money to the EUTF
for future expenses of future retirees.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: So that's the prefunding.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Versus the State of Hawaii prior to this year was only, only on a pay-go system,
meaning the State would only pay for the premiums of the active employees plus whatever
the premiums are for the retirees of the current year, and whatever the bill is next year the
State would pay that. But beginning with this year the State will be moving in the direction
like I mentioned with the County of Maui -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
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MR. YOUNG: --where we're going to be doing the pay go method plus we will be contributing also
on a prefunding course, but it will only be 20 percent of the future liability costs, but it will
ramp up over time.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. And just one more question, if I may, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: How are you addressing the escalating or what are the hopes to
address escalating health insurance costs for the active retirees as well I believe dependents?
MR. YOUNG: Yeah, so there's a number of methods that the EUTF is exploring, and I'm not a
trustee on the EUTF board. So the EUTF board has been looking at, in the last RFP process
looking at implementing incentive wellness programs that insurance providers could
implement that would help manage the total healthcare experience for those participants that
take the plan out of the EUTF. Looking at how to provide that level of service across the
longevity since the EUTF has to provide for active and retirees. Looking at how those plans
complement or supplement each other from active to retirees. So the Medicare Advantage is
a good example. It's a cheap, Medicare Advantage actually provides a little bit more
coverage opportunities for participants in retirement because it's not available for active
employees, but it's actually a cheaper cost so less risk for the EUTF for any retirees who
choose to go into that plan versus being under HMSA for instance under a fully insured
arrangement for a retiree. So if employees want, can go, if retirants go into the Medicare
Advantage plan there's some cost benefit for the EUTF, there's some service and coverage
benefit for the participant. Altogether it's a larger experience, it's actually win-win. But
right now it's only voluntary, so looking at how to move participants from the active side to
the retirees that provides a better continuum of care, if you will or coverage, that's what the
EUTF is looking at how like in, again, in the long run how to, trying to change the trajectory
of Medicare, medical insurance premiums. Because we know it's going to increase and it
has been increasing but the assumptive rate right now is in excessive of 8 percent a year
increase, so and that significantly contributes to the growth in the unfunded liability and the
total liability. So if you can change the assumptive rate to something less than 8 percent that
would have a dramatic effect on all the employers need to contribute. So that's where we're,
the EUTF is looking at how they can work in better experience rates to lower the overall
premium curve.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. Thank you, Mr. Young. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And again I appreciate Mr. Young for being
here and giving us our update. The last slide and your approximation of what we would be
paying, that says County of Maui, approximately 6.1 million is what would be our ARC
annually?
-52-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

MR. YOUNG: That would be the minimal amount that you would have to contribute to comply
with Act 268.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But yet currently we're doing 100 percent.
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So we're already above and beyond.
MR. YOUNG: So you're in excess.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. YOUNG: Well the difference here and with the budget implications that you should be aware
of is the differences here is that you will have to remit 6 million to the EUTF for OPEB. You
will no longer have the luxury of holding the funds into the County's Postemployment
Obligation Fund, you must remit at least 6 million towards OPEB to the EUTF.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And 'cause currently we've been as Mr. Couch said
socking away payments and not literally paying it out.
MR. YOUNG: My understanding is you have not, the County has, I think 2008 and maybe '09 the
County did remit to the EUTF which you got credit for in the OPEB trust, but since then the
County has held the contribution onto, into the County's Postemployment Employment
Obligation Fund rather than remitting it to the EUTF. So but this Act 268 will require you to
contribute, to remit at least 20 percent of the ARC and the calculation is roughly about
6 percent, $6 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but to put that in perspective the reason we hadn't contributed the money
into the EUTF was there was no guarantee that we would get credit for it. Act 268 provides
the structure with which we will now get the credit for it and it won't, you know, it can't be
used for, well -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Others.
CHAIR WHITE: --the other systems or the parts of the system are not going to get the credit -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Well very good.
CHAIR WHITE: --with our money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, this is a better route. And I know we can look up the
trustees with the board. I'm just wondering if anybody has affiliation or is part of the union
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representation and part of the Collective Bargaining arbitration agreements that occur, too.
Just to, you know, put it in perspective with listen, guys, the more you raise the more, you
know, cost in the end for the retirees and what have you, and this just keeps growing
exponentially as the years go by just due to sheer, you know, keeping up with the cost of
living I guess.
MR. YOUNG: So the construction and composition of the EUTF board is very different from the
composition of the ERS board. The EUTF board is comprised of five union members which
the majority of them will constitute a single vote, and comprised of five employer members
and the combination or the majority of them compose one vote. So the EUTF board
basically survives on two votes. Ten trustees but it's really five union members and five
employer members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And that...
MR. YOUNG: And there are, I don't believe there are any ex-officio members on the EUTF board,
so they're all appointed by, well the union members are selected and appointed by the
Governor as well as the employer members are appointed by the Governor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just appointed by Governor, not confirmed by -MR.

YOUNG: I believe they're confirmed --

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --another branch?
MR. YOUNG: --by the Senate as well, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, confirmed by Senate. Okay. Okay, thank you, Chair.
Thank you, gentlemen.
CHAIR WHITE: Are there representatives of any of the counties on the management side?
MR. YOUNG: I'm not familiar with the composition but I don't believe so.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Just quickly, any surprises expected in the new valuation of the unfunded
liability?
MR. YOUNG: I haven't seen any, I haven't been privy to any preliminary or early drafts but in
conversations with the EUTF management my understanding is that the overall valuation has
not changed that significantly, and even for the, specifically for the County of Maui they had
mentioned that don't be surprised if it's not significantly different from the 2011 valuation.
There would be a difference but it's not a drastic change.

- 54 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

CHAIR WHITE: Good. That's good to hear. And then from the State's ARC my recollection is
that last year the State ARC was in the neighborhood of 550 million.
MR. YOUNG: Well it's, you have to look at the, if you're looking at Slide 5 it's basically the
520 million is the line right above the total ARC, so that's the 520 million is the unfunded, is
the AAL portion or the accrued actuarial liability is 520 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that compares to the 550 that you gave us last year?
MR. YOUNG: Well, yeah, it's in that ballpark.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: It's actually the same calculated number.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then with respect to Act 268, the numbers on Page 11, the 20 percent,
40 percent, 60 and up to 100 by Fiscal Year 2019, those are fixed amounts, correct? They
don't vary based on earlier payment? For example if we're...
MR. YOUNG: The statute will require you to do the calculation on the last available valuation
report, so it's going to, for FY '15 it'll be 20 percent of the valuation report, actually it's
going to be the valuation report that's available for 2013 so the one that will be released in
May. So the State will be looking at that. I guess it's not as big of an impact for the County
of Maui, but the State will be looking at if the 20 percent of the 2013 valuation still meets
with the $100 million that the State plans to contribute. So but if hypothetically say the
County of Maui for example would contribute 100 million and thereby reduce the total
liability outstanding, the very next valuation report which would probably come out around
2016, around there, would reflect the significant reduction, and therefore when you make
your contribution for FY '18, if you did 80 percent of a significantly reduced amount you'll
likely will see that you will not have, you will not be required to contribute as much -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --to meet the 80 percent of the ARC. And similarly, when you move forward to the
100 percent of the ARC that calculation will be significantly less. And every two years there
is a new valuation report, and so as the funding drives down the outstanding balance, the
outstanding liability, each year the ARC will change. And so if you're on a rapid payout like
again coming back to a mortgage, if you pass the halfway point in a mortgage after that
halfway point more of your payment is going to principle so you will see a significant
amount of reduction moving forward after you reach that halfway point. So you would,
you'll probably see that sooner if you have larger contributions upfront, but that's how these
reports are going to play into the future. They only come out every two years, they're only
required every two years, but you will be doing this calculation off of the last available
report.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And, Mr. Baz, have you gotten a copy of our spiking bill?
MR. BAZ: No, Department of Finance is currently looking for it right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Mr. Hokama, you had a question?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just one quick general for both gentlemen. Does the employers
negotiate, at least come and talk to you folks prior to settling and agreeing on new contracts
regarding the impact of the demands and how it affects each fund? Or is you folks just
informed after an agreement is reached and adopted?
MR. MACHIDA: I would say before maybe several years ago we were informed after they were
adopted, so we had difficulties in trying to implement it. So over time, over the last few
years or so we've been asking not only the employers but the employer organizations to let
us know ahead of time so that at least we can be prepared. So it's gotten better. Although I
would say that we're still for the most part learning after the fact.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the State negotiator doesn't really keep you guys clued in on the
potential impact to the systems then with what is being discussed on the table for contract
terms and length of contract?
MR. YOUNG: Under the current administration the chief negotiator for the State does consult with
the State Finance Director for terms of proposals or evaluating of other, of proposals received
by the unions, and the State Finance Director does opine, well I do opine on the implications
for fiscal concerns for contracts but also on the contribution to long-term liabilities for the
State and the subsequent other governmental employers in terms of reaching a position for
the employers of what we would be agreeable or willing to provide. So the unfunded
liability issue and the total liability, long-term fringe benefit liability is a mind issue for the
employers in the negotiating process, it's not just the increase of the salaries, there's
obviously implications for the long term and those are taken into account when we opine on a
position.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well I can tell you I'm not too happy with the State negotiator or
our negotiator, so -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you can take that back to Oahu.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just real quick question, how, if any, what affect does
the Affordable Care Act have on our OPEB? Is it something that may help, hinder, what?
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MR. YOUNG: It's too early to know right now actually. I've asked of the Affordable Care Act
office as well as the EUTF and the actuaries, it is currently difficult to say except that the
like, the last statement is that there likely would be very minimal impact to EUTF members
because Affordable Care Act doesn't really require for retirees. And the benefits provided
under the EUTF plans actually surpass the minimum requirements of the Affordable Care
Act requirements. So it would not be likely that you would see any real benefit if there's no
real change in the overall structure of the EUTF.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, with that, Members, I want to thank Mr. Machida and Mr. Young for
coming over from Oahu and sharing their thoughts with us. It's always a great presentation
and leads to great questions and discussions, so I want to thank them both very much. And
with that we will adjourn, not adjourn. We will recess, we'll recess until 1:30 and we'll take
up the other departments. Recess. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

ITEM BF-1:

12:03 p.m.
1:37 p.m.

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (CC 14-31 AND CC 14-82)

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will please come to order, and
we will continue with our review of the Department of Transportation. And the Chair just
walked into the room and I can't remember exactly where we left off.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: What page?
CHAIR WHITE: So if somebody...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was Service Transportation.
CHAIR WHITE: Please.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Human Services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Human Services.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, that's right. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We got it.
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
CHAIR WHITE: So, Ms. Johnson, do you have any opening remarks after our session last night or
would you like to...
MS. JOHNSON WINER: No, we did send a clarification just because Vice-Chair of the Committee
Hokama had requested some of the information with regard to our consultant and what the
consultant does, and because I didn't have all the information at my fingertips and at that
hour of the night, my brain was not hitting on all cylinders which, you know, I'm sure you
guys can appreciate too with your long hours. I thought it was better to just go back through
and at least give you an update on the information that he does provide us with, because it is
so important not just for the grants aspect but for compliance as well. Because the National
Transportation Database, the Federal Transportation Administration rules, the Limited
English Proficiency, the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise as well as ADA, the rules
change so frequently that it's so difficult for us to even understand sometimes what the Feds
are asking for. And I really appreciate the work that Mr. Dwyer has done, and I also
appreciate the assistance he's given to Corporation Counsel on legislative matters that deal
specifically with Federal regulations.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, questions on that? Okay, I believe we left off on
Page 18-9, Human Services Transportation Program. Any questions on that? Start with
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Details 18-9, is that where we're at?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Just want to make sure I'm not jumping.
CHAIR WHITE: I was easy on you this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I know. Thank you. We have where, we have the
Transportation with MEO Molokai and then Kahakuloa. So in the prior fiscal year it was
proviso'd for Molokai and Kahakuloa, but I notice for Fiscal '15 it's they're deleted. Is there
a reason?
MS. JOHNSON W[NER: We didn't put a proviso in but the services are being delivered in
accordance with what the Council's wishes were for last time, so because it's a part of our
program and it's in their contract they're required to perform, so that's why we didn't put a
specific proviso in.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the contract specifically says you will provide service -- 58-
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MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --for... and the addition was for the, I think the Saturday runs,
the weekend runs.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: And that is also included in their contract.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's specified?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Want to just be sure -MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --because often when it's put in a major pot us little guys are
overlooked. Okay.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Thank you very much for asking.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Okay. And do you have a detail on what the 5 percent
increase is for for MEO?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: The 5 percent increase for MEO and you're just talking about Human
Services in general?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, basically MEO has requested a 5 percent increase in -MS. JOHNSON WINER: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --all the areas -MS. JOHNSON WINER: And...
CHAIR WHITE: --and I'm just wondering if they've provided you with a cost breakdown, whether
it's mostly fuel or maintenance or admin or overheard or.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: It was just an across-the-board increase because their costs overall have
actually grown and because the ridership as well as some of the new hires, their expenses
have increased over time as well. So I felt in my own opinion and discussing it with our
Department that it was certainly justified.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And as part of their contract do they provide you with the ridership for
each general area?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes they do, and they also now have extremely detailed reports that we're
required to provide as part of the National Transportation Database, so that has required a
great deal more work on their part. And part of our contract basically says as these various
reports are required, irrespective of, you know, their staffing or anything else, they have to
comply, so they have been using software that hopefully will enable them to, you know, do a
more comprehensive job. Otherwise it was all manual, so yes, all of the reports are very
detailed including all of the numbers. So even if you had not asked they're required to do it
under NTD reporting.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And could you provide the Committee with those reports?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? The...
CHAIR WHITE: I should say a brief. . . oh, is it in there somewhere?
MR. TAKAMORI: Well the reports that they currently provide to us right now is based on overall
ridership for each individual program, not necessarily broken down by regions.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah. So we could definitely provide you that ridership information, we just
want to, I just want to make sure that you are aware that the report that we would be
transmitting to you folks would be based on programs rather than broken down by regions.
CHAIR WHITE: Can it be broken down by region?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: If you'd permit MEO -CHAIR WHITE: Actually if, maybe if one of you could -MS. JOHNSON WINER: --to respond.
CHAIR WHITE: --come down to the microphone.
MS. McNEFF: Good afternoon. Lyn McNeff with MEO. We do break down, Lanai and Molokai
are definitely separate headings. So we do have like rural shopping shuttle Upcountry, Kihei,
those are broken down, but per saying how many we pick up in. . . well I guess it would be by
regions almost because they are in the various areas. But it's grouped together, we could
break it down by region.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. If the Committee would be interested in that information, if it's just me I
won't request it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think it's a reasonable request.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't want a voluminous report but if it's something that's reasonably easy, is it?
MS. McNEFF: Not really but we can get it. How far back do you want us to go? I mean what do
you...
CHAIR WHITE: I think I'm just interested in getting a sense of what the volume is and...
MS. McNEFF: Oh, okay. Well we can also show you that in the last six months from July 1 to
December 1 the rider, it was up over 4.8 percent and each program what was up, so we can
do that, too.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Since Lyn is there can we ask her a couple questions? But I'm
not sure, you gotta scold me if I go too far, just like Ms. Crivello sometimes we have to be
kept in line. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No, this program is small enough you can jump around.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, you can jump, okay, thank you. Couple quick
questions, Lyn, and, you know, I appreciate the effort in getting the numbers and the regions
and how much, and I think that'd be important for us to understand. The call-ins, you know,
the paratransit call-ins, how is that come about? How's that evolved?
MS. McNEFF: We're, Human Services, we're doing paratransit now?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, a different program, not yet.
MS. McNEFF: It's a different program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, see I like miss, I'm sorry, Stacy, I'm not trying
to take your place.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, no, I stick to the subject, Ijust jump the page.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I know you just jump the page and they told me jump so
I jumped with her. I'm sorry. I apologize. Okay, going back, and then the next question I
have. . . okay, now that I got myself in trouble. You said you're up 4.8 or something percent
ridership.
MS. McNEFF: Overall.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Overall, right?
MS. McNEFF: In a six-month period, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And in the past six months, and you're talking what January...
MS. McNEFF: From July 1 of 2013 to December 31 of 2013 from the same period the previous
year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Previous year. And is most of that ridership increase in
Central or is it across the board or what is it?
MS. McNEFF: Well it's, see like we have senior services is one of our -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: --contract things, and so senior services could be from all over the islands.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. McNEFF: That's up 15.9 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wow.
MS. McNEFF: So, you know, each. . . and Molokai is definitely up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: The expanded rural shuttle is 12.1 percent, so, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. No, and one thing we did hear at all the district
meetings is the support for MEO and especially the ridership to the, you know, coming in
from Hana, Molokai, Lanai, all the rural areas really, really, really appreciate what you do
and the service you provide. So thank you, Lyn.
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MS. McNEFF: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanted a little clarification.
MS. McNEFF: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And then when we get to the paratransit I have
that question to be asked.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's a critical link for a lot of people, and we appreciate what you do.
MS. McNEFF: No, we, we're more than happy to do it, we like to help.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I might be like my cousin and jump all over. Okay, so I'm
looking at Details 18-17, so am I too way ahead? Is that okay, 18-17? Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: You know you can't control people from Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whoa.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you. So there's, on 917762 Details 18-17, there's I
guess transfer reduction of 875,000 and then the transfer to a fixed route and then 47,500 to
commuter and 75,000 to cleaning of bus shelters.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, this is not Ms. McNeff s.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: On paratransit, yeah. I have public transit, too, I'll go back.
Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: See that's why no jump da pages. I don't mind you jump if you land in the right
pasture.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, but that's why we have a connection down there
(inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, let's go back to 18.9. Remember we have several other programs to get
through this afternoon, so are there any other questions on 18.9 or 18-9?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I have one.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This would be for the director from MEO.
CHAIR WHITE: And. . . oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this, the $6 million request, is that the fund that also takes care of the
Lanai MEO transportation?
MS. McNEFF: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Could you tell me how you're handling, I was told that you had some
challenges with personnel so that we could have...
MS. McNEFF: We've hired.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You've hired? You were able to hire?
MS. McNEFF: Yes, we did.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great.
MS. McNEFF: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just was concerned -MS. McNEFF: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --about your -MS. McNEFF: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --personnel.
MS. McNEFF: We did go a while, we did have some challenges but we have hired now, so we're
fully staffed over there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That's it? Okay. Any other questions? Moving onto Ambulance Program.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are we done with bus transportation? Excuse me, are we done
with the public bus transportation?
CHAIR WHITE: We're done with Human Service Transportation on --
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --18.9. Eighteen eleven is County grant subsidy for the Ambulance Program.
That's for the air ambulance. Ms. Johnson, any comments on that? Do you...
MS. JOHNSON WINER: No. And so far we've not heard anything that this funding is going to be
cut at the State level.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . . (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a comment. Since we participate in this Air Ambulance
Program I want to say that I really am proud to be a partner of this. I think it's absolutely
critical, and I think this is a great partnership that we have. And so I'm in full support of
that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I too agree that it's a great benefit to
the people. The question I have is, you know, every year we're trying to ask how much the
State contributes as well, do you guys have that information at this time?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: No, not yet, but it's grown so that our portion is not exactly half.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's below half now, yeah? Or still above?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes, it's below.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Below half. Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know and you, Jo Anne, I know they used to provide and
maybe not right this moment but not only the amount but how many trips and how many
trips that they make during the course of the year. Or, yeah, do you have that information?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes, we have that right here.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, good, good.
MS. JOHNSON W1NER: And Marc will give you that.
MR. TAKAMORI: Last fiscal year there were 26 trips.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty six, wow.
MR. TAKAMORI: But that was for the whole last fiscal year, so this fiscal year was from July to
March numbers and we are up to 32 trips.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This year alone?
MR. TAKAMORI: This year, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So exponentially more, and if you're talking -MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we're not even at, near the end of the year, oh well we're
near the end of the fiscal year but that's astonishing. And so, you know, the question I have
for you and the question I beg to ask is that as this passes the certain point and I think
Mr. Couch asked about half and half, you know, now we've passed. Is there additional cost
that we incur or is just, this is the 600-something thousand and if it comes out 1.7 million we
don't pay anything more?
MS. JOHNSON WTNER: They have not asked us -COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Okay, we won't ask.
MS. JOHNSON W1NER: --to pay more. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Erase this from the conversation, excuse me for bringing the
subject up.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions on the Ambulance Program? Okay, if not, let's move to
18-15, the MPO Related Matching Fund. Questions, Members? If you could once again
give us an explanation of why those funds are required and why now.
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MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes. This is just our initial match, you know, to match the Federal funds
to help in the initial formation of the Metropolitan Planning Organization, and so we're in the
process of doing that. And there is a very complicated formula to utilize in kind, and the
State was not happy with our calculation of showing how we would utilize in kind. So we
thought at least just this first time rather than doing that until we got the entity actually on its
own, we would just utilize dollars and then once it's going hopefully we'd be able to reduce
that amount and monitor our in-kind formula with the Federal people directly.
CHAIR WHITE: What is the match amount from the Federal government and what is it going to be
used for?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: It's 80/20 and it would be utilized for staffing the Metropolitan Planning
Organization. There's additional planning money that we'll be able to access also, and we
have to execute an agreement with the Oahu MPO just for that planning money. But so far it
does not appear that it's going to be an issue, so they may actually provide us with all of the
planning money. And that money can then be used, instead of the County paying for studies
the Metropolitan Planning Organization can actually go out and contract those studies, and I
think Councilmember Couch had mentioned like a fare rate study or other items that may be
of use. And keep in mind it's not just for transit alone, it's also possible to use this in the
area of planning and also possible in the area of public works for roadways, so there may be
studies that can actually be paid for out of this additional funding.
CHAIR WHITE: So what, I mean other than studies what is the expenditure for planning? We're
going to have 400,000-plus, I assume 1.6 million from the Feds.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes. Some of it will be used for staffing, some of it will be used for
initial setup, if there are rental fees, anything that's associated with costs having to do with
the operation of the MPO itself. But what we're doing is we're trying to limit the amount of
money that's actually coming from the County. And this, you know, it's possible because
this is the first time, that we may not have a really firm handle on the number but we thought
rather than come back and ask for additional funds at some point in the future that it would
be better to make sure that we had sufficient money going in for the operation of the MPO so
that we could then access the $4 million of Federal funds that, you know, that at least from
the transit side would be available to us.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I guess I'm not quite certain what we're, why we're focusing on planning
as opposed to using the money for buses and other things that are a little more useful. But
any other questions, Members? Okay, let's move along. So this is something you could
come back to us for later, right? Okay, and the next page we have another $500,000 for bus
transportation for match, so if you could explain what the match is there as well.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: I'll let Marc.
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MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, the Bus Procurement Fund that we have asked for $500,000 is
primarily to be able to access Federal funds. Right now the Federal funds we would be
looking at accessing would be 5339 rural funds as well as 5311 also for rural, and these
would be, these funds would be able to be used to purchase bus, bus equipment, things like
that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Mr. Hokama, followed by Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When you say rural what does that mean? The bus cannot be used in the
MPO circle?
MR. TAKAMORI: The, basically because we are designated as an Urban Zone Area as well as a
Rural Area, basically when you purchase these buses we have to make sure that these buses
will be used primarily in the Rural Areas but it can still cross into the Urban Zone Area. So
it wouldn't, so when we buy these, when you purchase these vehicles we would definitely
run it on routes that crosses the threshold.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And these would be County of Maui buses?
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So there's this, what was it 5301?
MR. TAKAMORI: Fifty-three thirty-nine and 5311.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, then the 5301s the urban stuff, is that right?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: 5307.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 07, was off a few numbers. So what are the availability of each
sets of funds? Because if we were, you know, last night you told us that if we were to
advocate for getting rid of the MPO we'd lose 5307 funding but we wouldn't lose the 5311?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Fifty-three eleven money is generally given for paratransit so -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: --that is a formula.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or the other one, the other one.
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MS. JOI-NSON WINER: The other one which would be 5339 or 5309, those are monies that are
actually available in a rural area. What we've been discussing with the State Department of
Transportation is in the past all of those monies have actually been shared when we were all
rural, you know, looking at Kauai, Hawaii. When we're rural it was split evenly. If we
chose not to go into the MPO or look at the Urban Zone Area, what ends up happening is that
formula underneath rural would not be guaranteed to stay in, you know, an equal allocation.
It would more than likely drop, and whether or not we chose to access Urban Zone Area
funds, that would be something that would just, more than likely it would be our option and
the other counties may view that unfavorably that you have access to these monies but you're
not going after that, so more than likely our percentage would still drop. What we're looking
at though is more equitable way to distribute this. If we do at whatever point in time that is
gain access to the $4 million which we have a couple of years to actually access. Once we
get access to that then we have a different basis where there would be not an even split but it
would be a shared split with the other counties getting a little bit more, but, you know, that
may stay just that way if we don't go for the Urban Zone Area funds anyway. And we would
just, just because we're not choosing to access it, the other counties felt very strongly that
that wasn't really being fair to them because we made a choice not to do that, and we'd be
taking basically money that they should have access to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Seeing none, let's move onto Public Transit Program.
Questions, Members? Ms. Crivello, followed by Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I guess this is where I was trying to go earlier.
Couple things, your, there's a reduction of the 875,000 and you're moving it around or
transferring it to other items. Can you explain the reduction and how the amount was
expended or how much was expended in Fiscal '14? And this is in reference to 917762 on
Page 18-17.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? The reduction of 875,000 was done because when we went, when
we did our budget last or for this fiscal year, basically we weren't quite sure at that time who
was going to win the paratransit contract, so potentially if the original vendor had re-won the
contract at the current service hours that they were doing annually, we would have probably
hit the $2.875 million. This fiscal year however with the new vendor MEO providing
paratransit service their hourly cost at the current average service hours per month basically
we are, we believe that there was savings and therefore we shrunk the amount allocated for
paratransit -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: --for next fiscal year.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So this is why you're moving some of the dollars into the bus
shelters?
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So you, it says, you have here 75,000 to cleaning of bus
shelters. Is there a contract in place now or?
MR. TAKAMORI: We did go out to bid and the company that did win the lowest bid was People
Who Clean. We have started, they have started cleaning our shelters I believe was it last
month they started? Yes. So we have started basically the service and once July
starts
then we want to continue that service.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. And since we're on the subject of the bus, our last
district meeting up in Pukalani and a meeting that we had with the community several
months back with Chair Baisa, myself, and you, there is still major concerns from the
community that nothing, all of what they've requested nothing has, well maybe you are in the
workings. But as far as listening to them there's no mention of finding a solution to the
Pukalani route. And so I'm just wondering, you know, is part of the solution in your budget
for this fiscal?
MR. TAKAMORI: There is, basically from those meetings from speaking with J0 Anne there are
basically two concerns, and one of 'em was our two buses stopping on Pukalani Street
waiting to allow passengers to transfer. And the other concern was having our bus go up
lolani Street that was I guess really loud and disturbing the residents up that street. So and I
guess maybe a third one was the safety of people crossing Pukalani Street. So in, since I
guess the first time we met with the individuals that did bring up those issues, we have
worked with Public Works and installed one of those flashing crosswalk sensors right on
Pukalani Street, so it, at night it definitely notifies people that somebody's going to be
crossing. So we did that put that in for safety. We are currently working with, what was it,
shops of, the Kulamalu by Longs Drugs, we're working with Dowling Company. We are
trying to get into place a written agreement that will allow our buses to go into that area to
allow the transfer of, from the Kula to the Pukalani bus, and therefore we don't have to have
the two buses stop on Pukalani Street and block up traffic. We plan to have it in an area
that's in Kulamalu. And we, once we get that I guess agreement in place then we will start
looking at moving our two buses to stop in the Kulamalu area. And then to address the noise
concern from, of our large buses, because we just took on ten new low-floor access buses,
they have, I'm not sure if you guys have noticed but with the new buses coming up Kaohu
Street they are significantly quieter. So I mean because we sit off of Kaohu Street in our
office we can definitely tell what buses are coming up the street. So we can, you know, the
old ones definitely make a lot more noise, but with our new buses with a heavier duty engine
and a smaller frame they have the power to go up that hill at a significant quieter, you
know...
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think I'm going to ask Chair Baisa to segue into this because
that's, she's more familiar with the routes and the streets, but the community is not satisfied
at all as to what's going on.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Member Crivello, for
helping me recall. I don't know how many meetings I've been to, I'm tired of this subject
already. I get it in the Kula Community Association and I get it in the Pukalani Community
Association. Both areas are very unhappy, and they feel that the response has not been what
they expected. I can tell you that the buses are still stopping in the wrong place and staying
too long, and that stop where it is is still a bad stop. I'm sorry, it's still impedes traffic. As
far as the Pukalani, I mean the Kula people are concerned, you're working on that stop by
Longs which is good because that is so dangerous with that bus stop on the side of the road at
night. I have been coming home from like a Kula Community Association meeting late at
night and it's very dark and it's very dangerous. If I were a female I would be terrified to
stand out there in an unlighted area with, on the side of the road because anybody could
whack them or pick them up or whatever, it's very dangerous. The other thing is the Kula
people of course as you know still want the route extended. They do not like the route that
we have, and they really feel that they were given a bum steer. That they were told that the
route was going to go to Hawaiian Homes and it hasn't, so they're still unhappy. And I just
don't see that there's been really much of a response to all the work that Pukalani has done in
trying to offer alternatives. I give them credit, they not only grumble but they come up with
solutions, they take pictures, they make drawings, and they feel that they're just not getting
any response. So I'm sorry, I don't want to be complaining but it's my job to represent these
communities and they're not happy.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: I appreciate that Council Chair Baisa. I think that one of the things that
we've experienced and I tried very gently to suggest this particularly to the Pukalani
Community Association is that with public transit nobody wants it in their backyard, no one
wants it in their backyard. If there were some way where we could and we did explore some
of the options with regard to lolani Street. I'm not saying that we have not stopped that
process but we needed to get the Memorandum of Agreement in place first with regard to
Mr. Dowling which would open up some additional options to us. The fact that we've
improved safety in that area, I think there were several people that did comment that they felt
it was a big improvement with having the pedestrian safety crosswalk because that problem
existed even before we came there. So what I agreed to do was once we were able to get this
memorandum in place then we're going to take a look at moving our bus into other areas. I
cannot guarantee that the other areas where we would consider moving it are not going to
result in people that are equally as disgruntled as the few people that have contacted us along
the street. I also want to let the Council members and the community know that we have
heard from a number of individuals and they asked specifically not to reveal their names
because they don't want to be targeted by certain other members of the community because
those people who ride the bus in the area want the bus to continue coming into the area. So
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I'm caught between a rock and a hard place in trying to address the concerns of the riders
who actually ride the bus and the people that live along the streets. And we've had a similar
problem in Lahaina, Hawaiian Homes, I think it was almost a year and a half to two years
ago stated unequivocally that they did not want us coming into their community and we had
no other route. So that is one of the reasons why on, you know, in these situations I've tried
very hard to explain to the individuals that running a bus system is fine. The suggestion that
I received from one of the most vocal gentlemen in the Pukalani area was that he did not
want the bus to run at all. He thought it was a waste of time and money in the County of
Maui. So I, you know, it's, I understand what you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I hear what you're saying but it's, let's not confuse, there's a
few issues here, core issues. One issue for Kula, they would like the bus extend to Hawaiian
Homes. Is that possible or is that not possible, and why?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: The, switching back over 'cause I was mainly not talking about Kula, I
was talking about Pukalani.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well I gotta do both.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: But in Kula right now we have offered the community with, in
partnership with MEO the opportunity to bring people out of the Hawaiian Homes area to get
to our bus shelter. The issue is one of safety and there is no turnaround. We're experiencing
the same problem in Hawaiian Homes in Waihee. If we could find a very safe place and
we've explored this with the State Department of Transportation, they do not want us turning
around and making a U-turn on the highway. I have met with the individuals from Hawaiian
Homes, a few of them initially were, you know, not happy that we weren't going down with
the bus. The amount of I guess traffic that would be going into Hawaiian Homes, we don't
have a sense. We've tried really hard to get that information from the community and even
offered to partner with MEO, and MEO has been great because they said look we're going
there anyway because they pick up a number of clients, we're happy to drop them. But so far
it's, you know, I haven't been able to get assistance. With regard to the hospital which is
Kula Hospital, that has been a little bit tough because I have numerous back and forth c-mails
from the administrator at the hospital, he said there was no interest in the service. So their
issue is also even if we could go that far where are we going to turn around. So if you can
help me with that, if the community wants to pursue that and find a safe area to turn around,
we're happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Ms. Winer, why is that the Maui, the MEO bus can go down into
Hawaiian Homes and come out and this bus cannot?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: They utilize smaller buses, that's one of the reasons.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well if we were to use a smaller bus could we solve this problem?
How big is the ridership so that we could afford some service to those people? You know I
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just cannot answer their questions and no matter how much you try to say well I'm working
with this and working with, they want to see something and I can't help them.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: I think once...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm going to put a stop to this.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yeah, that's fine.
CHAIR WHITE: This is a very valuable discussion but we have limited time left to discuss this for
now. If, what I would request of you is if you can put together some sort of a number that we
would be able to consider by providing bus service to Hawaiian Homes. Just to give us a
number that we could consider during this budget session. I don't know that we're going to
solve all the issues right now but I think we want to have at least something to discuss and
determine on the basis of whether we can provide service or not and have available funding.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'll say one more thing and then I'll shut up, okay. The reason why
the Kula people are angry is because when the service was started there was an appropriation
by this Council to provide the services that we're talking about and that money was given,
and they're angry because they said Council gave the money, they have not seen the services.
And that's the root of this problem, so somehow, someway reasonable people need to sit
down and work this out. And that's it, I won't say anymore. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So where did those -MS. JOHNSON WINER: And, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --where were those funds used?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: And we can give that. That actually I believe is, you know...
CHAIR WHITE: Have the funds been used?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yeah, yeah, they've been. And our ridership on the entire route is around
1,300 to 1,400 per month which is not, you know, I mean it's not great, but some of it may be
resolved when we do the short range, the update of the short-range transit plan. I think that
will provide us with a lot of valuable information that we can gather, and that's kind of why
we're waiting for that to be updated. And then that way we can give you a more intelligent
answer and that will provide some of the cost analysis as well.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So Ms. Baisa says the service has not be provided, you say that it has,
which is it?
COUINCILMEMBER BAlSA: That was promised.
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MS. JOHNSON WINER: Well what happened was the community came up with a request to go all
the way to Kula Hospital. We were unable to do that, but we are giving the service every
hour on the hour within the areas that were deemed to be safe. We have not been able to -CHAIR WHITE: Where does the service...
MS. JOHNSON WINER: --accommodate all the requests of the community due to safety issues.
CHAIR WHITE: Where does the service terminate now?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: It terminates at Rice Park, and actually it comes back around. So there is
a route albeit it is not the identical route that the community requested, and I had to make a
determination on my own due to safety concerns.
CHAIR WHITE: I know we have big trucks going out beyond Rice Park and they can turn around.
But so if you're only going to Rice Park have you not used up the projected funds?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: No, we have used the funds.
CHAIR WHITE: Even though the route is significantly shorter than anticipated -MS. JOHNSON WINER: I'll let Marc respond.
CHAIR WHITE: --of what was anticipated?
MR. TAKAMORI: Basically the funds that was allocated was basically in the bid. It was, we went
out to bid and that route based on what we deemed as the final route that we're running right
now and that is what they bid. So yes, we have, we are expending all of the funds allocated
for the Kula route based on the route that we currently provide.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the bid was to go to Rice Park?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: I mean I guess we will definitely relook at.. .1 mean as of right now if we were
to relook at, changing of the Kula route, most likely we wouldn't be able to keep an hour
iteration, it would most likely go to an hour and a half. So I mean that is something that we
can definitely look into again. And we are expecting to receive new 25 passengers that do
have larger or better braking systems, retarders on the brakes, so therefore these buses will
definitely be able to go into more hilly areas. And that's what, for safety reasons that is part
of the reason why we were looking at adding on retarders to the brakes.
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CHAIR WHITE: And what type of, what size?
MR. TAKAMORI: It would be 25 passengers.
CHAIR WHITE: No, what size are being used now?
MR. TAKAMORI: We are currently using 25 passengers right now.
CHAIR WHITE: So it's just a different piece of equipment?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes. We are currently using I think 2006 vehicles that are out, basically out of
life and out of its useful life, and so we plan to bring in newer vehicles with better brake
systems.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The Chair would request that you provide us with a cost estimate to extend
that service.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay, we'll do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? Quick question.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When you use the term service life that is what, years or mile, engine
hours, total miles on the road? Can you give us some sense of what you mean by service
life?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, the, we are basically when you say useful life of a vehicle we are
using the FTA, FTA's definition of useful life, so on a 25 passenger it would be, I believe it's
7 years at or was it 200,000 miles? So on a larger, like the new vehicles that we just got it's
12 years or 500,000 miles.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that is irregardless of how well you maintain the vehicle and
the equipment?
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's kind of interesting. I mean we've heard it but, you know, I came
from plantation, plantation ran trucks 20 years by overhauling every year the engine, and
they made that truck last 20 years running really good and getting great productivity because
they maintained it. You know so it's kind of interesting the Feds' mentality of how to get the
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dollars worth of equipment, but then again if you look at how they deal with their surplus
equipment and what they put on for sale regarding like three-year-old Federal cars, maybe
that's why we get that kind of budget and deficit concerns we have now, Chairman. But this
is crazy that we cannot expand the life of our equipment and service.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: What is the service life that Roberts places on their equipment they put in private
use?
MR. TAKAMORI: Well that I don't, we wouldn't have that information.
CHAIR WHITE: Well to Mr. Hokama's point I would bet it's longer than what we're estimating
here.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. TAKAMORI: I did want to point out that we, I just wanted to point that I think it was last year
we had one vehicle that actually did put 110,000 miles in a year, so I mean we definitely
utilize our buses that, you know, run the same route every single day 365. So I mean we
definitely put on a lot more miles, so we tend to, you know, we, definitely we have 2006
vehicles that are way above, you know, 500,000 miles. And we want to, we were primarily
going to keep those buses running because those buses are really expensive. So I mean our
goal is to run our buses as much as possible.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a brief comment and it's in regard to the life of buses. You
know we're going, we're in a budget talking about replacing the two MEO school buses, and
if I didn't hear correctly, those were bought in 1999. Linda Lingle was Mayor 'cause I
remember that very clearly that she helped us buy those two buses, so they're pretty old. So
it really depends I think a lot on maintenance, how you use them.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. What was the mileage on those two school buses? I think you mentioned it
last night and I didn't write it down.
MR. BAZ: I believe it was 103,000 and 99,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, so relatively light for being those, that old.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Going to the crater and everywhere.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Okay, Mr. Baz, could you look up the expense to date for 917762-6160?
MR. BAZ: Okay. Give me...
CHAIR WHITE: And the one above that.
MR. BAZ: Okay. Give me a minute I gotta pull the report back up from, timed out from last night.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, other questions on Page 18-17? And, Mr. Baz, you can let us
know when you have that, come back to it.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just one please.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Transportation shelter cleaning, is that a third-party contract or is that
done with work line or is that done with.. .who's our service provider with Parks?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Ka Lima.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ka Lima?
MS. JOHNSON WINER: We actually had, it took us a long while. We explored Ka Lima but
because of an issue that arose on the part of Corporation Counsel with the total aggregate
amount of contracts in force, it held us up a substantial period of time. But when this
actually went out to bid because that issue was not getting resolved and we needed to have
our shelters cleaned and have trashed removed because it was building up, the bid that came
in was lower by I think it was almost half of what Ka Lima's amount would have been that
we would be charging. Also keep in mind that not all the shelters are online yet so there will
be more, you know, it's not to say that the $75,000 is going to increase but that would be like
towards the top end of what it would cost for the shelters. So we weren't sure what progress
was going to be made, but I think the Pukalani shelter is going in now and we have two other
shelters going in. So that'!l put us at around 20 shelters.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I can just tell you that I returned from Douglas
County, Nebraska which is Omaha, they have Creighton University, University of Nebraska,
and so, you know, I talked to their people because they got a lot of bus stops, especially
around the university campus areas. And I told 'em oh, you guys don't have shelters, they go
our people prefer not to have the shelter, they want the benches, they want the stop, but for
them the shelter is part of one concern with safety and security of where people do either
graffiti or they're hiding, using the shelter as cover for potential, you know, inappropriate
behavior. I should just say it that way. And so it's interesting how that county has
approached bus stops and shelters because I'm going like, you know, you can get four
seasons within couple days in that kind of states and they choose not to put up shelters. I
mean it's just an interesting way of how different counties approach the same type of
services.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: And, Council member, our intent is to maybe do 40 shelters maximum,
that's part of our capital improvement plan, and then for the next phase we will be going
towards the benches or other solutions just to provide some options. But I agree with you,
you know, that's why our shelters are designed very openly, you know, and not all enclosed,
to try to prevent that kind of problem.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JOHNSON W1NER: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So 917760, the budgeted appropriation of the $6.8 million, they
have year-to-date expenditure of 5,137,500, an encumbrance of 1,712,500, balance available
is zero. For the 917762 they, $2.8 million, they've expended $2.8 million, they must have
had some, oh, we had additional monies in 917764, that's why. Anyway, they have
$250,000 leftover and 9.9 percent of 917762.
CHAIR WHITE: If we expensed all that money based on the explanation that we're reducing the
cost because we didn't have the expense, what was the expenditure made on?
MR. BAZ: The, I believe and maybe the Director can respond as well, I believe that since we
identified savings because of the reduced amount of the contract they purchased buses for the
Paratransit Program out of that funds. Is that correct?
MS. JOHNSON W1NER: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what buses did you buy? How many and at what cost?
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MR. TAKAMORI: With last year's or with the current year's Bus Procurement Fund along with
that fund we are planning to purchase 11 8-passenger paratransit vehicles. We are currently
getting the contract written, so the order hasn't been placed but we did go out to bid and the
lowest bidder will be supplying the order of 11. And we should take delivery of those
probably in January.
CHAIR WHITE: And how many vehicles will that bring you to that are in service?
MR. TAKAMORI: Basically we are planning to dispose often vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: The ages range between 1998 to 2001.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the 5 percent increase that you show for the Transportation Services,
the $7.2 million figure, is that based on a contractual increase or is that just...
MS. JOHNSON WJNER: Yes, Mr. Chair. What we have done with the vendor because it is in the
contract that, you know, if the service is delivered, you know, as promised and of course
we've had very few complaints about I guess our fixed route services and the commuter, we
felt it was warranted, and their expenses have gone up. They did help us substantially with a
lot of the maintenance on some of the older buses, particularly the Gilligs, and that was not
anticipated in the contract. So, you know, we felt it was warranted because they had done
their best in the maintenance section as well as in operations to meet the needs of the public
bus system.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Seeing none, let's move to Administration
Grant Revenue Fund. There's nothing to discuss on Page 18-21. Any questions on 18-22 or
23?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, if I may I would just say a lot of this is going to be dependent
upon the reauthorization that's going on on the hill right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And until that is settled it's going to be hard for our Department to even
know what's going to be available, let alone even Public Works and Highways, what's going
to be for roads projects. So I can understand the request, and I would say that, you know, we
would ask the Department to please notify us as soon as you are made aware of certain things
that we could assist in making the appropriate adjustments through budget documents or
ordinances.
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MS. JOHNSON WINER: And we certainly will, because I think that between ourselves and Public
Works we depend very heavily on those Federal funds, probably more so than other
departments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And I can tell you the counties in general are working very hard
to go back to a lot of the old language because we lost 30 percent of our dollars through what
the transportation and the US DOT has agreed to on this compression, and so the counties
actually with this MAP-21 has lost 30 percent of its funding power.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes, and also with not having earmarks any longer, you know, MAP-21 1
don't believe was necessarily a good thing. It was just a reshuffling of money under different
programs and it didn't really result in more money for transit. I think a lot of it was shifted to
rail and other areas. I'm not exactly happy.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well it's going to go to more, it's going currently to more State projects
than basically locally government projects.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes, and -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the problem.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: --I understand too this year there are so many State projects that are
competing, even for the TIGER Grant this year, so we're actually competing with our own
counterparts at other county levels as well as the State projects.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions on the other portions? Okay. Seeing none, I
believe we've concluded. Do we need to review anything else with Transportation?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: CIP?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, we've got some CIP. Okay, Ms. Johnson, if you could go ahead and proceed
with the CIP presentation.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Yes. I'm going to let Marc do that. We have, in fact our engineer briefed
him on what our projects are. Mainly, you know, just to give a brief summary it's
continuation of the next phase, and this is basically on target. This will be the third phase,
the shelters actually that are going to be going up will be in Councilmember Cochran's
district. So I'm sorry it's taken so long but this is a process so, you know, I'll let Marc just
go through if, you know, he wants to briefly.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, the, currently we have 48 shelters that have met the threshold of
potentially having us move forward with building shelters. We currently have done
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approximately, we currently I guess done around half installations of new shelters, and the
next phase that we are moving forward with basically we are very close to going out to bid
on the construction of the West Maui shelters. The funds that we are requesting for next
fiscal year is 400,000 in design and a million in new construction. The reason why you will
see an increase in design is because what we've been noticing is that we, as we're starting to
design for these new stops that, I guess as we're moving forward with the new designs we're
choosing locations for these shelters, we are seeing that we tend to run into some issues with
if it's on State property. Or I guess just like the one right in front of the State Building, we
have been, we kind of ran into a little issue so therefore we had to put that design on the side
and then move forward with other shelters. So part of the reason why we're requesting more
is that we can get more designed and then as, and then take from that pile that is designed and
then start constructing it. So that's part of the reason why you see an increase in our request
for design.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Couch, followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The question I have is on the FY 2014
expenditures or I mean appropriation, how much have you expended?
MR. TAKAMORI: Basically for. . . let's see. For, okay so for the 1 million from the Federal, I guess
under Federal, the Federal funds we actually only received 800,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: So that, so I guess we asked for a million I guess just for us to be able to receive
it but we actually only did get I think 800,000, so that is basically the funds that we have
used to do the installation out in Kihei, the new stops in Kihei, and as well as the ones on
Kamehameha Avenue as well as on Eha Street. So those Federal funds are building those
shelters. So we've expended all of that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You've expended the -MR. TAKAMORI: The eight hundred...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --essentially 1.8 million?
MR. TAKAMORI: So the 800,000 that you see listed here under the grant I guess bonds, General
bonds.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: General bond.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes. That is allocated to go out to bid for West Maui, and that will be spent
down within this fiscal year or in contract within this fiscal year, and then the 200,000 we
have started the...
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MS. JOHNSON WINER: ... (inaudible)...
MR. TAKAMORI: Well, I think that was at the beginning of the year we were utilizing to design,
yeah. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, yay, finally shelters. And
whereabouts are they going to be and how many? Just in the general vicinity like
Honokowai to Kapalua or how it's going to work out.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, the West Maui side will be at Honokowai Beach Park, Kahana
Manor, Valley Isle Resort, Napili Shores, across from Napili Shores, Kaanapali Shores, and
across from Kaanapali Shores. So I believe Kaanapali Shores is right at the beginning of
Honokowai so we're moving it out from going into the hotel areas and moving it out to the
roadside.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah. And that will save us time on that route.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions on the bus shelters? Seeing none, that concludes our review
of the Water Department.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Water?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Transportation.
CHAIR WHITE: Transportation. That's what I said, you guys aren't just, you're just not hearing it
correctly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORJNO: We weren't listening. Sorry, sir.
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CHAIR WHITE: I was sharing with Mr. Victorino that the other night I went home and grabbed my
toothbrush and my deodorant. Thankfully I realized it quickly enough but that's what budget
does. With that we're going to take a recess and then we'll continue with DHHC.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:43 p.m.
3:02 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene. And,
Members, we are proceeding with the review of the Housing and Human Concerns
Department, and we will begin with the review on Page 8-45. And that is the Housing
Program and Grant Revenue Funds for the Section 8 Housing. So, Members, questions on
these pages?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What page now, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Eight forty-five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Eight forty? Okay, got it.

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR WHITE: And the Chair has a question regarding fringes. Do we receive, does the Federal
funding for these positions cover the fringe and where is that shown? It's probably a Mr. Baz
question.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is one of I think about three programs Countywide that do
not cover the fringe benefits currently. We are currently in discussions with the Department
and the Division, the grant management, grant manager of the Section 8 Program to have
them review their budget to incorporate the fringe benefit costs for these positions. They
historically have not been charged the fringe benefit costs for these positions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Was the, were any of the Federally funded programs included in the
overhead cost allocation study?
MR. BAZ: There is a separate, a second study that is the OMB 87 compliant cost allocation which
would be applicable to the Federal grants, and that's for overhead reimbursements, not for
fringe benefit costs. But we haven't had the opportunity to review that. The full cost
allocation plan needed to be completed before they worked on the OMB 87 compliant report.
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I just got handed that one yesterday so I don't, I haven't had a chance to look at it and
evaluate its comparison to the Federal grants in general.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So I'm just trying to get a grip on what is our responsibility on,
regarding that calculations now? The County's going to need to make up the difference in
the fringes for those grant employees?
MR. BAZ: Yes, Member Hokama, the County has been making up the fringe benefit for, since,
from my understanding since the inception of the Section 8 Program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: From the inception?
MR. BAZ: That's my understanding, yes. I came across this during our evaluation, preparation of
this year's budget. We have had some interesting discussions with the Department. The, I
do have a very detailed response from the Department when we told them that we were just,
we were going to charge them the overhead, I mean the fringe benefit costs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What is the County's obligation to pay the fringe for this Federal
program?
MR. BAZ: The County's obligation is to pay the employees their fringe benefits. The, from our
understanding Section 8 Program can pay for their fringe benefit costs, but the structure of
the Section 8 Budget, the County's Section 8 Budget right now as it's laid out if the County
were to charge the Section 8 Program the fringe benefit costs the program would be, I don't
know what the right term would be but not functional after about a year and a half. They
have a little bit of reserves in their administrative allowable charges but after we start
charging the full fringe benefit costs it would last I believe less than a year and a half, that
total, and then they would have to make changes to their operations. And that's kind of
where I've laid it in their lap to say well you're going to have to start paying these costs
within the next couple of years. You give me your solution for how to work this out, if that
means reducing the amount of staff and then that's a possibility.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I don't feel to pay it out of General Fund either. This is not my
program, this is not our dollars. You know we doing the Feds and the State a service.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So I mean my basic statement to them was that, was, you know, if, that we, they
need to cover their fringe benefit costs. I mean outright they need to cover their fringe
benefit costs. If for some reason the coverage of the fringe benefit costs detracts from their
program so significantly that the County deems it necessary to supplement that program, then
that proposal would have to be reviewed and brought to the Council for action.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well that's what we're fighting on the hill too on Federal mandates, but
it doesn't look good when we keep bailing out the Feds 'cause they would want to continue
this type of relationship 'cause it's no money to them. We're picking up their tab, and I have
a problem with that.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I do too, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions on these pages, Members? Mr. Victorino, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, moving along. The next expenses are, begin on Page 8-52. So is
this...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Oh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On 8, you know, 8-53 I wanted to ask on this one particular
one is on Sub-Code 6178, Water delivery charges. You know you're talking about a
55 percent increase, what is that all about? I mean it says based on anticipated costs. I don't
think we're raising our rates that much, but if you. . . or we're just using that much more? I
don't know.
MR. BAZ: Let me try to get some actuals for you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, if you could, Mr. Chair. I can wait, I mean, you
know, but that one just struck me as like whoa, so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, since -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino is awaiting some future, near future response from
Mr. Baz, if I can just ask the Department one quick question. Since this is a Federal
program, Director...
CHAIR WHITE: Director.
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MS. SHISHIDO: I'm sorry, what was the question?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Since this is a Federal program does Section 8 qualify for COLA and
other Federal type of compensation including the Federal salary guidelines?
MS. SHISHIDO: Director says no, we have a grant from them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. SHISHIDO: And Komohana Hale Apartment Program is managed by Hale Mahaolu.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama, would that answer your question?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I was more concerned about the grant revenue on the employees,
Chairman. I appreciate Director Baz's attempts to kind of get this squared away down the
road. But Komohana Hale, how did Hale Mahaolu now get operational control of this? This
is through a RFP or a... do you recall, Director?
MS. SHISHIDO: She wasn't here at that time so she's, she doesn't know.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Director, do you know what the revenue is from Komohana Hale? And just for
those who are watching to understand, Ms. Shishido is acting as a...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Interpreter.
CHAIR WHITE: Not an interpreter, an amplifier.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Amplifier. . . (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Because Ms. Ridao lost her voice last night not due to anything one of the Council
members did or said but just by virtue of something else.
MS. SHISHIDO: We do get reports, so we will send you the report.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm just interested if the revenues from Komohana Hale exceed the subsidy.
Okay, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: The only expenditure I show out of Komohana Hale and I'm going to have to triple
check this because it only shows Professional Services of year-to-date expenditure was
$14,902. I have a feeling that this might be a wrong index code, but I'll.. .or the title of it
might not really be Komohana Hale. But we'll find out.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions, Members? Mr. Couch, have any questions? Okay. I
think it's, I think the, I don't know that this number is out in the public much but Section 8
provides $18.9 million of rental assistance, so it's a very significant Federal program. Okay,
the next area is the Human Concerns Program.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What page?
CHAIR WHITE: Page is 8-57, and I believe this is one of the areas where we have a significant
increase in the...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I ask for your indulgence, I apologize. Under the grant revenue housing
project I got just...
CHAIR WHITE: Page?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Actually it's from the current Budget Ordinance, Page 39. I would like
to ask the Department since we were talking about Hale Mahaolu, my understanding is
through the budget document they received $3 '/2 million from the Affordable Housing Fund
as grants. So I would like a status on how many units does that translates for the County and
report to us what that money was utilized for since I never knew we, what, we purchased
land.
CHAIR WHITE: No, we granted the funds in last year's budget and the year before for purchase of
land.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Land.
CHAIR WHITE: So if the County had been the purchaser then the Administration would have had
to come back for approval to purchase, but instead it was provided, I believe the entire
$3.5 million was used for the purchase of land. But because it was a grant to Hale Mahaolu
they didn't need to come back to the Council for that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: But you're asking for an update on the status?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean what -CHAIR WHITE: If the Director can please -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the benefit we're hoping to get -CHAIR WHITE: --whisper it to the...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and have we achieved it?
MS. SHISHIDO: We will get that from Mr. Katsuda.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, back to 8-57, and, Members, this is the area that includes the increase in
staffing for HDRC. And Ms. Stone-Walls is here to provide answer to any questions you
might have. Boy, you guys are just a bunch of livewires this afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You wore us out.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director Baz, this is the same situation as Section 8?
MR. BAZ: No, this is not the same situation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you give us comment regarding the fringes, please.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So for the Office on Aging's grants, any grant that we've received recently we do
incorporate the fringe benefit costs as part of the grant fund. So.. .let's see.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Eight dash six six.
MR. BAZ: If you look on Page 8-66 ... 67.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Six seven.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Six six and 67 you see the Payroll fringes, 5,300 sub-object code for those
different categories, and that's where the charges are being aligned to.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. No, Member Hokama, the three programs that we understand that are not paying
their fringe benefit costs are Title 3, the Section 8 Program, the Title 3 Program, and the 911
Center from the, the grant from the State for the 911 system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The State was a grant, right?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Wasn't a mandate?
MR. BAZ: I believe it's a grant but...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so we are on 8-57?
CHAIR WHITE: We're in the section that starts on 57, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, okay. I would like on Page 8-58 and the position or
the, it's Clerk Dispatcher, and I wanted to know what Clerk Dispatcher for this particular
area meant. 'Cause it says assist Transportation Program, but this is not MEO, this is not to
do with MEO, right? This is different. So maybe you can explain what this particular
program does, this Clerk Dispatcher. That's sub-code 146408. It's right on the top of Page
8-58.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, thank you, Councilmember Victorino. This position is actually housed
at Kaunoa Senior Services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. STONE-WALLS: So one of the services that Office on Aging authorizes is Kupuna Care
Transportation. So this individual keeps track of all of the requests for rides, and if a driver
is out in the community they might call that driver and say you have another person to pick
up, we just received another request. So this is strictly for Kupuna Care Transportation
funded through Title 3 monies as well as State Kupuna Care funds.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this, it says here the benefits are not covered under the
grant award, so is just the salary covered under the grants award? Is that, is this how this one
works?

sm

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 24, 2014

MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir. This is one of those ones from Title 3.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Okay. So they, the salary is paid by the grant but the
fringe benefits is paid out of, by us the County?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. All right, thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, what is the fringe benefit percentage?
MR. BAZ: I believe for these employees we would be utilizing that, around 65-66 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Sixty six?
MR. BAZ: Something like that.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Six six three two.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Point six six three two.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I added up all the labor and the number comes out. . . anyway, I must not, I
must be missing one but I don't see any more fringe benefit costs. Fringe benefit costs on
this line are 368,000, if you divide that by the 1.6 million in the Human Concern Programs,
the fringe benefit is only about 22 percent. So my math must be off but I'm not sure where.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, which total salaries are you looking at?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm looking at the total fringe, well, yeah on 8-67. And I may be adding it, adding
too many of the programs but I'm just taking the total.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Yeah, if you're talking the total Human Concerns Program that does include
some of the Title 3 programs that do not pay their fringe costs.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well we have another one for Mr. Hokama to work at, work on at NACo.
Okay. Members, any further costs, I mean any further questions? If you think it's bad this
week wait 'til next week.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair? Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So, Department, on Page 8-58 you have two expansion positions,
aging and disability, bottom of the page there. Services Specialist I and Operations
Assistant I, what are those two positions?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Thank you, Councilmember Guzman. Those positions actually we brought
before the Council in February, those were our two expansion positions we requested at that
point to assist our Division with the increased number of seniors that were having, calling us
for assistance.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What do they do?
MS. STONE-WALLS: The Aging and Disability Services Specialist positions are the folks that
answer the phone calls, they go into the homes, they provide the assessments, they help folks
get connected with services, and then they monitor those individuals over the course of time
to ensure continued eligibility and to ensure that their needs are met at adequate levels.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then Operations Assistant?
MS. STONE-WALLS: The Operations Assistant will, we've increased our staffing on the Aging
and Disability Services side, so what we would like for that person to do is handle some of
the more clerical duties that our Aging and Disability Services Specialists currently do such
as creating all of their file attachments, getting their packets ready for home visits, making
sure that all of our car, vehicle, our motor vehicle policy forms are filed correctly. So that
our direct service providers can focus on working with people and then the Operations
Assistant could provide that background clerical assistance for that whole branch of our
Division.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So who's currently doing those type of duties? The...
MS. STONE-WALLS: The other Aging and Disability Services Specialists, so right now we kind of
have a waitlist of folks waiting for assessments, because we don't have enough personnel to
receive the phone call and go immediately out. So some of our folks are waiting a little
while for the assessment, while they wait though if there's an immediate need we're going
ahead and making sure they have the services they need so that no crisis exists or develops.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Members, any more questions? Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Baz had something.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Not, I just wanted to make the Committee Staff aware that the, there is an error in
position HC-0 118. There was an amendment to the Fiscal Year '14 Budget that was
approved recently to move that .4 E/P to the Assisted Transportation Program and that wasn't
caught by the Proposed Budget, so we'll work with the Staff on moving that .4 back over to
the Assisted Transportation Program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I was just curious, you know, we're
talking about all these positions and whatnot and that they're grant funded, where's the grant
coming from? Where is the funding coming from?
MS. STONE-WALLS: In this particular section, the Aging and Disability Services Specialists,
those folks are funded with our ADRC grant from the State. So we have three grants that
fund folks right now, the Title 3, the ADRC grant, and our Kupuna Care.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And do we, I mean we get these every year, my concern is
what happens if these grants go away, do these positions go away?
MS. STONE-WALLS: These folks were hired under limited term appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They are? All of 'em, I mean all the way through to page whatever
page? We got, including the new 13 that you're asking for?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir. Any, I think it started last year, any new folks we brought on in
these positions per -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are LTAs.
MS. STONE-WALLS: --Council recommendation are brought on as LTAs, and they, we make
them all aware from the very beginning that this is, it's a civil service but it is a limited term
appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Chair, how far are you going on, in the Details
right here? Anywhere?
CHAIR WHITE: You can go through the grant funded area.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So looking at this Health Connector starting on Page 63,
8-63. So is this a situation where the Federal government says.. .well I thought we had a
State Health Connector and they're dealing with the whole thing, but they're now passing it
down to us? And is that like Title 3 or whatever, what's the funding for that?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Thank you, sir. This is actually when the State began the State Connector
site last year we were approached by Hawaii Health Connector about the possibility of Office
on Aging and ADRC being a site who would assist folks in signing up. Due to the process of
creating positions, getting those positions in the budget, we were not able to do that at that
point. So this program depending of course on what happens with the Hawaii Health
Connector, including this in the budget allows us to be ready the next time they put out an
RFP. Last year they put out, their RFP out and there were only six weeks to be ready to
move and act, so this section actually represents an opportunity for us to bring in alternative
revenue sources for our Division so that we can support folks in the community.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But this is just for them to sign up for the health, the Affordable
Care Act health programs right?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And isn't the Health Connector, Hawaii Health Connector isn't that
a private nonprofit?
MS. STONE-WALLS: I'm not sure how it's set up, I think it is, but they're looking to work.. .right
now the Kauai Elderly Affairs Division serves as, they call them Kokua. They have Kokua
members on their staff. They were I guess ready and prepared to be able to accept a contract
such as this. So we just want to be ready should that opportunity arise again this June.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm a little concerned about the legalities of that. I'm sure mister,
as soon as I said that Mr. Ueoka is jumping up and coming up. Only because it's a private
nonprofit that is giving us money to do their job?
MS. STONE-WALLS: They put out RFPs, so it would be responding to an RFP.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So we're responding to their RFP? Usually it's the other way
around isn't it?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just.. .so then are we competing against another nonprofit
somewhere maybe?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Last year we would not have been competing because they did not have
enough agencies --93-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. STONE-WALLS: --so they asked us. Because the scope of the work fits so well with what we
do, they thought it would be a very good fit, and the Affordable Care Act I guess encourages
the connectors to work with local aging and disability resource centers for this service.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I'm just like I said concerned about the legalities of that. I
guess it's okay, I'm not sure.
MR. BAZ: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Member Couch, there's a number of grants that we receive in
grant revenue from a number of different organizations, whether they be Federal, State or
private.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We do receive from private?
MR. BAZ: We do receive grants from private organizations.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: To hire people to do their function?
MR. BAZ: It doesn't matter what the grant is for. I mean the grantor specifies what the purpose is
for, but the receipt of those funds is.. .and Mr. Ueoka just walked in the door.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I could tell.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it's allowable in the Budget Ordinance, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: I guarantee he going lose ten pounds on this Budget Session.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well yeah, okay. I don't know, it just seems kind of weird. And
plus I hear or I mean I read where Hawaii, I believe it was the Hawaii Health Connector, the
State owes them money or I forgot, there's a $4 million something or other they're owed.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, they have a deficit.. . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They're a deficit.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, they're unsustainable, yeah, according to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they're hiring us, they're going to give us money that is
unsustainable? This is why I'm a little, very concerned about this one. We, you know, yeah,
there's going to be positions available if they have it, and then they come and say you hire all
these people and they say oh well we ran out of money so forget it. So I'd like to hear from
Mr. Ueoka as well, too.
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CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead, Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Could you restate your question, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well we have a situation where we have a private nonprofit is
putting out an RFP to and we are answering the RFP and they're going to give us money to
hire people to do their services. Is that.. .and normally it's the other way around, we hire or I
mean we put the RFP out and hire the nonprofits, now they're kind of hiring the County?
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. Is it in a grant form? I'm not familiar with the... if it's a grant, we get a
lot of grants from other agencies, and I'm not sure, it kind of depends how you look at it I
guess.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, but this is a private nonprofit and are we competing against
other nonprofits for the same function?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe there's a restriction for us receiving grants from private entities in
general. It's, I guess the bigger question is is it doing a service that normally falls under the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns? If it's a new added service we'd have to look
more deeply at it. If it's something they do anyway like.. .boy, I advise them and I can't
think of something they normally do, but they do a lot of stuff normally. If it fell under one
of those categories I don't see a problem with it, it just would be a different funding source
through grant and with reporting and everything. But I guess the question is more exactly the
details of the relationship we'd have to look further at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just, really uneasy about this one, Mr. Chair. That's, and I
understand what they're trying to do and I applaud it, but and somebody that's running at a
deficit asking us to hire people, it won't make the County look good if we have to say well
sorry, never mind, you're fired.
CHAIR WHITE: Well and we may not get paid for the services provided.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me, Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
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CO1IJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know just to get some clarification from the Department.
If let's say, you know, Mr. Couch has all these concerns, you know, and justifiably; however,
we go ahead and take this grant and it doesn't pan out. First of all, anybody we hire would
be LTAs, right? You know so that's not a big thing and they know that right from the get go.
And if they've been listening to news and watching what's going on they'll know there's
challenges, so you may not be able to hire anybody because they're not foolish enough to
jump in. But anyhow, I think this is really semantics as far as what we need to do. I mean to
me if they're willing to give it then fine. We know that there's challenges, the public knows
there's challenges. They're also in court with other things and there's all kinds of problems.
The AG is supposed to be investigating them and all that, so I think the Hawaii Health
Connector right now has a lot of challenges. So my feeling is I'm willing to accept it
knowing that, you know, it may not come to fruition but if we say no to it and it comes
together then we deprive some of our citizenry of that opportunity to have this program. So
it's I guess if you want to put it for a lack of a better term, I'm darned if I do and I'm darned
if I don't. I'm trying to keep the good words, you know. So my feeling is let's go ahead and
we all know what the challenge is, we know, and let anybody we hire know that upfront.
Hey, we don't know if this is going to pan out.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Stone-Walls, the, I guess the real question is are we going to hire people
before we have the money in hand?
MS. STONE-WALLS: No, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: No. That ends that question.
CHAIR WHITE: So if we wait until we get the money before we hire anyone we're okay.
Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I'm not supportive of this, okay. It's not the
County's responsibility to sell options on healthcare insurance, okay, that's the Federal
government. And this State was, should have been smarter when we had the Hawaii prepaid
health law. We had a better program, employers had better satisfaction and supportive of the
insurance program that Hawaii had crafted decades earlier. So for me when the Healthcare
Connector currently is in deficit begging the Legislature to bail out their butts because they
don't know how to run a program, why would I want to take some program component from
there who don't know how to do their job in the first place? Okay. What is our exposure,
counselor, because now we're going to be telling our residents the choices that they should
consider for picking for their health options. Why should the County take that exposure?
Because it's our employees under our, you know, that's not our job.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
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MR. UEOKA: Without seeing the exact details of the grant or contract or agreement or whatever we
call it, I believe we're just disseminating information that we are getting from the entity
which it's a government entity I believe.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well the Governor proposes he should be then selling out these options.
MR. UEOKA: And that's a policy matter. As far as exposure I believe we're just disseminating
information, we limit our exposure there. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Further questions on this? The other question is and you may have answered this
already, is this a program where the fringes are covered?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir, fringes are covered.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Any further questions, Members? Okay, let's, unless...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sony.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just want to take the temperature of the Department itself. You
guys do a lot of work with the seniors and you do a commendable job. Is this something, if
this wasn't here you'd be doing kind of the same thing anyway as part of your assistance
with the folks?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And yes it would be, you know, with, if everybody says or
if the Hawaii Health Connector says now go to the County of Maui of course six people
would help tremendously. Six or seven, I can't remember how many you have there, 5.5.
How badly do you want this? Or is this something they just kind of thrust upon you and you
want to, you're just doing it because you think it's necessary?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Well I appreciate the opportunity to kind of tell why it's even here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. STONE-WALLS: You know last year none of us really could have predicted what would
happen with the Hawaii Healthcare Connector. From my standpoint as we're looking, you
know, I'm pretty involved with the National Aging Network, and as a nation because of the
influx of seniors we're frankly looking for every opportunity we can find to be able to bring
in revenue that assists us in doing our jobs without taxing our local government. Our
population is almost going to double in a ten-year span, so for me it's a matter of what can I
do to be ready to face the future need in as creative and appropriate ways as possible. In the
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last several months I would say my thought has been I don't know if we'll have anyone in
this position, but as Councilmember Victorino mentioned, if I don't have a door even then
we know I will have no one in this position. So for me it's not a must have, it is perhaps a
way that I could have been responsive if that need was real. I personally feel a responsibility
to people, although I would be very honest with anyone I hired. I tend to be very honest
about letting folks know what they're getting into. I don't want to bring someone on who's
expecting a fulitime job, who's expecting relative stability and then three months later have
to say I'm really sorry, this didn't pan out. I mean that doesn't work for me either, so I think
I would be very cautious with this. And I can tell you that from Kauai's experience they
have been getting paid. I understand it's an issue at the State level. And again, it's not a
must have, it's if I didn't start this process last fall it would be a no have at all, so that's kind
of where my thought process was around it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Thank you very much for those
comments.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Stone-Walls, with the budget amendment that we processed earlier this year
we increased the funds by $383,000, and in the Budget Ordinance on Page 28 it shows that
the request for the Aging and Disability Resource Center, that the amount requested is
536,671. And it looks to me from with this budget amendment the amount for
Fiscal Year 2014 is 820,000.
MS. STONE-WALLS: I don't have the figures right in front of me but I believe... so I'm not, can
you tell me again and I'll grab Sandy's book.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the original allocation for 2014 was 436,000 and I'm just rounding off, and
the amendment was for 383, so that brings it to a total of 820,000. And yet the Budget
Ordinance for 2015 reflects an amount of 537,000. I may be missing another number
somewhere. Ijust want to be sure that we're...
MS. STONE-WALLS: No, I believe what happened is that the 436. ..do you have Fiscal Year '13 in
front of you as well?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Okay. I believe that the 436 was from an allocation that was late in getting
to us, and then the 383,000 was for Fiscal Year '14. And then we are expecting an additional
amount in ADRC funding for Fiscal Year '15.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Fiscal Year '13 was 436.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Fiscal year which? Sorry.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thirteen was the same as Fiscal Year '14, the same 436,000. Anyway, if you can
take a look at that and get back to us, I just want to make sure we've got the right number in
the FY '15 Budget.
MS. STONE-WALLS: I'll be happy to do that, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, onto the Revolving Fund which begins on Page 8-85, and this is
the Housing Fund. And this is where the amount is reflected that Mr. Hokama was
questioning, 3.5 million. I guess that brings up the question what is the request for in
Fiscal Year 2015? You spent 3.5 million in 2014, and what is the request for in 2015? Do
we need the whisperer back down here?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, you're looking at...
CHAIR WHITE: Page 8-87.
MR. BAZ: Eight eight seven.
CHAIR WHITE: Line 6317.
MR. BAZ: Okay. County grant subsidies. Yeah, the actuals are there, the 6137 is the money that's
going out, and the 7410 is the money that's coming in from the General Fund transfer via the
Charter amendment, the 2 percent of the real property taxes. So that's why the budgeted
amount of 5,192,014 is there for the 7410.
CHAIR WHITE: No but my question is the $3.5 million is requested again in 2015 as another
expenditure, so I'm just asking what that amount is for.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Actually, Mr. Chair, it probably would correlate. That number may not be the
most correct number. The correct number would be coming from the affordable housing
plan which my office received the day that we transmitted the budget to the Council on
March 25th So -CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so...
MR. BAZ: --that could have just been a guess by my office of...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so we should just disregard this -MR. BAZ: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: --sheet?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions on the next page? Human Concerns Revolving
Fund. What is the source of revenues for the revolving fund?
MR. BAZ: This is revenue that's received from attendees at Kaunoa's classes. They pay if, they're
required to pay for, basically it's a wash account that like when they go to Maui Ocean
Center or something like that or they have an event at Kaunoa that they have to pay an
entertainer or whatever.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this the one that they have those hours set for specialists, whether it be
the ukulele teacher $10 an hour?
MR. BAZ: It could be.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

$10 an hour.

MR. BAZ: Yes. Generally it's the one where they require a fee to attend the class. The Voluntary
Contributions line which is in the Grant Revenue Section is where people donate as well for
the, sometimes they donate additional or it's not something that's required to pay a vendor to
or a contractor to provide that service.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe we can work with the Budget Director. You know revolving
fund historically has been when Council sets up a legislation we put so much money in and
then as it goes out whoever receives it eventually pays the fund back to be a self-sustaining
revolving fund.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's correct. And with this one actually the County did not put any money into
it, we actually started the fund and received those collections from the participants to go into
the fund before paying it out, and so that's, the revenue that we're receiving is covering the
expenditures made out of it. There's no transfer from General Fund or any other funds into
this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you don't need legislation to create the fund?
MR. BAZ: The legislation...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because all of the revolving funds...
MR. BAZ: The legislation was done in I believe 2011.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Eleven?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that, Mr. Baz. So everything from the Charter
amendment, the 2 percent that would be going into the Affordable Housing Revolving Fund?
Is that what you're saying also, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So that's number is subject to revisions from the Council's adopted.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. 'Cause, Chairman, I just got my current engineering
estimate for Phase I Lanai affordables, 15.1 million construction money for Phase I.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Fifty.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any further questions on Human Concerns? Seeing none, I'd like
to thank the whisperer and her staff for being here. And we will take a very short recess, a
couple of minutes and come through with the or the Clerk will be coming up next.
(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:53 p.m.
4:00 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will back to
order, and we'll begin the review of the Office of the County Clerk. And I welcome Josiah
Nishita the Deputy Clerk, and of course you'll need to explain why your boss isn't here and I
think we all understand why he's not once you explain.

OFFICE OF THE COUNTY CLERK
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. Originally when the budget schedule first came out we
were scheduled for April 15th The Clerk prearranged some leave time based on that
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schedule, and then, you know, kind of as things transpired we got pushed back a little bit to
kind of fill in some of the gaps. So yeah, he had preplanned leave during this time.
CHAIR WHITE: And you're not going to say why or where? C'mon.
MR. NISHITA: He's at the Merrie Monarch Festival right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. With?
MR. NISHITA: With his wife and family.
CHAIR WHITE: And who's performing in the Merrie Monarch? I mean c'mon, you gotta, that's
the justification for him not being here.
MR. NISHITA: I'll let him explain when he comes.
CHAIR WHITE: Do we need to take a vote on whether we should force Mr. Nishita to say? Isn't it
his granddaughter is performing in the Merrie Monarch?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, was that so hard, Mr. Nishita?
MR. NISHITA: Well I'm not quite sure how much our County Clerk wanted to share with
everyone.
CHAIR WHITE: Well we believe in openness here.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Hey, this is the appointing authority.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, please proceed. I'm sorry to, you know, to have gotten you off to a rocky
start there.
MR. NISHITA: Thank you. Committee Chair White and Members of the Budget and Finance
Committee, thank you for allowing me the opportunity to present to you today. The Office
of the County Clerk serves among other responsibilities two essential functions for our
County. Our Legislative Division supports the legislative activities of the Maui County
Council. The Legislative Division assists the Council Chair in the management of the
County Council's meeting schedule and calendar. It prepares Council meeting and public
hearing agendas and the relevant legislative materials to be considered at each meeting or
public hearing, and prepares Council meeting and public hearing minutes and appropriate
follow-up correspondence. It procures services and administers the codification of
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ordinances and the publication of the Maui County Code. The Legislative Division also
indexes, retains, and retrieves official documents of the County as required by law. The
Election Division of the Clerk's Office registers voters in the County of Maui. The Election
Division in partnership with the State administers and operates all Federal, State, and County
elections conducted within the County. It also oversees the maintenance, storage, and
operation of voting equipment, resolves questions related to the electoral process, processes,
indexes, and retains all voter registration affidavits, issues absentee ballots for primary,
general, and special elections, tallies and reports election results, and issues certificates of
elections. Our office has undergone many changes over the past six months. The County
Clerk and I appreciate the Council support and continue to seek out innovative ways to better
prepare our office for the future. We have increased staff training with no additional cost to
the County by utilizing Department of Personnel and Risk Management staff as well as
ourselves to provide training on topics such as first aid, basic computer skills, Microsoft
Access, Microsoft Excel, distracted driving prevention, and parliamentary procedure. We've
utilized the National Association of Counties to help provide a national perspective on issues
such as election vendor costs, ordinances, and workplace policies. This assistance helps us to
avoid unnecessary vendor or employee overtime expenses. We are looking at all aspects of
our operation to see where improvements can be made. As one example currently we're
working with the State of Hawaii on developing and implementing the necessary policies and
procedures to avoid sending election staff or volunteers on flights between County's various
islands on election days. Each election year our office and the State procures planes to fly
between Kahului, Molokai, Lanai, and Hana for election related activities on primary and
general election days. Specifically the planes assist in providing equipment to these remote
areas and transport election results back from those areas in case a rally site is not properly
relaying the information. Election day volunteers have in the past had to fly on these planes
in the early morning or evening hours. Given the recent tragedy our County has faced we are
working diligently to ensure the sanctity and public confidence in the electoral process is
maintained while also ensuring the safety of our election staff and volunteers. Finally, while
we plan and organize for the present we're also looking and preparing for the future. Future
goals include but are not limited to election training on State and national issues, voter
outreach, informational videos and examples, dedicated election website, and middle and
high school voter education and outreach. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for this opportunity to
provide my opening comments, and I welcome any questions. I can also start going through
our Budget Details should the Committee wish.
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed. And you can be relatively brief, I think everybody is, has had a
chance to review it.
MR. NISHITA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just working off of the Budget Details for our
Office, 3-1, I'll just go over some of the major differences. You can see the total change
amount of $215,379, this is over FY '14. Each election is a different fiscal year so the last
election fiscal year was FY 2013. FY 2015 in which we're proposing our budget is also an
election year. If you compare FY '13 adopted budget versus FY '15 the total increase would
be $137,553 being requested over FY '13 adopted which represents about a 8.33 percent
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increase. Just for the Members' information, the total increase in our budget over FY '13 due
to purely Collective Bargaining Unit increases is about 4.18 percent which is over half of the
total increase that we're requesting. Going over individual positions, the really only changes
there is we're proposing four re-description reallocations. If any of the Members want me to
go over that I'd be more than willing to. On 3-4 the total change in the County Clerk
Program over FY '13, 77,879, this is total increase over FY '14, $68,999, of that or
89 percent of this is due to Collective Bargaining Unit increases and temporary election clerk
salaries for election fiscal year. And $8,880 of this or 11 percent of it is due to the
re-description and reallocations. Three dash five, the FY '15 proposed total Premium Pay,
$110,000. This represents an increase of about 1.85 percent over FY '13 which was the last
election fiscal year. FY '13 adopted was about 108,000 so requesting an increase of about
$2,000. Three dash six, the only major change on that page reduction of $50,000. This is
taken out for completion, and we're actually still ongoing with some of the projects but we
have awarded contracts to specific vendors. We did secure a vendor for redoing the koa
finishing in the Council Chamber and imaging of the old ledge binders which is like the
minutes from past Councils. We did find ways to kind of save money with some of these
projects. Original bid before I came on for the ledge imaging project was about $40,000.
We kind of tweaked the scope of the RFP a bit and also I requested staff to be able to scan in
some of those loose leaf minutes that don't require special equipment during downtimes.
The bid that was granted for that was $25,000, so it represented about a $15,000 savings. On
3-7 major changes, Sub-Object Code 6132 Professional Services, $55,000 increase. That
mainly represents renewing of the election vendor RFP. Well excuse me, the State of Hawaii
right now is considering going out for an RFP for our election vendors, the last year of their
contract, and we're budgeting for increases should that come to fruition. It also deals with
our microfilm project. We do, are realizing some increase in the Molokai ABW cost mainly
due to the fact that Mitchell Pauole Center is being renovated so we have to utilize another
facility and that includes additional costs of installation of telephone lines, electricity,
etcetera. We did budget for a Lanai ABW site in there. We did advertise to hire, April 7th
was our deadline and we were unable to secure enough people to work at that facility, so this
election fiscal year anyway we'll be unable to run a Lanai ABW site. The only other major
change on that page, 6319, Special election expenses, that's based on justification on the
analysis of the 2009 City and County of Honolulu special elections expense. So if the
Members have any questions I'd be glad to answer them.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I know it's a small thing, Mr. Clerk, but 3-7 your cell phones. Is this a
better way than just reimbursing the employees their monthly bills?
MR. NISHITA: Thank you. Mr. Chair, I would defer to the Office of Council Services as to the
justification for the cell phones. We kind of...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're in the County Clerk's budget so I want to hear the Clerk's
answer. This is your guy's budget, this is not Council Service's budget.
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MR. NISHITA: Yeah, we view this as kind of a policy decision from the Council. There are legal
considerations. You know currently I believe in other jurisdictions there are examples of
government agencies and individuals being required to provide information from personal
cell phones or personal devices based on communications that may have been had. I believe
the overarching justification for the additional cell phones is to avoid having staff to use their
personal cell phones or personal devices while doing County work outside of business hours.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: They would only be doing County work outside of business hours if you
or the Chief Clerk authorize that overtime, so if you don't authorize it why would they be
doing work?
MR. NISHITA: For our office the County Clerk and I are really the only ones that will likely get
cell phones if the Committee decides to approve that funding. The County Clerk and I do not
receive overtime.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So your Elections Administrator wouldn't be one of those key
personnel people that you would consider for this use too? Cell use.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it states three cell phones.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, the third cell phone that we're requesting for in the budget would be for the
Elections Coordinator, but we haven't had any discussions yet with the union about that,
'cause there may be considerations regarding standby pay or on-call pay or we're just not
quite sure yet. Based on the fact that they're civil servants we definitely don't want to incur
additional costs, so that's something that we haven't broached the union yet with.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We've been running elections forever. Okay. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, nothing.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm just wondering if anything in the budget you have to
increase manpower time to review the request for the initiative.
MR. NISHITA: The majority of the work that's going to be done on the initiative is going to be
conducted in this fiscal year. We did factor that into our budget request, you know, in our
overtime considerations, but based on the deadlines provided within the Charter most of the
work on the initiative will be done prior to the end of this fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you. I'm very familiar with the budget request. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. On, you mentioned a microfilm project? You
guys are still using microfilm?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, microfilm is the only proven technology I guess if you still want to call it
technology, but based on requirements that we have for specifically like our affidavits, the
voter registration forms, it's really one of the only time-tested proven technologies to
maintain those files in a condition that we could retrieve at a later date.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So you're still using microfilm?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, we have a microfilm reader down in our office.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That's interesting. On another matter, do you plan on doing
some type of brochures or something when it comes to Charter amendments like an
explanation as to what these amendments are, pros and cons? That that would be helpful for
the general public.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, we'd definitely be open to that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Nishita, could you outline what the, on line 6122, I'm sorry, 6112,
Contractual Services for $35,000. Could you outline what the intended use is for those funds
for next year?
MR. NISHITA: Are you referring to 3-6, the Details?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Thank you.
MR. NISHITA: Okay. The $35,000 has been budgeted for a few fiscal years now for an audio
consultant for the Chamber. We did issue an RFP and the bidding deadline closed this past
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Monday. We're still in the process of evaluating any proposals received, and the selection
committee will be meeting soon to select a vendor for our audio consultant.
CHAIR WHITE: So will you be able to encumber those funds before the end of the fiscal year?
MR. NISHITA: You're talking about current fiscal year funds?
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. NISHITA: We will be able to encumber some of it but I doubt that we would be able to utilize
all the funds in that, for this fiscal year.
CHAIR WHITE: So what are you anticipating the total cost to be for the consultant?
MR. NISHITA: Because we're still kind of in the procurement process I'm kind of hesitant as to
give any specifics, but in past years when we had an audio consultant onboard I believe the
cost was on any given year somewhere between 25 to 35,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So this is an ongoing engagement then?
MR. NISHITA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And under Professional Services, about five lines below that. Could you
give us a status of the programs that were funded? That was increased to 150,000, you
mentioned that the project is partially complete or completely done, could you provide us an
outline of what you're going to use those funds for next year? Because I was under the
understanding this was a one-time appropriation.
MR. NISHITA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I believe in previous fiscal years what that money had been
requested for was items such as sound system upgrades, HPSI contract, things of that nature.
Because we haven't had an audio consultant onboard we haven't had the ability to make
those sound system upgrades to the Chamber.
CHAIR WHITE: That doesn't quite, could you give us a little more detail as to how you're going to
spend the $100,000?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, I guess I give you a rough breakdown. I mean basically the sound system
upgrades alone are probably going to be fairly expensive. The, from what we've been
advised from prospective bidders for the current audio consultant, the current wiring that was
done by the previous audio consultant is in pretty bad shape, and there's going to be a lot of
rewiring that's going to be needed to be done. In addition, our current system hasn't been
updated since I believe about 2002, and it definitely needs some at least some preventative
maintenance if not replacing. Part of the funds in there is also to replace our portable audio
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equipment that is used for district meetings similar to what you guys took to some of the
remote districts and others.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But if you're talking about wiring and other, you know, physical
improvements in the Chamber, would that be listed under Professional Services or would that
be listed under Equipment?
MR. NISHITA: Well.. .yeah, Mr. Chair, I guess it kind of depends on the way we're able to go
about that project. Specifically I guess with the sound system upgrades we could be
requesting for bids on a, like a design build. We can look further into that, whether it would
be more appropriate to place that into Equipment, but this is consistent with past budget
requests.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then on Codification expenses, $12,000, it was increased last year
from 6,500. What have you spent to date and on what?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, what Sub-Object Code is that? Six one zero eight, for Index Code 902023?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: It looks like year-to-date expenditures there's none.
CHAIR WHITE: Zero?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. So, Mr. Nishita, what is that going to be used for next year if we
haven't had any use for it this year?
MR. NISHITA: I believe that expense is for specifically like Municode who handles the Maui
County Code. We have been finding in other lines where basically the expense was
attributed to the wrong Sub-Object Code, and this may be one of those examples. But I can
definitely look further into that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you could look that up and let us know. I mean obviously we need to pay
for the access to Municode but. . . okay, then the next item is on 3-7, Professional Services.
There's an expansion request there for 55,000, taking it up to 205,000, and 1, and looking at
the last election year it was 138,000. So can you explain to us the purpose of the increase?
MR. NISHITA: Okay. So that, of that $55,000 we did budget $10,000 for the Lanai ABW site. We
also have money budgeted in there for the increased cost in the Molokai ABW site due to
relocation of the use of the facility. There's also currently every fiscal year we pay $105,000
roughly to our election vendor which is Hart InterCivic. This is the last year of their contract
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and we're kind of unsure of where the State may be heading with the contract whether to
renew or to issue a new RFP.
CHAIR WHITE: What is.. .I'm sorry. What is the amount of the contract again?
MR. NISHITA: The Maui County shares 105,000 per fiscal year, so every election cycle it's about
$210,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if you're able to... it's my understanding you've got about $240,000
available in that line, is there any way that you can encumber that contract for next year?
Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I believe that out of that 240,000.. .247,877, 140,000 of that is already
encumbered.
CHAIR WHITE: What is the balance then?
MR. BAZ: It was a prior year encumbrance of a hundred and ... excuse me, there's a prior year
encumbrance of 119,219, and current year-to-date expenditure, I'm sorry, is 28,342.
CHAIR WHITE: So what's the balance?
MR. BAZ: It does show the balance at 247,877 but that doesn't make sense because the budgeted
amount for this year is only 150,000, so I think it's adding up the prior year encumbrance as
to make it available.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, Mr. Nishita, if you could take a look at that because if we have that much
leftover in this year's, in this fiscal year I'd like to see if we can encumber, it sounds to me
like we could encumber that 2015 amount this year since it's an existing contract. So you'll
get back to us on that?
MR. NISHITA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And that's all the questions I've got. Anybody else have questions?
Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. Crivello.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just quickly. I can understand your request on 3-7 for increased meals
due to election year, so I understand that $12,000 request. Why is under the County Clerk
Meal Allowance also increased due to election year? Three dash six.
MR. NISHITA: The County Clerk index code that you're referring to on 3-6 I believe is for all
permanent staff, and the index code for Elections that you're referring to on 3-7 is for all
temporary staff.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So is that considered part of their compensation then?
MR. NISHITA: The meals as far as I'm aware being provided mainly due to the fact that during the
elections, staff and volunteers are not allowed to leave their job postings. I believe there's
only a few positions that are allowed to actually...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I understand the security and the requirement to maintain integrity,
yeah, in the system, I'm just asking is this considered part of compensation?
MR. NISHITA: I don't believe it's included in any compensation calculations for them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. NISHITA: I understand your question though.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. For me I don't have a problem, Chairman, I would prefer the
districts have their own sound systems.
CHAIR WHITE: Have their own what?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sound systems. I mean for Lanai, you know, we got the Lanai Planning
Commission, when the various, variance boards come for meetings or when Council comes, I
find it ridiculous we're lugging a sound system all over the County. We can afford the
districts to have sound systems so that other County agencies also can have the same benefit
of providing good audio for all County meetings. So I don't have a problem finding a way to
get the money. But my last thing is have you asked for any money for eighth floor
maintenance including the Chamber, Mr. Clerk? You know because lately we've had a rash
of maintenance jobs that had to be taken care of, so I'm wondering if you're putting in
money. I haven't seen it but tell me if you have regarding some of the needs of the eighth
floor.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, we don't necessarily have specific projects in mind but, you know, we do
have for example like in our Professional Services budget request for that $100,000 on page,
what is it, 3-6. You know some of that money is designated for improvements that may be
needed or may be requested from Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So even your R & M service and contracts, you know, been
1,000 for a while so, you know, I'm just asking because I'm, I can appreciate and I can
support maintenance for the eighth floor.
MR. NISHITA: The sub-object code that you're referring to, the R & M - Services/Contracts I
believe that's our service contracts on equipment in our office. That is one line item that I
had talked to our staff about on why, you know, it hadn't been expended in previous years,
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and I believe that was one of those sub-object codes where money was being pulled from the
incorrect sub-object code.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well I'm willing to put money to take care the needs of the
Council and the offices up here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello, followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have a real manini question. You're actually going to hold the
elections on Molokai in the State Building right?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, it's in the State DAGS Conference Room.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's that conference room. And I can see you paying for the
installation of phones, then you have to pay electricity too to the State or?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, to the.. .and when I mentioned about the electricity expense, the only request
that the State DAGS Office has made to us regarding that is when we're open on the
Saturdays because their normal offices would be closed. Apparently they have a central air
conditioning system that doesn't allow us to I guess isolate the ventilation in that conference
room alone, so they have to turn on the entire system. Some of the costs associated with that
include, it appears that they have a, like a timer of some sort that has to be reset by their AC
vendor to allow it to turn on on the weekends. So there's a cost in a callout for that, and
there's also the cost of running the air conditioning system for that conference room on the
weekends. They, as far as I'm aware right now they don't plan on charging us for the
weekdays for electricity.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, and as well as election day which is normally a holiday,
will that include also other charges?
MR. NISHITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I was just wondering 'cause it's State and State
elections. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Along with a comment that Mr. Hokama
said, I too agree with getting a sound system in every District Office, it just makes more
sense. I know it got brought up before about three years ago I guess and there was concerns
of it, the systems they, I think they did that a while back and the systems started walking
away. So just to take a look at keeping them more secure, and it's, that was the concern from
I think it was Mr. Fukuoka had that concern. So just put that in the back of the mind of the,
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whoever gets that system. The other question I have is this, the whole audio system redo. I
didn't hear it, any of the words video in there.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah. I guess it's how we easily refer to it as, you know, the audio consultant or
audio projects because that's what it's named in that sub-object code, but it is, the RFP that
we issued was for audio and multimedia systems consultant.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. NISHITA: Which includes, you know, looking into video conferencing for the Council with
the remote District Offices, things of that nature.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And so is your office, I know we're
supposed to be redoing our sprinkler and things up here in our roof line. Is that coming out
of your floor or no? Is that ninth floor? Is that...
MR. NISHITA: I believe that's out of Public Works' budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Public, okay. All right. And that would, I mean do you
know a little bit about what that's, is that strictly the sprinkler system or just what's all up in
our roof, the lighting and whatever is up in there? You don't know?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, I haven't had an update recently but I, yeah, I believe it's just for fire
suppression or fire sprinkler systems.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That'll be fun. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't know if this is part of your repair and maintenance but I
get the runny nose, the watery eyes, and the itchy throat when I come in here, and I think
Ms. Ridao also mentioned when she comes in here that happens to her. And I think some of
our Staff their itchy eyes. Is there something that you can look into the venting or I don't
know, but when I'm out of here it's okay. And it doesn't happen all the time, it varies.
CHAIR WHITE: Are you referring to the Chamber or this floor?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's the Chamber, this Chamber, not the floor.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah...
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, I wanted to second the motion. It appears that some folks that
come to this floor are sensitive and I was one of 'em, and for the first few years I was here I
was like Ms. Crivello all stuffed up and, you know, just feeling really rotten. And of course
as the years have gone by I guess you get used to it so it doesn't bother me as much, but I do
know it's a longstanding problem. I remember when Member Anderson was here she was
very concerned and, you know, had it looked at and examined. They had air filters checked,
they did all kinds of things, and it proved that there was really nothing very serious. But, you
know, some of us are more susceptible to things, and I guess being in this cold and with an
air conditioner circulating all the germs, you can hear all the coughing and sneezing, it
doesn't take much for all of us to get sick. But I know exactly what she's talking about, took
me years to get over it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other comments on the Clerk's operating expenses? If not, Members,
the next item with the Clerk is to go over the fees. And the Clerk provided a handout that
we've distributed. And the first item is on the page, on the first page, Item No. 7 County
Clerk's certification of voter registration. Mr. Nishita.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, we're proposing an increase of $2. I just want to mention that the changes
that we've made to rates and fees on here that we distributed to you is not reflective of what's
currently in the rates and fees from the Budget Office. So this is a proposal that we're
submitting to the Committee members to consider. The $2 that we're requesting for the
County Clerk's certificate of voter registration basically for two reasons. One, an increase
hasn't been made to this since about 2001 to 2002 I believe, and due to various reasons our
office is trying to move to exact change only. And a whole dollar amount versus 50 cents
assists in that process.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Who pays this fee and what is it for? I mean it says County Clerk
certificate of voter registration. What is that and who pays for that?
MR. NISHITA: Individuals come into our office requesting a certificate that just basically certifies
that they are a registered voter and they need it for various reasons.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's interesting, I didn't know they had that.
CHAIR WHITE: If you hurry it can be yours for $1.50.

II-,
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MR. NISHITA: Just for the Member's information as well, the other counties, Kauai County
charges $1, Hawaii County charges $2, and City and County of Honolulu charges 50 cents.
And we average about 195 voter registration certificates per year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So are we going to recover our cost at $2?
MR. NISHITA: We get closer but it's definitely not a complete cost recovery.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What would be the complete cost recovery?
MR. NISHITA: I would definitely have to run more numbers on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause I would rather know what it takes to recover the cost. If this is a
fee and we don't normally make the adjustments then I don't want to run deficits on even
small things like this.
MR. NISHITA: We can definitely provide that information to the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there a consensus that this should be a cost recovery?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, we're talking about $600, so I think it's, it may cost more to run the
numbers than to.. .okay. The next item is on the next page, Voter Registration Computer
Tapes.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah so we're hopeful that a bill is going to get, a draft bill is going to get posted
this Friday for decision making week for the Committee to consider. If you refer to I think
it's the second to the last little pamphlet in your packet, it's the ordinance that enacted the
voter registration computer tapes, and this is the last time that the fee was updated. It was
1978. It was established at $50. This I have more updated information for Council Hokama
if he would like to know about the cost recovery. We're proposing $100. City and County
of Honolulu currently maintains our voter registration information; however, in future
election years with the new Statewide voter registration system each county will kind of
control their own voter registration data. But per the estimates given by City and County of
Honolulu, if City and County of Honolulu were to move to a complete cost recovery it
probably would be around $750 for this, and if we were to move to it it would probably be
around $450.
CHAIR WHITE: And your...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What is that? I mean if I may ask the question, what is this,
Mr. Nishita? 'Cause both Mr. Guzman and I have that question. He just cannot speak too
much, I can.
MR. NISHITA: Most of the individuals who come in requesting for this information are like State
Legislators, Council members, possibly, you know, other elected officials. Occasionally you
do have groups such as we have this initiative petition ongoing, you know, the group is one
who did request voter registration information that is being able to be provided by State law.
So it's basically it includes disciosable voter registration information that's public record.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORNO: Like what would that be, name, address, not phone number
and all that, right?
MR. NISHITA: It kind of varies depending upon the request. Generally the address would not be
included.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. NISHITA: There are exceptions for it in certain circumstances. But basically voter registration
that is disciosable in most cases would be things like whether the individual is registered to
vote or not and in what district precinct they're registered to vote in.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that would as much information as is allowed?
MR. NISHITA: Generally but like I said there are exceptions to that that can be found in, you know,
administrative rules or in HRS. You can see some of the examples to that in the next page
right behind the rates and fees proposal. I've included this mainly for a comparison of the
cost schedule. You can see City and County of Honolulu charges currently $250, Hawaii
County charges $100, we charge $50 and Kauai charges $50. But if you look at the back of
that packet you will see a Hawaii Administrative Rules section that does provide some more
information for you.
CHAIR WHITE: So is the consensus that we want this to be cost recovery as well?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yep.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I like the idea but I think it might be just too big a jump, maybe we
ought to move it up. I'm looking at the names and it's just like history came back -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --you know we got Goro Hokama and Elmer Cravaiho and names
we haven't, you know, some people we haven't heard long time. So it's been a long time but
I think to jump it all up to 450 might be a lot but I think we should jack it up because I think
it's too cheap.
CHAIR WHITE: Well anyone care to give the Clerk direction? Should we match Honolulu -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Five hundred.
CHAIR WHITE: --at 250?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Five hundred.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Oh, Riki.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's make a decision because. . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Did you say how much?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four fifty.
CHAIR WHITE: Four fifty.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no, how many we, how many orders you get a year.
MR. NISHITA: For the.. .yes, I think I have that information. Let me e-mail staff real quick and.. .1
don't seem to have that with me right now. But for the voter registration certificates it's 195,
and I can try to ask about the voter registration CDs.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I bid 250.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I bid 250.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I second. And, Mr. Chair, if I may? Mr. Deputy Clerk, you are, in
the ordinance you are going to change computer tapes to electronic media, right?
MR. NISHITA: The exact name of that change is, you know, kinda still under discussion between
Corporation Counsel, ourselves, and OCS staff. But depending on the outcome of that bill,
that draft bill then we will request that change in the actual name of the item.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so we'll wait to hear back from you on the price. Now one other item on
the, in the Budget Book you don't show any equipment but I see on the back of this
presentation there are unbudgeted equipment purchases totaling $1,556.. .I'm sorry, $1,556.
Is that for equipment that's already been purchase or is that...
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, so we're, we weren't formally I guess requested to provide unbudgeted
equipment purchases but we did include this information for the Council members'
consideration. On the left hand side is unbudgeted equipment that has been purchased
totaling $1,556, and then on the right hand is unbudgeted equipment that we're still
considering for purchase. It's replacement of our election laptops which are on track to be
cycled out at the end of this fiscal year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Is there a reason why that's not shown in your budget, in the Budget Book?
MR. NISHITA: You know we're still kind of looking to see whether we can extend the useful life
of our current election laptops. We're kind of still in discussions with the certain staff within
the Office of Council Services specifically related to the IT section, whether, you know, what
are our options in this case. And ideally I mean we'd be able to use the laptops for longer
than a normal cycle period, but each laptop kind of presents different challenges so we're
kind of still evaluating that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions, Members? Okay. Thank you, Mr. Nishita.
MR. NISHITA: And, Mr. Chair, sorry, I just have one more note for that rates and fees. Nowhere
was I able to find, I'm not sure if it's in here or not but I couldn't find any charge for the
Maui County Charter or a dollar amount listed of what we should be charging. Since kind of
coming to that realization, you know, we haven't had any requests for purchases of the
Charter so the issue hasn't come up, but based on, you know, if the information is not
included in there then we're going to assume that the Committee members would not like us
to charge for that. I do have some numbers for you. It costs us about $2.37 to print each
Charter. We've done maybe about, we've given away maybe about 500 up to this point.
Four hundred and ninety five of that was distributed to County personnel, State agencies,
boards and commissions, things of that nature, and only five requests from the general public
or people who would have to pay for the Charter have been made so far this year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I think it'll cost more to put it in the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, anything else, Mr. Nishita?
MR. NISHITA: No, that's all I had. Just that, you know, the succeeding pages in that packet are
examples of other counties' voter registration certificates in case the Members are interested
in that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Okay, Members, we, we're going to break at 5:00. Shall we
bring in the County Auditor or do you want to break a little early and have him... Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think we need to break at 5:00 so we have time to eat and get ready
for a 6 o'clock meeting.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, let's break.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Break, so we'll ask you to come back in the morning, Mr. Auditor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I thought you were coming, I thought we're going after
testimony?
CHAIR WHITE: Well what's your pleasure? I don't recall us having a long amount of testifiers last
year for tonight's public hearing, but we have Personnel, OCS, and the County Auditor to go.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, I am okay to meet after the public hearing. We gotta get it out
of the way. I am really afraid about what next week's going to look like if we don't get it
done. So we hope for a public hearing that goes quickly and if we can we meet, if it's really,
really late well we can meet and say sorry, but let's plan to.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: If everybody's okay with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I know we're all exhausted but we gotta get it done.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The Chair's fine with that. So we will recess 'til...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, short, let's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Short recess to figure out when to recess.
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:52 p.m.
4:54 p.m.
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CHAIR WHITE: ... (gavel). . . The meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back
to order. Members, the Chair's intent is to recess this meeting until 7:30 this evening, and if
we can get through OCS and the Auditor this evening, then we will adjourn after that. If we
can't get through it then we will recess later this evening to 9 o'clock tomorrow and finish it
up, and then we'll get into our scheduled meeting at 10:00. So with that we are in recess
until 7:30 this evening. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:55 p.m.
7:30 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come to
order. Members, we are going to be in recess until 8:30 and we will get back to the
testimony from all the wonderful testifiers, so we are in recess. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

7:30 p.m.
8:33 p.m.
COUNTY AUDITOR

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel) ... ... (microphones off)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance
Committee meeting come back to order
CO1IJNCILMEMBER COUCH:
No mics.

...(microphones

on)... Check, check, check, check, check. Hello.

CHAIR WHITE: I think...
COUINCILMEMBER COUCH: Now they're on. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I think Josiah pulled the plug on it just to get the budget request.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR11'lO: To make it even, yeah, he just pull the plug.
CHAIR WHITE: The Auditor has informed me that he has approximately a ten-minute opening
remarks for us. Please feel free to proceed.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: He loses $100,000 every minute.
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chairman White. I, my opening comments are very brief. The Office
of the County Auditor began in July 1, 2013 in its first year of operations. As you note, as
you can note in the Budget Details it's a little different than most departments as we don't
really have a comparison from Fiscal 2014 to Fiscal 2013. So when we established the
Fiscal 2013 request almost every item becomes an increase because it's allocated out from a
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single line item in 2014. Saying that, I don't really have any prepared comments. I'll be
more than happy to answer any questions you may have.
CHAIR WHITE: So no comments on your expenses?
MR. TAGUCHI: If you wish I can go down through the expenses.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could just review the larger ones and let us know what you intend to use
them for. Can't let you off-MR. TAGUCHI: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --that easy.
MR. TAGUCHI: Starting with your Budget Details on 4-15 the '15, the Fiscal Year 2015 requests
for Salary and Wages, my office is looking to have a total of four employees, we currently
have three. We intend to hire an additional senior analyst, recruitment to start in May. We
hope to have someone onboard by yearend or early July. The total requested amount is
$352,000. On Page 4-16 we have the Premium Pay request of $10,000. Our office doesn't
anticipate very much Premium Pay. There is, the amount there is possibly for the
Administrative Officer depending upon the workload involved, because as you can imagine
in establishing an office in the first year there's a lot to do in terms of procurements and
various other things. In regards to Premium Pay for Senior Analysts, I don't anticipate very
much of it. I intend to utilize compensatory time as much as possible because the nature of
the business is that there are peaks and valleys in terms of workload. When we're working
on an audit and we need to get the audit out there would be more hours required, and after the
issuance of the audit there may be some downtime when compensatory time off can be taken.
Going to Budget Details 4-17. As I...
CHAIR WHITE: You can skip the first three.
MR. TAGUCHI: Okay. Under Index Code 901013, Audit Services, we have made a $450,000
request, and the primary amount is for the financial audit, and I need to explain a little bit in
the sense that in 2015 we would be encumbering the Fiscal Year 2015 audit. At the time that
this request went into the Mayor for consideration in the Mayor's Proposed Budget we had
not yet procured the new audit contract. We have procured that new audit contract since
then, and the audit contract has for 2015 an amount that is substantially lower than the
estimate that we had at that time. Our estimate at that time was based upon the current
auditors that we had and we based it on the 2013 financial audit.
CHAIR WHITE: So what was the amount?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR WHITE: He hasn't been watching.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know he hasn't.
MR. TAGUCHI: The 2013 financial audit. . . let me get to my notes here.
CHAIR WHITE: No, we don't need that. We're just looking at what was the new contract.
MR. TAGUCHI: Oh the new contract amount?
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. TAGUCHI: The new contract amount for Fiscal 2015 has a base amount of $250,000. When
you add in major, amounts for major programs I'm estimating an amount of about 237 or
$240,000. Keep in mind though as we have experienced in the Fiscal Year 2013 audit there
were significant additional expenses that were incurred by the auditors outside the scope of
the contract. For the 2015 audit what we have to be aware of is that there are Government
Accounting Standard Board's pronouncements that will be coming into effect, and the result
of that could have some significant impact to the amount of work that the auditors would
have to, the new auditors would have to perform. There are pronouncements regarding the
disclosure of pensions, unfunded liabilities. There may be need for some.. .the auditors
would have to find out how they can get a handle on the reasonableness for those estimates
for unfunded liabilities, they would have to do additional work. So because of that I've
considered an additional amount to be sure that any changes to the contract can be accounted
for. So...
CHAIR WHITE: When you mention the base audit, does the base audit, I'm assuming that includes
a certain number of single audit for the Federal programs, does it?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes. The base contract I believe has three major programs, so in my estimation I
estimated an additional two major programs. And that's how I come out to about the
$340,000.
CHAIR WHITE: How much? The...
MR. TAGUCHI: I'm sorry, $240,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then you, what additional cost do you see occurring in that line?
MR. TAGUCHI: I believe that there will need, there may be additional costs related to GASB
pronouncements in terms of pension disclosure and other requirements.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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MR. TAGUCHI: In addition, as we all know, in the Fiscal 2013 audit we had, the Department of
Finance had a difficult time in producing the schedules on a timely basis which caused the
auditor to increase its workload. I'm hoping that the experience from Finance, because of the
turnover and now that the employees in the Department of Finance has some experience, I'm
hoping that they can meet the schedule deadlines. But just in case I wanted to add an amount
to be available so we wouldn't have to come back for like a budget amendment like I did the
last time.
CHAIR WHITE: So would that, so you would be comfortable adjusting the Audit Services line
from 450 to 350?
MR. TAGUCHI: I would be comfortable, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, next line, Electricity, probably don't have much history there.
Professional Services, 200,000.
MR. TAGUCHI: Professional Service will encompass an amount that may be necessary should
there be, depending upon the types of audits that we do. If it's required our office will be,
because of the Charter our office is able to procure outside counsel. In the course of audits
there may be times when we may need outside counsel depending upon the nature of the
audit. In addition, we also need some professional services depending upon the type of
audits we have in case our office does not have the specialty, the specific knowledge needed.
For example if we needed knowledge regarding for example landfills. Or if we needed
knowledge, we need to hire some professional regarding a specific type of industry,
engineering or things like that. So at times we may need to procure professionals so that we
can have them do some of the research in regards to our audits, and that's why we have
consultant services under or Professional Services and we estimate that at 200,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, so that would basically be there to augment, if you're doing a specific type
of audit or an audit on a specific area that you need the expertise in, this allows you to go
outside and get that level of expertise or added expertise.
MR. TAGUCHI: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. And, Members, they also have the ability to engage counsel without
coming back to us. So and that's one of the flexibilities that we felt they should have. Okay,
any questions, Members?
MR. TAGUCHI: And if I can make one more comment regarding that?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. TAGUCHI: One of the reasons why we estimate in terms like Professional Services higher is
because our office is a little bit different than other departments in that the Charter when
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establishing the office tried, has language in there which wants or shows an interest to have
our office independent of not only the Administration but also the Council. In order to gain,
strengthen that independence I need to be properly funded. It, somehow, you know, it may
hamper the office in terms of independence if the office has to come back to the
Administration for a budget amendment identifying for example additional revenues or if we
have to come back to the Council asking for budget amendments to get additional funds. So
built into this budget is an amount that I feel comfortable that would provide the
independence that is necessary for the office to function as intended by the Charter.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Seeing none, you're off the hook.
MR. TAGUCHI: Really?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go. Quick.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't see an equipment requests.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, goodbye.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: We giving you a chance this year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right I'll ask one.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Why not. Just a status of your Fiscal Year 2015 audit plan, are you
going to be able, you're going to be there, make it on time, and how are the Fiscal Year 2014
audits going?
MR. TAGUCHI: I'm in the process of identifying audits for Fiscal 2015. I will transmit that prior
to yearend as required by the Charter. And regarding the Fiscal 2014 audits which we intend
to initiate within the fiscal year or we have initiated, you know, we're in the preliminary
planning stages. I do not want to comment any further regarding that audit because the
timing on the audit will very much depend upon how the audit proceeds in terms of both
cooperation as well as what the findings are. Obviously if we find things that are more
serious it's going to take a little longer, and if we don't find things that are serious then, you
know, maybe we can meet our schedules.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So. . . see, you hung out too long.
MR. TAGUCHI: I should have escaped when I had the chance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to your County Auditor Program, Goals and
Objectives, Page 162. So you just mentioned the Goal 1, No. 1, procure and oversee
independent financial audits. You're looking at three which you just stated, and that will, the
yearend report will come at the end of this year? Or when? What does that mean, the No. 1,
Goal I and your estimate amount is 3 of them, 3 audits?
MR. TAGUCHI: Oh, I'm sorry. Let me get to the right page.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: Regarding this estimate, procure and oversee Charter-mandated independent
financial audits, this would be the CAFR audit, the single audit, and the Water Department
audit. Those, you know, we will meet the three Charter-mandated audits. You know we
have deadlines. If, but I want to make something clear and that is we procure the auditor, we
oversee the auditor, external auditor or the independent auditor. We work with them but
ultimately the financial statements are the responsibility of the County, and the production of
the financial statements is the responsibility of the Department of Finance. The auditors
merely give an opinion as to the fairness of the statements that are produced by the
Department. So we, you know, we fully expect to complete our oversight as have, you
know, like we did with the recently completed audits. So in terms of that I don't see a
problem achieving the goal for three of the Charter-mandated financial audits.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, shall we.. .Ms. Crivello, can you wait until he gets up out of his chair before
you ask your question? Thank you very much. And.. . you're all set?

OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES
MR. RAATZ: Good evening, Mr. Chair and Committee members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good evening.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you very much for this opportunity. I do have a brief overview to get started,
but if the Members want to look ahead in the Mayor's Budget Proposal Book we start at
Page 149. And with the hour being late of course feel free to interrupt me and ask questions
at any time. I do welcome this opportunity to be with you today. It gives us an opportunity
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to kind of reset and reassess what we do and why we do it when we get to do our annual
budget review, and I actually went back and looked at the Charter to see what it says about
the Office of Council Services. We are a body that is created by Charter and our primary
function is to assist the Council in the exercise of its legislative power. There's nothing in
the Charter though or elsewhere in writing that I've seen that explains exactly how we do
that, but by tradition there's a couple of main ways that we assist the Council. Number one is
we staff the Council Committees, so this meeting that's happening right now is an OCS
production, basically. We provide the Staff that drafts the meeting agendas, helps the Chair
decide what's going to be scheduled and when, prepares the meeting minutes, prepares any
Committee reports, makes sure that the legislation is properly vetted and in legal form. The
second major area that we function in is providing research and logistical support to all nine
Council members. So breaking that down, the research side is our Research Section which is
composed of attorneys and analysts with various backgrounds. We're actually really
fortunate to have a diverse Staff right now with backgrounds ranging from engineering to
accounting to software to again in the legal field. So the research part of it comes in
assignments from the Council members who want to consider legislation or look at various
areas of municipal law and policy. On the logistical side we primarily have our support
section which with a small team of five people take cares of a wide array of office functions
from procurement and internal budgeting matters to human resources, office management,
IT. In the executive branch they'll have separate offices for each of those functions or
separate departments even, for us we do it all in one small section within our office. So
that's a basic overview of why we're here and what we do on a daily basis.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. You want to give us a financial run through?
MR. RAATZ: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: You can either do it in the Budget Book or in the, we've been working mostly off
the Details.
MR. RAATZ: Oh, okay. I think I'll start real briefly, if that's okay, in the Budget book.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
MR. RAATZ: Going to Page 157 just to provide a little bit more background about some of the
principles that guide our office. If we look at our Key Activity Goals and Measures, our first
goal is to undertake the County's legislative function in an effective, efficient, and legally
proper manner. And each of those three elements are really important, effective, efficient,
and legally proper. Effective means that again referencing back to the Charter that the
legislative power that the Council possesses is actually being exercised. And we try to do
that efficiently, we're always looking to save costs for the taxpayers wherever we can. And
legally proper, we want to make sure that what the Council does is supportable and hopefully
won't invite legal challenges, or if something does get challenged that it will be defensible in
court. Our second major goal is to retain, develop and recruit a capable, motivated, and
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diverse workforce. And again we have a very diverse workforce, I think very motivated as
well. I think everybody in our office is here because they do have a passion for public
service, a very capable staff. Developing professional skill and expertise is something that
we're constantly focused on. The world of municipal law and policy is constantly evolving,
Maui County's a growing County, so there's always a lot to learn. The first part of that,
retaining a workforce, as the Members know in the last year and the time since I've been
here, we've had more staff turnover than normal in OCS, and we are concerned about that
but also I think some of the turnover is actually a compliment to the skills and the capabilities
of the folks who have been in our office and they've been targeted for recruitment by other
agencies frankly. So and we're also very pleased with the staff that we've been able to bring
in, it's brought some new perspective and some new energy in some key positions. So sorry
for that little bit lengthier overview than I might have expected actually, but we'll try to get
into the numbers now. I think actually Page 156, again in the Program Budget Book, the
Mayor's Budget Proposal we could highlight I think some of the key changes. Under Wages
and Salaries, those first two lines really should be read together. The, and so the net increase
will be much less than the 168 that you see in the top line there, and the increases we have
for Salaries and Wages are primarily based on or actually I think exclusively based on the
salary structure that already exists in the County Code that took effect on July 1 of 2014.
And there are raises that are set by ordinance that are going to go into effect on July 1 of
2015. So stop me if there's any questions as we go down the line here please. The other
thing I would point out under Services, there's a figure for $58,202. That is actually more of
an accounting change where we wanted to pull out our IT contract from where it had been in
Contractual Services, it wasn't clear enough for people who might be reviewing our budget
to see what we're getting for computer services. So we wanted to pull that out into its own
separate line. That's with HSP, excuse me, HPSI, the Honolulu firm that we've worked with
for many years now, and has helped us through coming into the world of e-mail and
everything that's advanced into the high-tech world we're currently in. Couple lines below
that you'll see Professional Services, an increase for closed captioning and transcription
services for all Council and Committee meetings. This is probably the largest single
proposal for an increase in our budget. In all candor, when the budget was drafted we
believed we may be under a mandate under either the ADA or FCC regulations to provide
closed captioning for our meetings. After further research we don't think it's a legal mandate
on this Council at this time at least, at some point it will be, and we think it may be a good
time now to start preparing for that. But that will be a policy decision for the Council. The
line below that you'll see a change that's based on the fact that we now have an Office of
County Auditor, so the OCA is responsible as Mr. Taguchi was mentioning for the mandated
audits that OCS used to be responsible for.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excuse me, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is it alright if we go through the Details instead as opposed to...
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MR. RAATZ: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we're kind of getting...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. RAATZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But, Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I was trying to find...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --can we ask some questions in regards to the budget?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, why don't we stop here -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --and let's move to the Details and...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Four six.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's Page 4-6.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, 4-6. Unless you have any questions on the earlier pages.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, starting at the top. Ms. Crivello, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Well I guess I have to go back and forth because you've
budgeted in your budget proposal that each Member, each Council member has like a
replacement, so you have like nine computer or desktops.
MR. RAATZ: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Why is it, you know, most Members have at least two
staff, addition, EAs or, you know, why doesn't OCS purchase or replace all three or two
when we need replacement out of the OCS budget?
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MR. RAATZ: I think there's a cycle to it where over a period of time we'll make sure that all the
computers in each office are relatively new, I guess, instead of having such a large
expenditure replacing everything at once I think is one factor. But...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But it comes out of our Operations, not OCS.
MR. RAATZ: Right. And some of the computers have been purchased at different times over the
years as well is another factor. They're not all exactly on the same cycle. Some are newer
than others based on I think different Members coming into office at different times.
CHAIR WHITE: I guess what her question may be since all the computers on the seventh floor
were replaced all at one time, is the eighth floor scheduled for a similar replacement or is it
going to be piecemeal?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, it's staggered, it's coming out of the Council members
budget so it's going be piecemeal instead of from your OCS, from the OCS budget.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, if I'm understanding the real crux of the question here and
maybe I'm not understanding correctly, I think what Ms. Crivello is asking is why do we take
a computer replacement out of the Members' accounts instead of the central account, and can
that be done? Is that where you're going, Stacy?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's what I thought I heard.
MR. RAATZ: The upgrading does come out of the OCS budget.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Comes out of the central account?
MR. RAATZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The what?
MR. RAATZ: The upgrading.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The computers, the new computers.
MR. RAATZ: Yeah, the new computers.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not for staff, not for Council members' staff though.
MR. RAATZ: Right, one for each of the nine offices is the proposal on the table right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's separate. . . (inaudible). . . we've got. . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So it's for the Members but not for the staff that comes out of central
account?
MR. RAATZ: Well it's up to each Council member how they want to allocate it, but yeah, one for
each of the nine offices.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, you're not answering my question.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I believe at least the experience in my office is it's
been one a year, so I got one the first year and then one staff got one the next year and one
staff, so that in three years we all got a new computer. If I wanted to get and I was offered, if
I wanted to get one for everybody then the other two would have to come out of my office
account. So I'm just on the update schedule. That's my understanding is just essentially you
get a new computer every three years.
CHAIR WHITE: You get one new computer every three years? Or each person gets one?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, each person gets a new computer every three years.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So actually what I'm understanding is your, what you're doing
is 'cause they only budget for the Members' replacement, so you leave, so what you're doing
is just taking turns?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Okay, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's one per office and how you use it I guess is up to you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And then you got people like me I've been here eight years, I have
not bought a computer. I have my same laptop I brought. Thank you. So it's up to you.
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CHAIR WHITE: And where would the computers that were bought this, actually they were not
bought this year, they were bought with 2013 funds, correct? What line do those show up
on? Would it be this, I see Computer monitors and batteries but where would the computer
purchase be?
MR. RAATZ: Bear with me one moment, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Is that on 157?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so they're not shown because the equipment doesn't show up again.
Correct? Well they're not, like in other departments the computers are equipment so they
come at the end of the operating expenses, but because they were spent, because the amount
was spent last year it doesn't show up. The equipment only reflects what's proposed, it
doesn't have a historical line like the other expenses do.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Four fourteen.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah but 4-14 is the prospective list so.
MR. RAATZ: That's correct, Mr. Chair, they are considered equipment so the way you described it
is accurate.
CHAIR WHITE: So what line would they have come out of? 'Cause I don't believe there were any
budgeted for that year.
MR. RAATZ: Seventy thirty-one.
CHAIR WHITE: Seventy thirty-one. What page are you on?
MR. RAATZ: Four fourteen. Computer Equipment, that's where we're referencing. Again the,
replacing the PC workstations for the Council member offices for instance.
CHAIR WHITE: No, what I'm asking is in 2013 they weren't budgeted so the money must have
come from another one of the, from one of the line items. I'm just wondering which line
item it came from.
MR. RAATZ: I guess...
CHAIR WHITE: Anyway, we can figure that out later if you don't have it off the.. .on Small
Equipment on 4-6 there's an increase from 10,000 or I'm sorry from 11,000 to 21,000. I
believe most of the monitors have been replaced as well, so what, do you have any idea what
the 21,000 is going to be used for this coming year?
MR. RAATZ: I think that's for additional mobile devices.
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CHAIR WHITE: The full 21,000? Anyway, if you could get back to us with a -MR. RAATZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --list of what you're intending to use that for, that'd be great.
MR. RAATZ: Will do, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And then under Contractual Services do you have the amount spent to date for
2014?
MR. RAATZ: Yes, I do. We have year to date as of March 31st from our budget team and I'm
pulling that up real quickly.
CHAIR WHITE: We should have asked Mr. Baz to stay over.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I was going to say he could tell you instantly.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)..
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, 6112. Well why, we'll let Michele look that up.
MR.

RAATZ: Okay, thanks.

CHAIR WHITE: The, on Professional Services, do you know roughly what the amount is that we
spend on transcription? Is that, is the 2009 roughly the amount that, is that all transcription
or is there other expenses in there?
MR. RAATZ: It's transcription and court reporters, those are the same net effect, but we, there's
different professional people who do both of those. And it's been an increasing expense
frankly and we've been having some internal discussions about possibly moving to summary
minutes at some point. We've talked to the County Clerk about it as well. That's something
that I think would be feasible if we could guarantee that we have video of all meetings
readily accessible on our website, so that's something we're continuing to explore.
CHAIR WHITE: Are the verbatim minutes available on our website?
MR. RAATZ: Yes, they are.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Because I think we've had just individual discussions from time to time
about going to summary minutes mostly because of the cost and partially because everything
is on video. So and I believe Mr. Couch would know more than the rest of us but I believe
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you can, that you can at least get back to whatever minute it was but can you do word
searches like you can with text?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Only if it's transcribed.
MR. RAATZ: Well and there are providers who will provide a rough live transcript so that you can
still find keywords. It won't be as accurate as our verbatim minutes are now. They won't
identify the speakers and there'll be some misspellings and things like that, but through the
combination of the live transcript, the video, and the summary minutes we think we could
provide a better product for the public that's more useful and that's more cost efficient for the
Council.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's my understanding that one of the things
that the Department is looking at is a system similar to what Kauai uses and I can't remember
if another county uses it here, it's called Granicus which will do, they'll have the video and
they will have the rough keywords and you can go to where the agenda item started and,
immediately and go right to that portion of the video and then some keywords. So I believe
they're looking into that. Ross is, has been working on that as far as I know, and it's
something that we can put on the website instead of doing the Akaku one that is provided
free by Akaku but they have the commercials every so many minutes which I always get
complaints about. No, sorry guys. But so that's something that I believe that Ross has been
looking into, so that will help. And if we get that service then no need verbatim minutes.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have any idea what that cost is? Do you know what the cost is, David?
MR. RAATZ: Well they have a variety of packages. They have a number of different services that
can be kind of done a la carte or done in combination with each other. The short answer is
we don't know what the cost would be to go to this video and summary minute system yet.
We may, actually if we seriously go in that direction have to do an RFP. There are other
companies besides Granicus that offer similar services, including in the State of Hawaii, so,
you know, we'll get competitive bids once we decide really what package of services we
want and that we really want to proceed with it. Yeah, we do want to try to make any major
change like this in conjunction with Office of the County Clerk. You know, one legislative
body, we want to try to be on the same page as much as possible, and with 0CC frankly
already getting focused on elections they may not, you know, be available to make serious
changes in the legislative realm like that right away. But we, again, are having ongoing
discussions and conducting research in this field.
CHAIR WHITE: When you turn over the, when you have a provider like that that does that kind of
work, in the end do you have control over the end product or do they?
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MR. RAATZ: We would have control over it. These would still be public records. It would be
created, we would just contract with them to assist us in creating the video and the minutes
and the transcripts, but they would all be considered public records and we would have
ownership over them.
CHAIR WHITE: My and somebody else may have a better recollection of this but I recall hearing
that one of the challenges with a company like Granicus is that all of the product sits on their
servers and is available, you know, is made available by them, but if you want to get out of
the contract and move to a different provider at some time in the future, they still have all
that stuff and they may not give it to you. Do you know whether that's a concern?
MR. RAATZ: We think we would have a contractual right to that, we would own the data, but there
may be some logistical hurtles and it's a concern we're looking at.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, do you feel there's a reason for us to take, have the Staff take a
serious look at whether we should move away from verbatim minutes? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, I think that it's something that we should take a look at. It's a
major expense.
CHAIR WHITE: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not to mention all that paper, and, you know, it's just, it's
unbelievable. Every day I pay invoices for that transcription and it's not small amounts of
money.
CHAIR WHITE: No, well it's $200,000 a year -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, and, you know -CHAIR WHITE: --that could be spent differently.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --they translate every cough, every sneeze, every chuckle. You
know I mean and they write, you know, cough, and it's just I don't know if we need that if
we have an alternative.
CHAIR WHITE: If we can find, if we can get back to it on video, you know, I think that's, that
would be great, because the video is there, you know, at some, I guess some extra cost. But
anyway, I would appreciate it if you and Ross can take a serious look at what the options are
there.
MR. RAATZ: Okay. And just briefly if I could on that field with a vendor like Granicus or
somebody else who does work with municipal bodies like them. One of the features they
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offer is creating a paperless legislative body basically and that's of interest of us too for cost
saving -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. RAATZ: --and transparency. It would be beneficial if the Executive Branch would be
involved with the same provider because obviously a lot of the legislation this body gets
comes from the executive branch. And if they just give us a stack of paper that we have to
scan in, it's not really creating that much efficiency, but if they create electronic records and
just electronically transmit them to us, it might be more efficient. And we've started working
with the Administration on some discussions in this realm.
CHAIR WHITE: Good. And are you comfortable holding off on moving into closed captioning
until we get a decision on where we're moving with the verbatim minutes?
MR. RAATZ: Yes, we are.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And is that the entire 105?
MR. RAATZ: Well frankly it, that might not even be enough to really do an adequate job of close
captioning over an entire term. That would be looking at maybe starting it in the second half
of the term. It is quite a costly endeavor.
CHAIR WHITE: Well if we're not legally required to do it at this time I'd like Members' thoughts
as to whether we move towards or stay away for now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Stay away.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was, well that...
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, that was where my line of questioning
was going to be if it's we, you know, are mandated to do it or not, 'cause that's kind of a big
chunk.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I believe David just said that we -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Although it's not at this -CHAIR WHITE: --we're not yet mandated.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --time, right? Yeah. And I don't know if, I've never been
asked to provide it, I mean from any constituency at this point anyway.
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CHAIR WHITE: I would assume that people who have hearing problems have the ability to have
the program translated onto something in their home, and I would rather. . . Mr. Techie is
shaking his head.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you talking about like a closed captioning or. . .yeah, that is
provided by the broadcaster.
CHAIR WHITE: No, no, I understand that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: But there are so many translation programs, I would assume that somebody could
have in their home something they could put in front of the TV that listens and transcribes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There are, yeah, there are computer programs that can do that,
yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If they get the Hawaiian words right.
CHAIR WHITE: Well I'm sure the program. . .well my Dragon Speaking can understand Hawaiian
words just fine with training. Okay, any other questions on 4-6?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just the next line down, increase for improvements at District
Offices. What type of improvements are you looking to do and what offices?
MR. RAATZ: We're looking at Lanai and Hana. We did some improvements to Molokai during
Basically with the increasing popularity for interactive
the current fiscal year.
communications we want to make the facilities more comfortable frankly for members of the
public who are waiting to testify. We also are interested in making the offices more fully
functioning on a day-to-day basis regardless if there's a meeting or not where you can come
and sit down someplace comfortable and have access to documents, other resources. The
Hana Office is in need of some serious capital repairs in particular, and Dawn has been very
patient with us. I went down there a while ago to take a firsthand look and take some
pictures to bring back to my colleagues and it's pretty apparent there has to be some basic
repair work, and beyond that we'd like to again make them kind of more hospitable. For
Lanai there's a couple of different proposals that are in the works but the same type of
concept.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Yeah, we did hear comments in regards to
the buildings itself there in Hana the other evening and definitely in need of renovations or
they're afraid it'll get to the point where demolish and then rebuilds. You know but so
thanks for looking into that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Along those lines, are those Parks buildings
or something that Public Works would be taking care of?
MR. RAATZ: I think it's probably a different situation in each of those three offices.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, Hana. Hana.
MR. RAATZ: Hana. I believe Hana is Parks, I'd have to double check on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I don't know why we should be having to repair that, I mean
through OCS, but I think we definitely need to get Parks to take a look at that and get it done
sooner rather than later before as they say it's going to collapse. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: David, we've got the balance for the Contractual Services, 6112. Of the 150,065
there's a year to date, well there's a prior year encumbrance of 181, and the balance available
after the expenditures and current encumbrance of 121, the available balance is 110,000. Do
you see encumbering that between now and the end of the year? And if not, then how do you
see spending that fully next year at the 123 adjusted level?
MR. RAATZ: Yeah, we do anticipate going through a procurement process and spending down
most of that next month.
CHAIR WHITE: And what are you buying? I mean what services are you buying?
MR. RAATZ: Transcribers is a big part of that.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm on 6112, Contractual Services. The one that we were
discussing earlier that I had Michele look up.
MR. RAATZ: Yeah, for the current fiscal year we still have them under Contractual Services.
CHAIR WHITE: I thought they were in Professional Services? Professional Services is the line that
says closed captioning and transcription services. Contractual Services, the only note is
budget transferred.
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MR. RAATZ: The Professional Services is the Akaku account and we were, yeah, I apologize for
the confusion. Under Professional Services for the Fiscal Year '15 proposal it says increase
for closed captioning and transcription services. If we did the closed captioning that would
take away the need to do a lot of extra transcribing because again we'd have the content right
there, so that's why that increase shows up under Professional Services which is basically the
Akaku contract. But...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the Contractual Services is the transcription?
MR. RAATZ: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But we show a balance of 110,000 out of 150.
MR. RAATZ: Right. And I'm not sure, the anomalies of how the fiscal year spending happens but I
understand most of it happens at the end of the fiscal year for the transcribers through the
procurement process. So it does look like there's a lot available right now and as we're
approaching the end of the fiscal year but that's not actually the case.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But there's also a current encumbrance of 121,000. If you could just give
us a summary of how that account works and how it pays out.
MR. RAATZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: It's not clear to me and it may not be clear to the others as to how the contracting
goes, how are we billed, how is, I mean do we contract with, I'm assuming we contract with
one service, is that correct?
MR. RAATZ: We have multiple providers actually.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And if you could provide us a summary of how that account works that
would be great.
MR. RAATZ: Okay, we will.
CHAIR WHITE: And then Other Services, the increase of 29,800.
MR. RAATZ: Right. We're increasing our utilization of what we call the Council Services
assistants, the part-time folks. They've proven to be really a good investment for us. We're
using them for a lot of different work including getting more of our documents in electronic
format, so because we found that to be real useful we're increasing or requesting an increase
in funding in that category.
CHAIR WHITE: When you say Council Service assistants, are those temps or is it...
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MR. RAATZ: We call them part-timers, yeah. The, they're...
CHAIR WHITE: So they don't show up under the other, in any employment line?
MR. RAATZ: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: Part-time hourly employees.
CHAIR WHITE: 'Cause the cost in 2012 and '13 was between 27, 20 and 27,000, and the request
for this year is 98,000, so that's about a little more than 4 times the expense. So I'm, are we
making full and beneficial use of those individuals or can we live with the budget from last
year?
MR. RAATZ: Well we can, I think we can get by. We do find that it's money well spent. So yeah,
we recognize as a percentage it is, has been increasing substantially over the last few years
but we are getting good value out of it.
CHAIR WHITE: The year-to-date expense in Other Services is 28,900 out of the, so we have a
balance remaining of nearly the entire amount of the 68,000. So it doesn't, unless you're
doing something very different from this year it doesn't look like that increase is warranted.
MR. RAATZ: Okay, we could take a closer look at that. Thanks for pointing that out.
CHAIR WHITE: And again on Professional Services Michele printed out the spent year to date and
we've basically got, there's a large encumbrance of about 292,000, but the year-to-date
expenditure is 100,000 and the balance available is the full amount of the 2014 Budget. Can
you advise us on how much of the encumbrance, how long that encumbrance will cover our
expenses? I don't know, you've contracted something that is, we haven't spent down, we've
got almost, we've got over a full year's encumbrance, so if you could help us understand how
that will move forward.
MR. RAATZ: I think that's because our Akaku contract is up each May.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, but if you can just take a look at that -MR. RAATZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --and give us an outline. Okay. Members, any other questions on these two
pages? Do you know what our, what we've spent year to date on air travel or Airfare and
Transportation on the next page, 6201. Can you look that up please, Michele. Okay.
Everything else looks...
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair? The year-to-date expense is 32,001.
CHAIR WHITE: And the remaining balance?
MS. YOSHIMURA: The remaining balance is $59,004, 64.8 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So if we have a budget of 91 that we haven't, we've only spent about a
third of it, it doesn't look like we need the increase there. Do you see, do you have a plan for
significantly increased travel? Because if we're at 32,000 after 9 months, it would appear
that 45,000 would be sufficient unless you're planning a significant change.
MR. RAATZ: Well we wanted to ensure that there was sufficient funding for the NACo annual
conference this summer, for instance since it'll be an historic occasion for Maui County of
course. And this is also the category for staffing interactive communications, when the staff
people in those areas are unavailable and we send somebody else out there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But what you're asking for is 116,000 and we've only spent 32,000 in
9 months, so I ... anyway, if you can take a look at that and help us better understand.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I also want to make sure we don't forget somewhere in here we've
got to have money for a lot of increased travel we've been making to Oahu to do our work
there. You know instead of hiring a consultant we've been sending staff regularly, and so we
need to provide for that. But it is still a lot cheaper than hiring somebody and paying
hundreds of thousands of dollars. But I want to make sure it's budgeted.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, no, there's no question -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --it just seems that we're, you know, we're, we've already begun sending people
and I think rightfully so. So I want to make sure there's enough money there but it seems
that we may not need that increase.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. I just don't want it to fall through the cracks when we're
adding it up.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I agree. Okay, Members, any other questions? After that it's all.. .1 guess the
other question is under Professional Services, under Other Legislative Program on 4-8 we've
reduced Professional Service by 100,000 to 300,000. That's our litigation contingency. We
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probably need to leave that somewhere in that neighborhood. Any thoughts on that,
Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: We feel comfortable with the $300,000 figure. I think that's actually what we had
requested in prior fiscal years.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. And I think that pretty much does it. Any further questions,
Members? Okay, well thank you very much, Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: And with that, Members, we have concluded our business for the evening I
believe. Oh no, we didn't look at the equipment did we. Is that on 4-14?
MR. RAATZ: Yes, it is.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Okay, Members. . . or maybe you can just run down the list and give us the
explanation on each item.
MR. RAATZ: Sure. And actually maybe starting at the bottom is the most notable item, it's for the
new phone system, the VoIP. That's something actually that ITSD wanted to have happen
basically right now for the Legislative Branch, but with 0CC again ramping up its work on
elections we didn't want to disrupt their function. So we'll make the switch over to this new
phone system probably not 'til the start of next year, the start of the new Council term. And
there's still some security concerns, other issues that need to be fully vetted, but it looks like
we're going to have to go this system as a matter of cost efficiency. If we were to have our
own phone system in the Legislative Branch the cost would likely just be prohibitive, so
we'll be working with the Administration to ensure that security and other concerns are
addressed. Yeah, I understand our current phone system is outdated in a number of ways and
the seventh and eighth floors are the last parts of the County to join the new phone system.
CHAIR WHITE: The seventh and eighth floor phone systems are not separate are they? I mean
they're not a separate phone system from the original County phone system, they're the
remaining parts?
MR. RAATZ: That's correct. As I understand it it's a unified phone system for the whole County
government.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. You have probably heard the same security concerns that I have with
respect to the VoIP so -MR. RAATZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --yeah, I'd like to make sure those security concerns are very well addressed.
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MR. RAATZ: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, and the other equipment, the top one, are those two leases for copiers?
MR. RAATZ: Those are our copying machines at the top line, yes, the $34,000 cumulative cost.
And again, the second line as we've discussed is the PC workstations for the nine Council
member offices, outfitting the Administrative Support Section with tablets, and the, getting
the phones for the outlying districts as well as referenced there for a $2,000 expenditure.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And we are done for the night. Thank you for your patience, Members, and we
will see you here at 10 o'clock tomorrow morning. We are adjourned. . . . (gavel).

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 9:42 p.m.

APPROVED:

MIKE WHITE, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
Transcribed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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